

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2021

Oil and Gas Industry Leaders' Strategies for the Development of Local Suppliers

Henry Onyekenibe Mogbolu Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Henry Onyekenibe Mogbolu

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Tim Truitt, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Betsy Macht, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Matthew Knight, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2021

Abstract

Oil and Gas Industry Leaders' Strategies for the Development of Local Suppliers

by

Henry Onyekenibe Mogbolu

MBA, University of Leicester, United Kingdom, 2002

Bachelor of Engineering (Mechanical), University of Benin, Benin City, 1986

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

October 2021

Abstract

The preference for international oil and gas companies in most developing countries is to use global suppliers instead of local suppliers with inadequate capacity. Leaders in oil and gas companies who lack strategies for local supplier development contribute to the ecological and social problems in oil-rich, developing countries. Grounded in the sustainable supply chain management theory, the purpose of this multiple case study was to explore the strategies leaders in the oil and gas industry use for the sustainable development of local suppliers. The participants comprised five leaders in oil and gas companies in the Niger Delta region of Nigeria. Data were collected using semistructured interviews and a review of company documents. Yin's five-step model guided the data analysis of the study, resulting in six emergent themes: creating business opportunities, leveraging the institutional framework, effective financial management, development of leadership and technical skills, collaborating with stakeholders, and effective performance management. A key recommendation is for leaders in the oil and gas industry to provide mentorship programs to build local suppliers' financial, managerial, and technical capabilities. The implications for positive social change include the potential for leaders in the oil and gas industry to stimulate an entrepreneurial culture in their host countries and ensure the sustainability of the businesses of local suppliers to reduce unemployment.

Oil and Gas Industry Leaders' Strategies for the Development of Local Suppliers

by

Henry Onyekenibe Mogbolu

MBA, University of Leicester, United Kingdom, 2002

Bachelor of Engineering (Mechanical), University of Benin, Benin City, 1986

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

October 2021

Dedication

I dedicate this study to God Almighty and to my late brother in-law, Kenneth Chukwuyem Modeme, who was murdered on a night I travelled out of Nigeria to attend my second residency.

Acknowledgments

My profound gratitude goes to Dr. Ronald Jones, my first chair, whose personal touch on my doctoral study helped me to make good progress. I appreciate Dr. Tim Truitt who continued as my chair from where Dr. Ronald Jones stopped and took me through the rigor of accomplishing a doctoral study. I am grateful to Dr. Betsy Macht, the second committee member of my doctoral study, whose reviews of my work at different stages of the program and feedback helped me to improve my scholarly skills. To Dr. Matthew Knight, the university research reviewer, I am eternally grateful for the painstaking time you took to review my work and the valuable comments that helped me to improve the quality of my work. I appreciate my lovely, ever caring, and God-fearing wife, Faith Eziunor Mogbolu, and all my precious children for standing with me and inspiring me to get to the finishing line of this marathon race. I am thankful to all my colleagues in the doctoral study program and friends who encouraged me in different ways towards the achievement of this goal.

L	ist of Tables	v
Se	ection 1: Foundation of the Study	1
	Background of the Problem	1
	Problem Statement	2
	Purpose Statement	3
	Nature of the Study	3
	Research Question	5
	Interview Questions	5
	Conceptual Framework	6
	Operational Definitions	7
	Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	8
	Assumptions	8
	Limitations	8
	Delimitations	9
	Significance of the Study	9
	Contribution to Business Practice	10
	Implications for Social Change	11
	A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	11
	Organization of the Review	12
	Research Strategy	12
	Theory of SSCM	13

Table of Contents

Positive Management Orientation Toward Sustainability	28
Collaboration Among Stakeholders	30
Supplier Continuity	32
SSCM and the Oil and Gas Industry	33
The Oil and Gas Industry and Developing Countries	35
Sustainable Development of Local Suppliers	38
Local Supplier development and Local Content Policy	42
Transition	44
Section 2: The Project	46
Purpose Statement	46
Role of the Researcher	46
Participants	49
Research Method and Design	50
Research Method	51
Research Design	53
Population and Sampling	56
Sampling Method	56
Population	57
Eligibility Criteria	58
Sample Size	58
Interview Setting	59
Data Saturation	61

Ethical Research	62
Data Collection Instruments	67
Data Collection Technique	70
Data Organization Technique	75
Data Analysis	77
Compiling Data	79
Disassembling Data	80
Reassembling Data	81
Interpreting Data	
Concluding Data	83
Software Plan	
Key Themes	85
Reliability and Validity	86
Dependability	
Credibility	88
Confirmability	
Transferability	
Data Saturation	
Transition and Summary	94
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	96
Presentation of the Findings	97
Theme 1: Creating Business Opportunities	

Theme 2: Leveraging the Institutional Framework 1	.04	
Theme 3: Effective Financial Management1	.09	
Theme 4: Development of Leadership and Technical Skills 1	.14	
Theme 5: Collaboration with External Stakeholders 1	.19	
Theme 6: Effective Performance Management 1	.22	
Application to Professional Practice1	26	
Implications for Social Change1	29	
Recommendations for Action1	30	
Recommendations for Further Research1	32	
Reflections1	33	
Conclusion1	35	
References		
Appendix: Interview Protocol		

List of Tables

Table 1. Creating Business Opportunities	
Table 2. Leveraging the Institutional Framework	104
Table 3. Effective Financial Management	109
Table 4. Development of Leadership and Technical Skills	114
Table 5. Collaboration with External Stakeholders	119
Table 6. Effective Performance Management	122

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Oil and gas will continue to be the major sources of energy for decades to come despite the effort to find renewable sources to replace hydrocarbon products (Ahmad et al., 2017). The negative impact of the oil and gas industry's activities could impede the achievement of the United Nations' (UN) sustainable development goals (SDGs) (George et al., 2016). Stakeholders remain concerned about the unsustainable practices in the supply chain of the oil and gas companies in most developing countries because of local suppliers' incompetency (Busse et al., 2016). Local suppliers are critical to the ensuring the sustainability and economic growth of developing countries (Vermeulen & Oosthuizen, 2019). Improving the local suppliers' capabilities and capacity is a vital strategy to address the unsustainable practices within the oil and gas industry and create sustainable competitive advantage for the oil companies (Wu, 2017). Some leaders in the oil and gas industry have made concerted efforts for the sustainable development of local suppliers, but their efforts have not produced the desired outcome. The findings from this study may contribute to the body of knowledge and might assist leaders and stakeholders to develop and implement effective strategies for the sustainable development of local suppliers in the oil and gas industry.

Background of the Problem

Leaders in the oil and gas industry play a vital role in meeting the daily energy needs of the world (Ahmad et al., 2017). The oil and gas industry's supply chain activities negatively affect the environment and the social well-being of people living in oil-producing communities (Florescu et al., 2019). Many local suppliers do not have prior experience in the services they render to the oil companies (Adedeji et al., 2016) and, therefore, lack the capabilities to meet the minimum requirements of the oil companies (W. Anderson, 2017). The average shareholder's value of a firm can decrease by approximately 36% because suppliers failed to meet quality standards and delivery targets (Chung et al., 2018). Leaders in the oil and gas industries should respond appropriately to improve supplier capabilities through collaboration among stakeholders.

Research on supplier development in the oil industry is still in its infancy; hence, there is a need for more research on the contribution of oil firms to the development of local suppliers (Williams et al., 2019). The effect of innovation strategies on the sustainable development of suppliers will require further research to help leaders of firms implement appropriate strategies for developing suppliers (Florescu et al., 2019). Further research is needed to fill the existing gap in the literature regarding the collaborative roles of government regulators and leaders of oil and gas companies in the development of suppliers (Calignano & Vaaland, 2017). Professionals in supply chain management (SCM) may benefit from the findings of this study on how some leaders in the oil and gas industry successfully improved suppliers' capabilities. The study might result in the generation of interest regarding research on the sustainable development of suppliers in the oil and gas industry to fill the existing gap in the literature.

Problem Statement

The preference for international oil and gas companies in most developing countries is to use global suppliers instead of local suppliers with inadequate capacity (Calignano & Vaaland, 2018). Inadequate local capacity in Africa is a key factor responsible for a high cost overrun of 35% for oil and gas projects compared to the average cost overrun of 18% in global oil and gas projects (Rui et al., 2017). The general business problem was that underdeveloped local suppliers cause lower profitability, environmental damage, and undesirable social outcomes in the oil and gas industry. The specific business problem was some leaders in the oil and gas industry lack strategies for the sustainable development of local suppliers.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative, multiple case study was to explore the strategies leaders in the oil and gas industry use for the sustainable development of local suppliers. The targeted population was five leaders of three oil and gas companies in Nigeria who have implemented successful strategies for the sustainable development of local suppliers. The implications for positive social change include the potential for leaders in the oil and gas industry to improve suppliers' capabilities, leading to greater local economic stability, lower local unemployment, and a reduced impact on the local environment.

Nature of the Study

The three research methods are qualitative, quantitative, and mixed method (Ishtiaq, 2019). Researchers use the qualitative research method to explore phenomena in their natural settings and understand phenomena in terms of meanings people bring to them (Aspers & Corte, 2019). I chose the qualitative method to make a real-life inquiry into a business problem and understand the meaning the leaders in the oil and gas industry ascribe to the development of local suppliers. Quantitative researchers employ strategies of inquiry, such as experiments and surveys, and collect data using predetermined instruments that yield statistical data for testing hypotheses among variables (Queirós et al., 2017). I did not find the quantitative method suitable for this study because I did not test hypotheses among variables. Researchers using the mixed method approach combine quantitative and qualitative research methods in the same research inquiry (Tunarosa & Glynn, 2017). The mixed method was not appropriate because I did not combine qualitative and quantitative data for my analysis.

I considered three qualitative research designs: case study, phenomenology, and ethnography. Case study researchers explore programs, activities, processes, systems, structures, or individuals within a bounded, contextual setting (Yin, 2018). The case study design was appropriate for this study because I interacted closely with leaders in the oil and gas industry and reviewed organizational documents to collect data. To enhance the credibility of the study, researchers use the multiple case study design to obtain more diverse data from different sources (Yin, 2018). I used a multiple case study design to collect diverse data and engage in cross-case analysis. The phenomenological inquiry aims to understand the nature of human experience by exploring the meanings and explanations that individuals ascribe to their experiences (Larkin et al., 2019). The phenomenological design was not suitable for this study because the sole focus of this inquiry was not on the meaning of lived experiences of leaders in the oil and gas industry. Researchers use the ethnographic design to uncover the shared meanings that develop among a stable cultural group of people in a natural setting over a prolonged period (Buckingham, 2019). Because I did not focus on the culture of people in the oil and gas industry, the ethnography design was not suitable for this study.

Research Question

What strategies do leaders in the oil and gas industry use for the sustainable development of local suppliers?

Interview Questions

- 1. What strategies did you use to carry out the sustainable development of your local suppliers?
- 2. How did you develop the strategies for the sustainable development of your local suppliers?
- 3. How did you implement the strategies for the sustainable development of your local suppliers?
- 4. How did you involve key stakeholders, such as government agencies, nongovernment organizations (NGOs), host communities, and other oil companies, in developing and implementing strategies for the sustainable development of your local suppliers?
- 5. How did leaders in the suppliers' organization respond to the strategies you implemented for the sustainable development of their organizations?
- 6. What were the key challenges in implementing the strategies for the sustainable development of your local suppliers?
- 7. How did you overcome these key challenges of implementing the strategies for the sustainable development of your local suppliers?

- 8. What were the key outcomes of the implementation of the strategies for the sustainable development of your local suppliers?
- 9. How did you measure the progress of the sustainable development of your local suppliers based on your implementation strategy?
- 10. What additional information can you provide on the strategies you use for the sustainable development of your local suppliers?

Conceptual Framework

The theory of sustainable supply chain management (SSCM), developed by Pagell and Wu (2009), was the conceptual framework for this study. The key propositions of the theory are innovation capability, positive management orientation toward sustainability, collaboration among stakeholders, and supplier continuity (Pagell & Wu, 2009). In the discourse of sustainable supplier development as a key element of SSCM, L. Liu et al. (2018) built on the stakeholder's proposition of Pagell and Wu to establish a relationship between stakeholders, buying firms, and suppliers for effective management of the supply chain. The main aim of supplier development is to ensure supplier continuity and the buying firm's economic competitiveness as well as improve their ecological and social performance (Craig & Dale, 2008).

The theory of SSCM is one of the few emerging theories for management practices and research in the field of SSCM (Touboulic & Walker, 2015). Of the existing SSCM theories, Pagell and Wu (2009) included an SSCM model that covered economic, environment, and social issues. Leaders in the oil and gas industry must embrace innovation, sustainability, collaboration among stakeholders, and supplier continuity to remain viable (Adedeji et al., 2016). I adopted Pagell and Wu's theory of SSCM as the lens for the current study because for any strategy for local supplier development to be effective, it should cover economic, environment, and social aspects of sustainability.

Operational Definitions

The definitions of terms used in this study are important to avoid misunderstanding. The operational definitions of the common terms used in this study are:

Buying firm: A company or firm that engages or buys goods and services from a supplier (Ahmad, de Brito, et al., 2016).

Host communities: People living in locations oil companies explore and produce oil and gas in commercial quantities (Adedeji et al., 2016).

Local content: The increase in local participation in the value chain of human resources, equipment, and services compared to the use of foreign labor, goods, and services that support the petroleum sector in an oil and gas producing nation (Acheampong et al., 2016).

Local suppliers: Small- and medium-sized enterprises with indigenous owners that supply goods and services to buyers' companies, such as multinational organizations operating in the oil and gas industry in the same countries (W. Anderson, 2017).

Small- and medium-sized enterprises in developing countries: Companies with total assets at or above \$50,000 but not exceeding \$50,000,000, with a total workforce of above 10 but not exceeding 250 employees (Kot, 2018; White, 2017).

Sustainable development of suppliers: Developing suppliers for sustainability to meet the environmental, social, and economic performance goals of the focal buying firm, the supply chain members, and stakeholders (Busse et al., 2016)

Unsustainable practices: When companies or organizations in oil and gas companies carry out operations that negatively impact the environment and social well-being of the community without putting in measures to mitigate the impacts. (Agbaeze & Ukoha, 2018).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

Assumptions are realistic expectations that researchers may consider truth but are not within their control to validate (Leedy & Ormrod, 2016). The first assumption was that the oil companies selected for the research would provide participants who were at the level of senior managers and had cognate experience in SCM. Another assumption was that the leaders would be willing to sacrifice time and, most likely, their comfort for about 45 minutes for the interview and another 30 minutes for member checking. I assumed the leaders would be honest in providing accurate answers to the interview questions and would have comprehensive knowledge of the research topic to answer the questions correctly. I also assumed that the organization leaders would grant me access to their documents to review and that information contained in the documents was accurate.

Limitations

A limitation is a constraint or weakness in a research study that the researcher does not have control over (Theofanidis & Fountouki, 2018). According to Theofanidis and Fountouki (2018), the limitations of a study may affect the design and results of the study. One limitation of this study was the selection of only five leaders out of many other leaders in the oil and gas industry. Restricting the sample population to two multinational oil and gas companies out of over eight other oil and gas companies in the Niger Delta area of Nigeria was also a limitation. Because of the limited scope of the study, the transferability of the findings may not be possible in other industries.

Delimitations

Delimitations are the boundaries or limits set by the researcher to ensure that the study's aim and objectives do not become impossible to achieve (Theofanidis & Fountouki, 2018). The geographic region of the Niger Delta was a delimitation. The sample population limit of five leaders in the oil and gas industry was another delimitation. A further delimitation of the study was the inclusion of only oil and gas industry leaders who had successfully implemented strategies for the sustainable development of suppliers was eligible to participate in the study. Another delimitation was answering the research question requires focusing on strategies leaders used for the sustainable development of suppliers in the oil and gas industry; therefore, I did not address other organizational issues that might affect leaders in the oil and gas industry.

Significance of the Study

Ahmad et al. (2017) noted that solving the sustainability problems facing the oil and gas industry through SSCM would eliminate many of the sustainability challenges global industry leaders experience. Understanding and deploying appropriate strategies required for the sustainable development of local suppliers might be of value to business leaders in the oil and gas industry to make informed decisions and develop policies for managing key business processes and activities along the supply chain. The findings of this study may be valuable to business leaders in the oil and gas industry and policymakers to contribute to the sustainable development agendas of their countries. Another goal of this study was to generate interest for further research in the field of SSCM.

Contribution to Business Practice

The results of this study may contribute to effective business practices regarding the development and implementation of appropriate strategies to improve the technical capabilities of local suppliers in the oil and gas industry. The use of local suppliers might mitigate the negative effects of supply chain disruptions because of natural disasters and international conflicts that affect the supply of goods and services from foreign countries (Chung et al., 2018). The sustainable development of local suppliers enhances the operational performance of oil and gas companies and improves the long-term sustainability of both their businesses and the suppliers' businesses (White, 2107). The development of local suppliers in oil and gas producing countries can become a driver to promote the natural resource-based industrialization of these countries (D. Adams et al., 2019). Leaders in the oil and gas industry may use the findings of the study to build the capabilities of local suppliers, leading to enhanced operational performance, increased sustainability, and improved profitability.

Implications for Social Change

The implications for positive social change include the potential for leaders in the oil and gas industry to improve suppliers' capabilities. Adequate supplier capacity will lead to greater local economic stability, lower local unemployment, and a reduced impact on the local environment. Venables (2016) stated that the exploration and production of oil in some developing countries has not resulted in economic growth in local communities. Many people in oil-rich, developing countries live below the poverty line (Agbaeze & Ukoha, 2018). Leaders in the oil and gas industries might use the findings of this study to reduce local unemployment, improve revenue generation for their governments, and enhance the provision of social amenities. The sustainable development of the local suppliers may also result in a higher commitment from oil and gas leaders and other stakeholders to reduce environmental degradation and the neglect of host communities' social needs.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The purpose of this qualitative, multiple case study was to explore the strategies leaders in the oil and gas industry use for the sustainable development of local suppliers. My objective in this subsection was to synthesize the extant literature on SSCM. In the literature review, I compare the core practices of sustainable supplier development and associated practices reported in peer-reviewed journal articles, seminal works, government publications, and conference proceedings. I explore and discuss the depth of knowledge from the extant literature related to the context of the current study. In my search for materials on SSCM, I concentrated on the following databases accessible through the Walden University Library: (a) ABI/INFORM Complete, (b) Academic Search Complete, (c) SAGE Journals, (d) Business Source Complete, (e) Multi-Database Search, (f) CIINAHL & MEDLINE Combined Search, (g) ProQuest, and (h) ScienceDirect. I also searched the Google Scholar and ResearchGate repositories.

Organization of the Review

I have organized the literature review to align with the conceptual framework and associated complementary and alternative theories for the study. The conceptual framework for the study was the theory of SSCM by Pagell and Wu (2009). The complementary theories are stakeholder theory and dynamic capability theory. The alternative theories are the institutional theory and contingency theory. I condensed the literature review into the following key themes: SSCM and the oil and gas industry, the oil and gas industry and developing countries, and sustainable development and local supplier development. The other key themes are sustainable development of local suppliers, local supplier development, and local content policy in developing countries.

Research Strategy

The focus of this study was the strategies oil and gas industry leaders use for the sustainable development of local suppliers. I searched the literature using the following keyword terms and phrases: *supply chain management theory, supplier development theory, stakeholder theory, dynamic capability theory, institutional theory, and contingency theory.* The other key search terms were *supply chain management, sustainable supply chain management, supplier development, stakeholder management, supplier development, stakeholder management, local content policy, and the oil and gas industry.* The study included 347 reference

sources. Of the 347, 297 references are articles published between 2017 and 2021, representing 86% of articles being published within 5 years of my anticipated graduation date. The peer-reviewed references comprise 336 of the 347, representing 97% of reference sources.

Theory of SSCM

The conceptual framework for this study was the theory of SSCM developed by Pagell and Wu (2009). SSCM is an evolving discipline with limited theoretical frameworks in the existing literature that specifically address core practices (Touboulic & Walker, 2015). Pagell and Wu used multiple case studies of 10 exemplar companies cutting across industries to build a coherent and testable model of the management strategies and practices that supply chain leaders can use to create a sustainable supply chain.

While reviewing the theories related to supply chain, Dubey et al. (2016) noted that Pagell and Wu's (2009) theory is one of the few existing theories of SSCM developed from case studies. Dubey et al. argued that the use of qualitative case studies to build theories attracts criticism from scholars not acquainted with the qualitative method. However, Pagell and Shevchenko (2014) reported that because of the statistical nature of quantitative studies, researchers omit major innovative practices, including supplier development strategies. Comparing the views of both the advocates of qualitative and quantitative models of SSCM, I. J. Chen and Kitsis (2017) posited that SSCM is an evolving field and practitioners need both quantitative and qualitative study outcomes to develop models that SSCM practitioners can rely on. Rebs et al. (2018) concluded that SSCM theories developed from multiple research design methods are more encompassing than theories from a single design. L. Liu et al. (2018) acknowledged the prescriptive model of Pagell and Wu and relied on the theory to establish a conceptual model for the formation and implementation of practices for sustainable development of suppliers. Leaders of organizations are in dire need of integrative SSCM models that they can use to develop strategies that will improve the sustainability performance of the supply chain to become more competitive.

The complex nature of the supply chain systems signifies the challenge for researchers to create an ideal prescriptive business model of SSCM. Evans et al. (2017) and Ritala et al. (2018) claimed that there is a lack of sustainable business models for firms to adopt to manage business activities, including supplier development practices. Pagell and Wu (2009) noted that the difficulty of creating the SSCM business model for practitioners is because of the narrow focus of researchers on fragmented business activities rather than across the supply chain. Markman and Krause (2016) agreed with Pagell and Wu and proposed a more flexible, interdisciplinary framework that can respond to supply chain variability. The complexity of the supply chain and the unpredictable challenges in the external environment should drive the creation of SSCM models that enhances sustainability.

Leaders of buying firms are responsible for ensuring that supply chain members embrace and engage in activities that will create sustainability. Pagell and Wu's (2009) SSCM theory is a process that integrates leadership commitment, innovation capability, and collaboration with stakeholders to improve performance. Building on Pagell and Wu's model of SSCM, Ahmad et al. (2017) explained that SSCM is a managerial decision and a set of behaviors required to ensure that the supply chain performs well in the economic, environmental, and social dimensions of sustainability. The economic, environment, and social value of investment referred to as the concept of triple bottom line must be present in SCM practices to ensure sustainability (Hammer & Pivo, 2017).

According to Pagell and Wu (2009), the practices that support supplier sustainability and lead to a sustainable supply chain include supplier development and a reduction of supplier's risk. Formentini and Taticchi (2016) aligned with Pagell and Wu's findings but added that there are other supply chain management practices, including suppliers' selections and performance management. L. Liu et al. (2018) noted that the practice of supplier development is core among common SSCM actions and enhances the sustainability of the supply chain. Therefore, leaders must show commitment towards supplier development programs to enhance the performance of the supply chain.

Conflicts exist between economic factors and noneconomic factors in SCM. Supply chain managers are unable to create a balance between the elements of the triple bottom line because of the complex nature of sustainability practices (L. Liu et al., 2019). Building on the SSCM theory, Pagell and Shevchenko (2014) developed propositions on how to create a sustainable supply chain and establish a balance between the elements of the triple bottom line. However, Matthews et al. (2016) challenged the assumption of achieving economic, environment, and social value simultaneously and posited that sustainability requires trade-offs between the elements of sustainability. Markman and Krause (2016) agreed with the argument for trade-offs between economics and noneconomic performance but noted that environmental elements should receive higher attention than the economic and social elements. Contrasting the views of Markman and Krause, Fallahpour et al. (2018) argued that in selecting sustainable suppliers, buying firms usually base their criteria on the economic element as the most essential aspect before considering the environment factor. Both the economic and noneconomic factors are important to achieve sustainability.

Social performance is yet to receive the required attention from most organizations; still, in the debate in favor of trade-offs, some researchers on corporate social responsibilities and SSCM practices have argued that most of the sustainability studies focus on economic and environmental issues with less attention on the social value of investment (Bals & Tate, 2018; Ha-Brookshire, 2017; Yawar & Seuring, 2018; M. Zhang et al., 2017). However, Wu (2017) and Joseph et al. (2019) posited that to meet the varying need of stakeholders, an organization pursuing SDGs should focus on the three elements of sustainability. Hahn et al. (2015) and Le Roux and Pretorius (2016) supported the view of integrating the three elements in all SSCM practices and suggested that leaders should leverage the tension between the integrative and trade-off views to develop strategies for supplier development. Local suppliers need skills to manage all aspects of sustainability.

Focal buying firms are responsible for ensuring a balance between economic, environmental, and social outcomes in supply chains. Montabon et al. (2016) posited that depending on the priorities of leaders, trade-offs could favor either economic or ecological outcomes. Rogers et al. (2019) contended that when confronted with trade-offs in sustainable supplier development programs, organizational leaders prefer programs that focus on economic profitability. However, from the standpoint of sustainability, all the views concerning trade-offs and integration remain relevant to leaders in developing the strategies for the sustainable development of suppliers (Derakhshan et al., 2019). According to L. Liu et al. (2018), the developmental need of suppliers varies and can be all or any of the ecological, financial, or social issues. Sustainability, therefore, requires the integration of environmental, social, and economic aspects into all activities within the supply chain, including supplier development.

The challenging supply chain environment and frequent disruption in local, regional, and global supply chains require that supply chain leaders continually enhance their innovative capability. According to Yawar and Kauppi (2018) and L. Chen et al. (2018), most buying firms in developing countries need to support their suppliers to build innovation capability through the process of supplier development. Similarly, Ahmad, de Brito et al. (2016) identified supplier development as one of the critical functions of SSCM in the oil and gas industry. Building on Pagell and Wu's (2009) model of SSCM practices, Yawar and Kauppi postulated that supplier development is critical to building buyer–supplier relationship towards the firms' achievement of their sustainable goals.

Organizations are desirous of achieving sustainable goals but face the challenges of identifying truly sustainable organizations from where to learn best practices. Pagell and Wu (2009), supported by Markman and Krause (2016), asserted that a truly sustainable organization does not exist, though some organizations are better than others in sustainability performance (L. Liu et al., 2019). Pagell and Shevchenko (2014) argued that researchers should focus their case studies on organizations that have successfully implemented SSCM programs. According to Markman and Krause, 8 of the 100 most sustainable global companies are in the oil and gas industry, notwithstanding that the activities of the oil and gas companies have negatively affected ecological and social lives.

Pagell and Shevchenko (2014); therefore, suggested that researchers should focus their studies on the small number of understudied organizations that are innovative and more adaptive to changes. Contrasting with the view of Pagell and Shevchenko, Ahmad, de Brito et al. (2016) argued that leaders in the oil and gas industry are more committed to sustainability than leaders in other industries. In the oil and gas industry, suppliers carry out most of the activities and contribute to most of the ecological and social problems (Ağan et al., 2016; I. J. Chen & Kitsis, 2017; Paulraj et al., 2017; Wu, 2017). According to M. Zhang et al. (2017), the success or failure of the oil and gas supply chain depends largely on the performance of the local suppliers. My choice of industry to study was the oil and gas industry, and this study location was Nigeria, a developing country with underdeveloped local suppliers.

The key propositions of Pagell and Wu's (2009) theory of SSCM are innovation capability, positive management orientation toward sustainability, collaboration among stakeholders, and supplier continuity. The main thrust of the propositions of the theory is that leaders must continue to innovate and collaborate with stakeholders to achieve competitive advantages. The propositions of the theory aligned with the purpose of this case study, which was exploring the strategies oil and gas industry leaders use for the sustainable development of local suppliers. Through the development of local suppliers, leaders will achieve the sustainable goals of the oil firms, which are economic profitability, not harming people and the environment, and promoting the social wellbeing of the society.

The need for innovation capability exists across any supply chain for the longterm survival and sustainable competitiveness of the focal firm. In their model of SSCM, Pagell and Wu (2009) asserted that to create a sustainable supply chain, innovation capability is a critical requirement. Iddris (2016) and Wang and Dass (2017) defined innovation capability as a firm's ability to identify or generate new ideas through continuous learning, knowledge transformation, and creativity. Wang and Dass added that exploration and exploitation of internal and external resources available to the firm and their transformation into new and improved products and services fall under the definition of innovation capability.

Leaders and leadership styles affect innovation capability, and for firms to promote innovation capability, leaders must have positive behavior towards innovation. Wang and Dass (2017) argued that though many leaders acknowledge the importance of innovation capability, only few leaders are committed to developing and implementing innovation strategies. Le and Lei (2019) found that among the determinants of innovation capability, transformational leadership enhances firms' innovation capabilities. Wang et al. (2017) and Yang et al. (2018) identified collaborative culture, knowledge sharing, organizational culture, and organizational learning as key constructs that enhance the building of innovative capability. In their model of SSCM, Pagell and Wu (2009) identified that a positive leadership orientation combined with innovation capability creates competitive advantage. Therefore, the requirement for positive leadership behavior exists to integrate and drive the key constructs of innovation capability through supplier development.

Complementary Theories

Stakeholder Theory

Before the 1980s, the only known party identified by researchers to wield serious influence on managerial decisions outside the firm's immediate leadership was shareholders; however, the attention in today's business environment has shifted to stakeholders (Barney & Harrison, 2020). Stakeholder theory has its bearing on the work of Freeman (1984). Building on Freeman's concept of stakeholders, Laplume et al. (2008) identified stakeholders as group or individuals that can impact a firm's performance and can also benefit or suffer from the impact of the firm's activities. Barney and Harrison (2020) posited that the key elements of the stakeholder theory are: (a) describing groups or individuals in organizations and in the society who collaborate in value creation; (b) aligning values, norms, and ethics as mechanisms to improve organizational performance; and (c) creating the consciousness among business leaders about how their business decisions can impact the society in the short and long term.

Balancing the needs of all stakeholders is difficult goal to achieve. Kline and McDermott (2019) posited that the key theme of stakeholder theory is an appeal to managers of firms to consider the interest of all stakeholders. Lehr (2019) claimed that stakeholder theory is a promising tool to solve sustainability challenges in today's

environment. Corporate responsibility principles stem from stakeholder theory and achieving sustainability of the supply chain depends on how well leaders in the supply chain manage their stakeholders.

Stakeholder theory has become one of the theories used by both practitioners and researchers for stakeholder management in SSCM. Concerning the SSCM business model, Pagell and Wu (2009) argued that collaboration with multiple stakeholders creates an opportunity to attain sustainable goals. Fougère and Solitander (2020) contended that it is always difficult to get stakeholders with conflicting needs to reach consensus decisions. However, L. Liu et al. (2018) found that the involvement of stakeholders in supplier development has led to improved relationships with stakeholders and improved economic and noneconomic performance of the supply chain. Barney and Harrison (2020) argued that while stakeholder theory is a useful guide to managers in decisionmaking, opponents of the theory argued that the theory has limitations on stakeholders' management. Fougère and Solitander pointed out that unequal power dynamic that characterize stakeholder engagement can lead to neglect on the needs of some stakeholders. Montabon et al. (2016) claimed that the primary responsibilities of managers are to protect the interest of the firm and make a profit for the shareholders. However, van der Linden and Freeman (2017) noted that stakeholder theory is about ensuring that leaders involve different stakeholders in decision-making about issues that affect them. Therefore, managers of firms should demonstrate positive orientation in the application of stakeholder theory in designing business models and strategies for sustainable development of suppliers.

Creating a business case for supply chain sustainability requires stakeholder's involvement. Ahmad, de Brito et al. (2016) identified stakeholder pressure and economic stability as the most influential factors that can affect the sustainability goals of the oil and gas companies. In the development of business goals, Schaltegger et al. (2019) posited that business leaders should involve multiple stakeholders in co-creating business cases. However, Ahmad et al. (2017) found that managers of firms, especially in the oil and gas companies, rarely involve stakeholders in the development of business programs that affect the stakeholders. L. Liu et al. (2018) and Galvão et al. (2020) posited stakeholders play the role of drivers, facilitators, and inspectors in the sustainable development of suppliers. Therefore, stakeholder theory complements the theory of SSCM concerning the sustainable development of suppliers.

Dynamic Capability Theory

Dynamic capability theory originated from the work of Teece et al. (1997). Dynamic capability is the ability of a focal buying firm to integrate, build, and reconfigure internal and external competencies to address rapidly changing environments (Teece et al., 1997). Elaborating on the concept of dynamic capability, Teece (2007) posited dynamic capabilities are exceptional capabilities for sensing opportunities and threats in the external environment. Teece also noted that dynamic capabilities are important to seize opportunities as they arise and harness strengths in the organization to reconfigure and transform tangible and intangible assets to meet the challenges in the market environment. Building on Teece's (2007) constructs of dynamic capability, Sabahi and Parast (2020) added that organizations must have the capabilities to mitigate the threats identified in the process of sensing. Sabahi and Paras concluded that organizations that possess dynamic capability exploit the internal strength to mitigate internal weaknesses, and similarly explores the external opportunities to mitigate the external threats. While Pagell and Wu (2009) did not specifically refer to dynamic capability in their model of SSCM, the practices such as enhancement of supplier skills align with development of dynamic capability to reconfigure existing assets for meeting the need of a wider market. Fukuzawa (2015) contended that dynamic capability is an element of a resource-based view, and there is nothing new in the theory other than the description of the static state of resources and changes and reconfiguration of existing assets.

Organizations need to develop capabilities that are easily adaptable to changes to remain competitive. Researchers (Brusset & Teller, 2017; Kumar et al., 2018; Sabahi & Parast, 2020) continue to support the view that there is a relationship between dynamic capability, innovation capability, and organizational resilience, all of which contribute to sustainability performance. In SCM, three aspects of dynamic capability, namely market sensing, agility, and adaptability exist (Aslam et al., 2018). The concepts of agility and adaptability are akin to supply chain leaders' ability to respond to short-term needs and explore new market opportunities based on the outcome of market sensing (Aslam et al., 2018). Eckstein et al. (2015) and Aslam et al. (2018) posited that dynamic capability is the simultaneous exploitation of existing competencies with an exploration of new ideas to meet the ever rapidly changing and challenging business environment. Building appropriate strategies for developing dynamic capabilities of suppliers will ensure business continuity of the supply chain.

Hong et al. (2018) posited that there is a relationship between SSCM practices and dynamic capability theory. Dynamic capability only improves economic performance with a long response time of improvement on environment and social performance. However, Pagell and Wu (2009) asserted that firms performing well on the three aspects of the triple bottom line would gain more sustainable profit over time even though the gains may not be visible in the short term. While Teece and Leih (2016) referred to dynamic capability as incremental innovation, Pagell and Wu argued that SSCM theory is about radical, rather than incremental innovative approach. Dynamic capability theory focuses more on macro-organizations and economic performance (Touboulic & Walker, 2015), but Pagell and Wu's theory cuts across the supply chain, including small- and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs). Drawing an inference from the findings of Hong et al., a combination of SSCM theory and dynamic capability theory would enhance the sustainable performance of the supply chain especially in developing countries.

Alternative Theories

Institutional Theory

The institutional context of organizations has been in discourse before the 1970s and 1980s. Still, the known institutional theory that is common in organizational practices and research has its bearing from the work of Meyer and Rowan in 1977 and DiMaggio and Powell in 1983 (Glover et al., 2014; Lewis et al., 2019; Mohamed, 2017). Zhao et al. (2017) noted that organization gains legitimacy by conforming to regulations, laws,
societal pressures, beliefs, and norms of the environment. Explaining Meyer and Rowan's perspective of institutional theory, Lewis et al. (2019) posited that conformity to regulations, societal pressures, and environmental norms enables the organization to gain legitimacy. Lewis et al. explained the concept of isomorphism and attributed isomorphism to coercive, mimetic, or normative pressure. Glover et al. (2014) and Lewis et al. argued that coercive pressure occurs because of regulatory actions, mimetic pressure occurs when organizations imitate competitors, and normative pressures occur as organizations conform to the norm within the environment to become like other organizations. Eijdenberg et al. (2019) argued that economic and political institutions play significant roles in enabling and constraining organizational activities.

Different researchers have different views on how institutional theory affects organizational decision-making towards sustainability. Organizations operating within the tenets of institutional theory are compliance-driven (Zhao et al., 2017). Eijdenberg et al. (2019) contended that institutional theory tends to stiffen creativity and innovation, as the institutional contexts do not intersect with strategic management theories. However, Yawar and Kauppi (2018) contended that organizations such as buying firms adopt socially responsible practices such as supplier development because of legal regulations, stakeholder pressures, and market dynamics. Yawar and Kauppi concluded that institutional theory shapes firm's positive action towards sustainability. In contrast, Pagell and Wu (2009) postulated that collaboration among stakeholders, rather than legal regulations and societal pressure enhances SSCM practices, such as supplier development. The institutional context may be more relevant than the strategic management concept of collaboration. Dubey et al. (2019) reasoned that under institutional pressure, buying firms could collaborate with other stakeholders to improve the supply chain performance. Organizations could benefit from external pressures by aligning organizational policies with such pressures. However, Glover et al. (2014) argued that in the face of regulatory, societal, and normative pressures, consensus decision through collaboration and cooperation is difficult to achieve. Institutional theory can serve as an instrument for fostering relationship in a supply chain.

An institutional framework can create power distance between stakeholders. According to Fougère and Solitander, (2020), institutional theory is a means to create power distance between the stakeholders and exert pressures on the less powerful organizations. However, George et al. (2016) found that coercive, mimetic, and normative pressures are important in the integration of sustainability elements within corporate strategy. Although institutional theorists could discourage initiative drives in organizations towards sustainability; however, organization leaders could leverage on regulatory frameworks to collaborate with stakeholders.

Contingency Theory

The work on contingency theory of organization started in the late 1960s by Fred Fiedler (Landis et al., 2014). The contingency theory has continued to generate interest among several organizational researchers in exploring how environmental changes affect organizational behavior (Van de Ven et al., 2013). The key theme of the contingency theory is that there is no one best way to lead an organization and that the structure of the organization and leadership style are contingent upon the environment in which the business operates (Williams et al., 2017). Kros et al. (2019) building on the concept of contingency theory argued that a rigid organizational structure will not fit into a dynamic environment and posited that the structure of organizations must be flexible to manage external contingencies. Contingency theorists oppose one fit structure and leadership style for all business situations because of the dynamic environments in which organizations operate.

Development of internal resources and competencies are important for managing unexpected events in organizations. Kros et al. (2019) argued that because of the incessant disruption in the supply chain, firms should focus on internal resources and competencies to develop a strategic contingent response to rapidly changing environmental variables. Similarly, Lin et al. (2020) and Flynn et al. (2016) stated that uncertainties are a common phenomenon in the supply chain hence contingency theory becomes relevant in unstable and unpredictable situations. Durach et al. (2017) posited that because of globalization, the risks of supply chain disruption will continue to increase and suggested that supplier development is a key measure for mitigating such risks. Flynn et al. built on contingency theory and concluded that supply chain integration is a response to uncertainty.

Pagell and Wu (2009), in their SSCM theory and their propositions, presupposed an ideal business model for SSCM. However, proponents of contingency theory argued that ideal situations are difficult to achieve hence the best model for organizations and partners must be contingent on the situation they face (Durach et al., 2017; Lin et al., 2020). Ong et al. (2019) discussed contingency theory and asserted that there is no one best way of measuring sustainable performance that is common to all companies under the same situation. External factors such as globalization and stakeholder's pressure are contingency variables that influence an organization to develop sustainable performance measurement. Although Pagell and Wu were not explicit on how their model is contingent on the environment; however, the organizations used for the study cut across industries and operate in different and unstable environments. The exemplary organizations Pagell and Wu explored are of different sizes and face both stakeholders and regulatory pressures. Therefore, SSCM theory covered the aspects of organizational issues addressed in contingency theory.

Positive Management Orientation Toward Sustainability

Positive management orientation is central to the successful implementation of SSCM business model in an organization. In their business model of SSCM, Pagell and Wu (2009) identified positive management orientation as key to building shared visions in the organization and across the supply chain. Top management's flair for integration of sustainability into the supply chain depends on the importance the leaders in the organization attached to non-economic issues (Rego et al., 2017). Rego et al. (2017) further argued that positive management orientation and behavior remain strategic in driving innovative capability. Leaders should consider economic, environmental, and social issues together in designing innovative programs.

Leaders of oil and gas firms need to share their visions of supplier development among key stakeholders. Rego et al. (2017) found that some organizational leaders did not consider suppliers among stakeholders that are relevant to the achievement of sustainability goals. However, Amin et al. (2019) posited organizational leaders that depend more on their suppliers show more commitment to sustainability than leaders that do not consider their suppliers. Gosling et al. (2016) posited that focal buying firms' leaders should assume leadership responsibility of driving innovative culture through supplier development across the supply chain. Montabon et al. (2016) argued that SSCM research should focus on all stakeholders including suppliers and not just investigate sustainability performance from the perspective of focal buying firms alone. Leadership orientation and style, affect the sustainability performance.

Top management orientation towards sustainability depends on the perspectives of leaders on the triple bottom line. According to Montabon et al. (2016), managerial orientations can either tend toward tradeoffs between economic, environmental, and social aspects or towards an integrative view of the triple bottom line. Joseph et al. (2019) aligned with the integrative view where social and economic considerations are of equal importance with economic outcomes. Affirming Pagell and Wu's (2009) theory, Joseph et al. agreed that to create sustainable supply chain, managerial orientations should be towards integrating sustainability goals. For the supply chains to advance towards more sustainability, leaders need to explore the interconnection between economic, environmental, and social goals to develop strategies for improving suppliers' skills.

Collaboration Among Stakeholders

The input of both internal and external stakeholders of the supply chain can positively influence the sustainability performance outcome of the focal buying firm and the suppliers. L. Liu et al. (2018) posited that the need for collaboration of multistakeholder exists in SSCM practices, such as sustainable development of suppliers, supplier's selection, and supplier's risk management. Collaboration among stakeholders for sustainability entails that all stakeholders' interests toward, environmental, economic, and social performance align (Williams et al., 2019). Freeman et al. (2020) claimed that where stakeholders' interests remain misaligned, each stakeholder will want to be a taker from the system, and this certainly weakens the supply chain. Leaders of the oil and gas industry are responsible for ensuring the convergent of the individual objectives of stakeholders to achieve a common goal.

The need for positive management orientation exists to integrate external stakeholders such as NGOs, community members, and even competitors into the supply chain. However, H. Y. Chen et al. (2018) noted that competitors, NGOs, and communities in the environment where the supply chains operate, receive less attention from managers of oil firms. The actions of external stakeholders can impact positively or negatively on supply chain continuity; therefore, the stakeholders must be involved early in the decisions of the focal buying firms.

Stakeholders' needs, vary and sometimes drive the behavior and actions of different categories of stakeholders. The buying firms must identify the key stakeholders and their interests (León-Bravo et al., 2017). While external stakeholders such as the

government and the communities' interests may be on environmental and social performance, the interest of shareholders, top management, and employees may be on financial profitability (Kumar & Routroy, 2018; Yawar & Seuring, 2018). According to Busse et al. (2016), some stakeholders can disrupt supply chain activities or continuity of supply when their needs conflict with organizational goals. The oil and gas companies must continuously review the need of various stakeholders and involve them in decision-making.

The oil and gas industry in developing nations such as Nigeria, suffers incessant disruption to their activities by their host communities. Host communities and other stakeholders in oil producing countries complain of environmental degradation and the oil company's neglect to the social needs of the society (Agbaeze & Ukoha, 2018). According to some researchers, collaboration is one of the best strategies for resolving sustainability issues and improving competitive advantage (Goodman et al., 2017; Josserand et al., 2018; Pooe & Munyanyi, 2019; Ruiz-Torres et al., 2018; Williams et al., 2019). Supplier development, according to Pagell and Wu (2009) and L. Liu et al. (2018), is one of the few specific SSCM practices that create the opportunity for collaboration among stakeholders. However, Calignano and Vaaland (2017) found that collaboration among stakeholders in developing countries is weak, resulting in missed opportunities for creating sustainability of the supply chain.

For the integration of local suppliers into the oil and gas industry in developing nations, Owusu and Vaaland (2016) identified five main actors: (a) public regulators representing the government, (b) international oil companies and foreign suppliers, (c)

financial institutions, (d) learning institutions such as universities and research institutions, and (e) local suppliers. To establish the relationship and resources among key actors, the focal buying firms should strengthen stakeholder collaborations in developing countries (Calignano & Vaaland, 2017; Owusu & Vaaland, 2016). Leaders of organizations should identify stakeholders' needs and collaborate with them to design and implement strategies for supplier development.

Supplier Continuity

The key importance of sustainable development of suppliers is supplier continuity to ensure the business continuity of the focal buying firms and guaranteed social wellbeing of the society. Pagell and Wu (2009) argued that suppliers' businesses are prone to failure if the buying firms do not respond appropriately to ensure the continued existence of the suppliers. Supplier development is significant to ensuring supplier continuity. According to Adebisi and Bakare (2019), several suppliers in developing countries are within the SMEs category with limited knowledge, innovation capabilities, and resources to sustain their businesses. Local suppliers with strong capabilities can build their resilience to withstand adverse business condition.

Several suppliers, especially those within the category of SMEs are unable to face global supply chain disruptions and therefore face the challenges of business discontinuity. H. Y. Chen et al. (2019) argued that most supply chain managers remain ill-equipped to manage disruption and other crisis when they occur. Ivanov (2018) noted that disruption on a supplier organization has a ripple effect on the supply chain and supply continuity. The impact of the failure of suppliers may have negative effect on the buying firm's performance. Several local suppliers, especially in the oil and gas industry, are not able to compete favorably with foreign suppliers and the tendency is for the companies to go out of business (Calignano & Vaaland, 2017). To ensure local supplier continuity in the oil industry in developing countries, Owusu and Vaaland (2016) posited that actors such as regulators, international oil companies, learning institutions, and financial institutions, need to collaborate to develop local suppliers. Therefore, focal firms need to provide the enabling environment for collaboration with other key stakeholders to build local suppliers' resilience to withstand adverse business conditions.

SSCM and the Oil and Gas Industry

The main sources of energy for industries and domestic use are oil and gas. Ahmad et al. (2017) argued that the oil and gas industry plays important role in sustaining the world's economy, but also responsible for most of the sustainability problems emanating from the supply chain. However, Raut et al. (2017) contended that the leaders of the oil industry are leading the campaign and initiatives across industries to ensure the transformation of supply chains. Mani et al. (2016) and Yawar and Seuring (2018) claimed that the attention of the leaders in the oil and gas companies is more on financial gains than on the environment and social performance. Rentizelas et al. (2020) held a similar view with Mani et al., and Yawar and Seuring found that most oil companies pay less attention to activities that will improve the capability of local suppliers, especially in resource-rich developing countries. Narimissa et al. (2020) found that there are clear economic and environmental indicators for sustainability measures but no standard performance indicators for social development. However, Ahmad, de Brito et al. (2016) and Florescu et al. (2019) posited that SSCM is at its infancy in the oil and gas industry and needs time for the supply chain to develop. Although leaders in the oil and gas industry have recognized the negative impact of oil and gas exploration and production on sustainability, some of the leaders are not accepting responsibilities for environmental and social issues related to suppliers' activities.

One of the main reasons for the outsourcing of operations by buying firms is to transfer operational risks to suppliers. Kaur et al. (2019) posited that companies outsource most of their operations to suppliers to reduce cost and take advantage of expertise from suppliers, where the capabilities to manage operational risks are lacking in the company. According to Koberg and Longoni (2019), leaders of focal buying firms are accountable to operational risks within the supply chain and hence cannot transfer such risks to suppliers. Similarly, Rentizelas et al. (2020) argued that if the origin of a problem emanates from suppliers, focal firms must bear the consequences of the action of the suppliers. Koberg and Longoni further asserted that the activities of most of the members of the supply chain are not visible to managers of the focal firms who are unable to monitor the suppliers to ensure conformance to sustainability practices. Ahmad et al. (2017) contended that the complex network of the companies involved in oil and gas activities limit the abilities of managers of oil companies to have an oversight on the supply chain. However, Wu (2017) posited that supplier development is one of the strategic management techniques that buying firms can apply to improve oversight of the activities of suppliers and as well, as influence actions of suppliers to mitigate operational

risks. While there may be difficulty in managing the complex supply chain of the oil and gas industry, developing local suppliers will be one key measure to mitigate the risk.

The Oil and Gas Industry and Developing Countries

The oil companies explored in this study are involved in the upstream activities of exploration and production of hydrocarbon. Emphasizing the role of the oil and gas industry, Yang and You (2019) argued that oil and gas will continue to contribute to world energy requirements even into the far future. Heshmati and Auzer (2018) contended that oil and gas resources created more damages to the environment, challenge to livelihood, and increased poverty level in some developing nations. The oil and gas industry are at the center of sustainability issues because of the negative impact of their activities on the environment and social lives.

The local companies in oil and gas resource developing countries cannot compete with foreign companies because of limited capabilities. International oil companies and foreign suppliers dominate the upstream value chain activities in the oil and gas industry in developing countries (Calignano & Vaaland, 2017). The activities of the oil and gas companies require advanced technology and resources that are not readily available in the local market and are expensive to acquire (Owusu & Vaaland, 2016). Local suppliers in developing countries are not able to provide such services or products to carry out technically challenging activities (Wu, 2017). Zabbey et al. (2017) claimed that in addition to the incompetency of local suppliers and poor governance structure, conflicting stakeholder needs, and funding, limit the participation of local companies in the oil and gas industry. Heshmati and Auzer (2018) and Y. Liu and Ma (2016) also identified oil

price volatility, lack of economic diversification, low-quality institutions, and widespread corruption as some of the issues that militate against local indigenous company participation in the oil and gas business in developing countries. Even with the corporate social responsibility programs of the oil and gas companies and legal frameworks such as local content policies, the barriers to the development of local capabilities in developing nations still exist.

Nigeria oil and gas industry needs to accelerate the process of developing local capacity in Nigeria. Although Nigeria is one of the largest oil and gas producing nations, however, the country's industrial base is still underdeveloped (Ablo, 2020). Multinational companies dominate the exploration and production of oil and gas with few indigenous oil and gas companies taking over the operation of the marginal fields and divested assets by multinational oil companies (Abu et al., 2019). Oil and gas are the mainstay of Nigerian economy and involvement of local companies in the oil and gas business will improve local capacity (Owusu & Vaaland, 2016). The divestment of some oil-mining license in Nigeria and handing over the assets to capable indigenous company to operate will create business opportunities for indigenous companies.

The main aim of the local content policy is to develop local suppliers. Abu et al. (2019) argued that the Nigerian government effort to develop the technical capability of indigenous companies and suppliers through technological transfer by multinational oil companies is yet to yield success. As part of ensuring participation of local companies in the oil and gas business, the government has explored the use of various regulatory frameworks (Onyi-Ogelle, 2016). The existing framework in use is the local content

policy of 2010 referred to as the Nigeria oil and gas content development law (Ayoola, 2017). While a few local companies experienced success concerning the implementation of local content policy (Ayoola, 2017), several local suppliers remain underdeveloped (Onyi-Ogelle, 2016). After several years of oil and gas production in Nigeria, foreign suppliers still provide key oil and gas equipment and highly technical services to the oil companies in Nigeria. The multinational oil companies and the Nigerian government can use the instrument of institutional framework to support supplier development.

SDGs and Local Supplier Development

Supplier development can be a route to achieving the UN's SDGs in some developing countries. The UN's SDGs and sustainable development of local suppliers have the common objective of improving the quality of life of the society in developing nations (Williams et al., 2019). Wong et al. (2018) explained that sustainable development means engaging in economic activities that avoid depletion of natural resources. However, the activities of most companies within the supply chain contribute largely to the sustainability issues plaguing the world (Zimon et al., 2019). In response to the challenges of sustainable issues, the UN developed SDGs through the collaborative effort of various industries and UN member states (Williams et al., 2019). Pedersen (2018) argued that in addition to meeting societal needs, achieving the SDGs guarantees the companies the long-term license to operate.

Integration of SDGs and local supplier development goals in the oil and gas companies will accelerate economic and social development in oil-rich, developing companies. Recognizing the importance of corporate business organization in sustainable development the oil and gas companies' executives agreed to integrate SDGs into their corporate goals (Thorlakson et al., 2018; Williams et al., 2019). Zimon et al. (2019) said that SDGs are complex goals; however, integrating them into SSCM will facilitate the alignment of the goals with organizational business models. Yawar and Seuring (2018) and Yawar and Kauppi (2018) identified local supplier development as the most proactive actions buying firm leaders can take to address the achievement of SDGs.

Sustainable Development of Local Suppliers

The improvement of the competency of the local suppliers will mitigate the risk of ecological and social issues in places where oil and gas industry exists. Suppliers in the oil and gas industry are the key contributors to most sustainability issues (Rogers et al., 2019; Wong et al., 2018). Owusu and Vaaland (2016) found that most local suppliers in developing nations lack the technical and managerial competencies to meet the minimum requirement of the upstream oil and gas companies. Rogers et al. (2019) posited that in a bid to mitigate poor performance by suppliers in several industries, some leaders of buying firms embarked on sustainable development of local suppliers. Bai and Satir (2020) and L. Liu et al. (2018) explained that supplier development involves developing the technical, managerial, and financial capacity of local suppliers.

Apart from training, Ağan et al. (2016) posited that the achievement of sustainable supplier development occurs through knowledge sharing and transfer, creating opportunities for suppliers to get contracts and expand capacity, and access to funding from financial institutions. However, Silvestre et al. (2017) stated that oil and gas industry leaders focus on supplier development programs such as health, safety, and environment management systems, but pay less attention to technical and managerial skills. Oil and gas companies are recognizing the need to develop local suppliers and have made some progress but most of the local suppliers still lack technical and managerial capabilities to meet the industry's requirements.

Collaboration among stakeholders is necessary for the success of sustainable supplier development. Yawar and Kauppi (2018) found that collaboration between institutions, buying firms, suppliers, and stakeholders motivate buying firms to adopt and imitate sustainable supplier development best practices. Sancha et al. (2015) argued that external pressure usually compels buying firms to adopt sustainable supplier development practices. However, Mirimoghadam and Ghazinoory (2017) contended that stakeholders in some developing countries disrupt supplier development programs because of corruption and rent-seeking behaviors. L. Liu et al. (2018) posited that buying firms do not possess all the necessary tools and skills required to develop their suppliers for sustainability and often turn to external sources to seek support. As posited by Pedersen (2018), businesses are under pressure to collaborate towards sustainable supplier development to maintain their licenses to operate. The multidisciplinary nature of supplier development programs demand harnessing internal and external skills and resources to execute the plans.

Local supplier development has been successful in countries where government institutions are committed to building local capabilities through the implementation of regulatory frameworks. W. Anderson (2017) argued that the extent of local suppliers' participation in supplier development programs depends on the commitment of government institutions in the oil-producing, nations. On the role government institutions play in local supplier development, Acheampong et al. (2016) found that local supplier development programs and projects recorded great success in countries such as Norway, Malaysia, and Brazil, especially within the oil and gas industry's supply chain. Busse et al. (2016) posited that supplier development in most oil and gas resource-rich, developing countries has not been successful because of socio-economic differences. Bai and Satir (2020) identified poor government regulations, lack of buying firm's top management commitment, lack of local supplier willingness to collaborate and poor access to finance, as the main barriers to the development of local suppliers. The government of oil and gasrich, developing nations should collaborate with oil and gas companies to develop and implement effective strategies to mitigate the barriers against local supplier development.

Supplier development has a long-term positive impact on sustainability, but this may not be visible to the buying firm in the short term. Ahmad et al. (2017) argued that while some firms embarked on supplier development to improve supplier's performance others carried out supplier development to comply with institutional regulatory requirements. Debating about buying firm's commitment to supplier development, Kot (2018) noted that the process of disseminating knowledge must be deliberate by leaders of the buying firms. Acheampong et al. (2016) held a similar view and argued that the leaders of several oil and gas companies in resource-rich, developing nations have not been deliberate about their commitment to supplier development. While some buying firms have embraced supplier development, some other companies consider supplier development as non-value-adding activity.

The activities involved in supplier development can be direct or indirect depending on the program and method of administration (M. Zhang et al., 2017). M. Zhang et al. (2017) posited that some activities classified as direct supplier development are provision of financial capital, technological and managerial capability building and co-locating buying firm's staff to supplier's organization and vice-versa. Indirect supplier development activities exist such as supplier performance monitoring, supplier assessment, incentive schemes, performance measurement, and periodic reviews (M. Zhang et al., 2017). L. Liu et al. (2018) noted that supplier development is most effective when buying firm explores collaborative efforts of key stakeholders, such as regulatory bodies, NGOs, learning institutions and suppliers. Classified stakeholders involved in supplier development include drivers, facilitators, and inspectors. As further explained by L. Liu et al., as the drivers exert pressure and initiate sustainable development practices, the facilitators provide knowledge and resources, and inspectors monitor and assess supplier performance. Delineation of roles among stakeholders ensures there are no overlaps of roles among stakeholders in the process of supplier development.

Supplier development is a tool that enhances strategic relationship management of suppliers by buying firms. Ağan et al. (2016) added that supplier development is the core of SSCM because the process opens opportunities for strategic relationship development and collaboration with key stakeholders in achieving sustainable goals. Wong et al. (2018) found that through supplier development, buying firms and the supply chain could achieve profitability, improve cost leadership, adopt more environmentally friendly practices, and improve the social wellbeing of the society in which they operate.

Emphasizing the importance of sustainable supplier development, Gosling et al. (2016) posited that supplier development could lead to the creation of new industry standards that can improve the economy, environment, and society. Supplier development in the oil and gas industry will not only improve the capabilities of local suppliers to meet the need of oil companies but will lead to the creation of SSCM standard practices.

Local Supplier development and Local Content Policy

The level of local supplier participation in the oil and gas industry business is still low. The governments of many oil-rich, developing countries have developed local content policy to create opportunities for local suppliers to participate in the supply of goods and services (Nwapi, 2016). The local content policy has become a legal framework for most oil and gas resource-rich, developing countries (Semykina, 2017). Acheampong et al. (2016) posited that local content policy's main aim is to domesticate the knowledge base for oil and gas related technical and managerial competencies through capacity building. The underlying reasons for the implementation of the local content policy in the oil and gas-rich, countries are to build local capability and increase the industrial base.

Local content is necessary tool that drives improvement of local suppliers' capability. Because of the limited technical and managerial competency of local suppliers, the local content policy serves as a potent tool to improve the competencies of local suppliers (Nwapi, 2016). Reviewing the prospect of local content policy in sub-Saharan Africa, Ovadia (2014) and Owusu and Vaaland (2016) argued that beyond nurturing local suppliers for participation, local content is an instrument for higher economic level of industrial development. However, Ablo (2020) posited that local content policy could be counterproductive as the framework is not compatible with international trade agreement and can affect foreign direct investment in most of the developing nations. Supporting the claim of Ablo, Nwapi (2016), argued that local content could lead to additional cost of goods and services for the oil companies because of avoidable cost of poor-quality products and service delivery. Pedersen (2018) stated that local content policies will drive programs that will lead to achievement of SDGs. Local content policies in oil and gas-producing, countries may become a strategy for meeting UN SDGs.

Some nations have effectively implemented local content policies. Semykina (2017) reasoned that local content policy has worked in developed nations such as Norway and Brazil and improved the industrial base of these two countries. Similarly, Kolstad and Kinyondob (2017) and Acheampong et al. (2016) indicated that in Norway, Malaysia, and Brazil where local content was effective in building local capacity, local suppliers compete favorably with their foreign counterparts. However, Owusu and Vaaland (2016) and Ablo (2020) argued that in most developing nations, particularly in Africa, local content development implementation is weak. In contrast, Ayoola (2017) claimed at over 70% of expenditure on goods and services in the oil and gas companies in Nigeria were for goods and services procured locally. Contesting Ayoola's claim, Owusu and Vaaland (2016) stated that several local suppliers' companies in Africa have as much as 70% foreign ownership hence, a large part of the expenditure for goods and services

end up in foreign nations. The leaders in the oil companies need to embrace local content policy to serve as an effective framework for local supplier development.

Ablo (2020) argued that the Ghanaian government attempted to imitate what happened in Norway and Brazil but failed because the oil and gas companies were not involved in the design of the project and only saw their financial contributions as a fulfillment of part of an ad-hoc corporate social responsibility. As Owusu and Vaaland (2016) posited, most of the suppliers in the developing nations lack technical competence and capital to provide the mainstream technical services such as drilling services, well intervention services, and main engineering constructions services to the oil and gas industry. The governments of the oil and gas resource-producing, nations have good intention towards local content policies, as a tool to drive local supplier development; however, the lack of explicit strategies and involvement of key stakeholders, in the development of the framework is a contributory factor to the difficulties in their implementation.

Transition

In Section 1 of the qualitative, multiple case study, I provided a brief explanation of the foundation of the study and background to the problem on sustainable supplier development. I presented the problem statement, the significance of the study, and emphasized the contributions of the study to business practices and implications to social change. I developed the interview questions to align with the central research questions to ensure collection of quality data from research participants. The conceptual framework I used as the lens for the study was the theory of SSCM by Pagell and Wu (2009). I expounded the theory of SSCM in the review of professional and academic literature. Using seminal books and scholarly articles from mainly peer-reviewed journals, I reviewed the propositions of the SSCM theory. I also reviewed stakeholder theory and dynamic capability theory as complementary theory to SSCM theory and contingency and institutional theory as alternative theories to the SSCM theory. From professional and academic literature, I reviewed topics related to the central research questions, which included SSCM and oil and gas companies, SDGs and local supplier development, and local supplier development and local content policies.

In Section 2, I will describe the role of the researcher, strategies to recruit research participants, and justify the selected research method and design. I will explain the ethical research standards, informed consent requirements, and ensuring participants' protection. I will conclude Section 2 with a description of the data collection instruments, data collection techniques, data analysis procedures, and the means to help ensure dependability, credibility, and confirmability. In Section 3, I will analyze data, presented the findings and aligned the results of the study to the conceptual framework, existing literature, and business practices. I will conclude Section 3 with a description of the implications for social change, reflections, and conclusion.

Section 2: The Project

Leaders in the oil and gas industry in Nigeria seek to improve the local suppliers' capability and capacity because most of the suppliers are unable to meet the oil and gas industry's requirements (Vermeulen & Oosthuizen, 2019). The aim of this qualitative, multiple case study was to explore the strategies oil and gas industry leaders use for the sustainable development of local suppliers in the same industry. The local suppliers in the oil and gas resource-based nations (Wu, 2017). The study is important because the oil and gas resource-based nations rely on the small- and medium-sized enterprises to improve economic growth, create employment for their citizens, and enhance the social well-being of the society.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative, multiple case study was to explore the strategies leaders in the oil and gas industry use for sustainable development of local suppliers. The targeted population consisted of five leaders of three oil and gas companies in Nigeria who successfully used strategies for the sustainable development of local suppliers. The implications for positive social change include the potential for leaders in the oil and gas industry to improve suppliers' capabilities, resulting in greater local economic stability, lower local unemployment, and a reduced impact on the local environment.

Role of the Researcher

In a qualitative study, the researcher designs the study, collects data, analyzes data, and presents the findings (Smith & McGannon, 2018). The researcher conducting a

case study serves in the role as the primary instrument for data collection and analysis (Twining et al., 2017). In the role of the researcher in this study, I was the primary data collection instrument. The researcher's role also includes developing and asking relevant questions, listening actively to the participants, possessing a good grasp of the issues under study, and presenting unbiased findings (Yin, 2018).

Karagiozis (2018) pointed out the need for researchers to have good knowledge of the subject to detect and consider misrepresentation that may occur in the data. I served as logistics manager for 7 of my 28 years of experience (i.e., from 1991 to 2019) in SCM practice in the oil and gas industry. L. E. Ross (2017) noted that participants who do not have prior or current personal or professional relationships with the researcher should be recruited for the study to prevent making discussion of key topics risky or uncomfortable. I did not have any personal or professional relationships with the participants recruited for this study. Additionally, I did not have a prior affiliation with the organizations or work for any of the organizations from where I recruited the participants. Prior to commencing the research, the researcher should familiarize themself with the geographic area of focus in the study (Karagiozis, 2018). Since birth, I have lived in the Niger Delta area of Nigeria where several oil and gas companies are situated, and which served as the geographical area of the study.

Researchers are responsible for identifying ethical risks in the research and taking steps to protect the rights of all human subjects following the principles outlined in *The Belmont Report* (Nicolaides, 2016). The key tenets of *The Belmont Report* are: (a) respect for persons, (b) beneficence, and (c) justice regarding the treatment of human subjects

(National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 1979). Respect for persons involves adhering to participants' freedom and that any subject participating does so willingly and with an understanding of the risks and benefits associated with the research. Beneficence is to minimize harm and maximize the possible opportunity for research participants, while justice requires a fair distribution of the benefits or burdens of the research among peoples' groups (National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 1979). Respect for persons involves a consent process where the researcher informs the participants of the details of the research before the study so that the participants can make an informed decision whether to participate (López-Alvarado, 2017). I obtained inform consent from all participants prior to collection of data and followed *The Belmont Report* requirements in the interpretation of data.

Fusch et al. (2018) noted that in qualitative research, researchers have the challenge of remaining unbiased throughout the data collection process. My experience as a SCM professional in the oil and gas industry could have made it difficult to remain unbiased through the data collection and analysis process. To mitigate my personal bias, I used member checking to validate the data collected and the results of the research to ensure that the outcome of the findings reflected the participants' experiences. Member checking is a technique for enhancing the credibility of the results of qualitative research, and the process of member checking involves returning the data and results to the participants so they can check the accuracy (Birt et al., 2016).

The interview is one of the most important sources of obtaining information from participants in a case study (Yin, 2018). Qualitative researchers should possess effective interviewing skills to obtain accurate data from participants (Geurts et al., 2018). To maintain a consistent process throughout the interviewing of participants, researchers need to use an interview protocol (Castillo-Montoya, 2016). I used an interview protocol during the semistructured interview process to maintain consistency before, during, and after the interviews. I adapted Yin's (2018) interview protocol as shown in Appendix.

Participants

The criteria for selecting the participants must align with the purpose of the study and the research question (DeJonckheere & Vaughn, 2019; Haines, 2017; Yin, 2018). The research participants selected for interviewing should have special and expert knowledge of the phenomenon under study (Moser & Korstjens, 2018). Marks et al. (2017) posited that the researcher should recruit expert participants who are accessible, available, and willing to provide honest and reliable information relevant to the research question. The overarching research question for this study was: What strategies do some leaders in the oil and gas industry use for the sustainable development of local suppliers? The eligibility criteria for participants were: (a) must be a leader in a supply chain or logistics organization in an oil and gas producing company, (b) must have implemented strategies for the sustainable development of local suppliers in an oil and gas company, and (c) must operate in the Niger Delta area of Nigeria. To be included in this study, a supply chain leader in the oil and gas industry must have attained the level of a senior manager because senior managers possess a greater understanding of their companies' activities (see Sumbal et al., 2017).

Gaining access to participants is a key prerequisite for conducting a research study (McGrath et al., 2019). Lancaster (2017) noted that researchers could gain access to participants through activities that put the researchers in touch with potential participants, which could include attendance at relevant conferences, meetings, public discussions, and seminars.

A good relationship between the researcher and the participants is paramount to the successful achievement of research outcomes (Amundsen et al., 2017; McGrath et al., 2019; Sivell et al., 2019). Researchers should develop rapport with the research participants through networking to build trust prior to the interview session to obtain good data that can help ensure credibility of the results of the research (Alase, 2017; Lancaster, 2017; McGrath et al., 2019). I used my professional network within the oil and gas companies selected for the study to establish contact with the participants. I stayed in contact with the participants through email and phone calls to ensure a good working relationship throughout the study.

Research Method and Design

In this study, I used the qualitative method with a multiple case study design. This specific research method and design were chosen because they aligned with the purpose of the study and the research question. The means to collect data through open dialogue with participants was also a reason for selecting qualitative design.

Research Method

There are three research methods. The two most frequently used by researchers are qualitative and quantitative, and the third is the mixed method, which is a combination of qualitative and quantitative methods into a single method (Ishtiaq, 2019; Rahman, 2017). A researcher's choice of a research method depends on the type of data required for the study and data collection technique that will meet the objective of the study (Kivunja & Kuvini, 2017; Majid et al., 2017; Yin, 2018). The objective of the current study was to explore the strategies oil and gas industry leaders used for the sustainable development of local suppliers and the data required for the study were qualitative in nature. Qualitative researchers remain with an aspect of unquantifiable reality to investigate real world problems and to explore lived experiences, meaning, and perspective from the standpoint of the participants (Lemon & Hayes, 2020; Moser & Korstjens, 2017; Queirós et al., 2017). In this study, I explored the strategies for the sustainable development of local suppliers in the oil and gas industry through the experiences and the perspective of the leaders in the industry who have developed and implemented successful strategies to do so.

Qualitative researchers consider the natural settings in which individuals or groups function (Hawkins, 2018; Korstjens & Moser, 2017). The research setting was existing oil and gas companies' sites in the Niger Delta area of Nigeria. Using the qualitative research method, researchers obtain rich and in-depth information from participants through semistructured interviews and analysis of texts and documents from the participants' organizations (Ma & Loke, 2019). I collected data through a semistructured interview process, using open-ended questions to obtain rich, narrative information from the participants in addition to reviewing and analyzing documents and standard operating procedures from their companies.

The quantitative research method is appropriate when the need for numerical data exists to answer research questions and when there is the possibility of collecting quantifiable measures of variables and inferences from samples of a population (Mohajan, 2018; Queirós et al., 2017). The quantitative method would not have resulted in the data needed to answer the research question of this study because the participants provided qualitative information to the interview questions from the knowledge of their lived experiences and not through quantifiable measures of variables and inferences. In a quantitative study, the analysis of numerical data is conducted through statistical procedures and used to test a hypothesis to achieve the research objective (Mohajan, 2018). I did not test hypotheses or use statistical procedures to analyze the qualitative data for the current study.

The mixed method is an approach where a researcher combines data collected through qualitative and quantitative methods, analyzes the data, integrates the findings, and draws conclusions into a single research study (Schoonenboom & Johnson, 2017). The mixed-method approach was not suitable for the current study because I did not collect quantitative data that required integration with the qualitative data. Mixed-method research takes more time and requires more financial resources because of the length of time required to collect, transcribe, code, analyze, and integrate data (Rutberg & Bouikidis, 2018). I had limited time and resources to complete this study; hence, the use of the mixed method was unsuitable for this study.

Research Design

The three research designs I considered were case study, ethnography, and phenomenology. I chose the case study research design for this study. Researchers use the case study design to understand complex issues and explore modes of operation of institutions and the processes and activities of business entities (Hughes & McDonagh, 2017; Pogreba-Brown et al., 2020). A case study design is relevant to situations when human behavior and social interactions are critical to understanding the topics of interest (Harrison et al., 2017). I explored the complex issues of the sustainable development of local suppliers and the involvement of stakeholders within the oil and gas industry in the process of local supplier development. I sought to understand the practices and strategies of the oil company leaders and the challenges the companies face in the development of local suppliers.

Multiple sources and methods of data collection and analysis are typical of the case study design; however, the foremost data collection method is in-depth interviews with open-ended questions; observations in real-life settings; and the review of texts, archives, and documents (Harrison et al., 2017). I employed a multiple case study design and collected data from five leaders of two oil and gas companies operating in the Niger Delta area of Nigeria. I used open-ended questions to interview the participants and reviewed documents related to their company's activities on supplier development to corroborate and augment evidence from the participants. In a multiple case study, a

researcher triangulates data from multiple sources for the purpose of corroboration and development of converging lines of inquiry to increase the reliability of the study (Ridder, 2017; Smith, 2018; Yin, 2018). I triangulated the data I collected from different participants in different organizations to find a converging line, corroborate the information obtained from the sources, and build justification for the themes that emerged.

An ethnography is a qualitative design used to explore the cultural interactions and meanings in the lives of a group of people, and it involves learning the feelings and beliefs of the people under study (Fusch et al., 2017; Tickle, 2017). The focus of the current study was to investigate a business case of supplier development in industry settings. This study did not bear any relationship with the culture of a certain group of people and the everyday behavior of the participants at work. Data collection in an ethnography is time consuming because researchers immerse themselves in the day-today lives of the people and take time to understand the culture of the people to obtain relevant data for the research (Hammersley, 2018; Mohajan, 2018; vom Lehn, 2019). I had limited time to complete this study and the data I needed to answer the research question did not require that I stay with the participants for a prolonged time to observe their activities. Because of the length of time a researcher spends with participants in an ethnographic study, there is the tendency for the researcher to become more of a participant than an observer, compromising the research (Buckingham, 2019; Hammersley, 2018; van Dooremalen, 2017). Because of these reasons, the ethnographic design was not appropriate to achieve the purpose of this study.

Researchers use phenomenology research design to describe the everyday lived experiences of multiple individuals focusing on what everyone has in common as they experience a phenomenon (Larkin et al., 2019; Mekgoe et al., 2019). This study is about processes and actions that leaders in the oil and gas industry took to improve the competencies of suppliers in the oil and gas industry and not multiple individuals' experiences requiring phenomenological research design. Phenomenology research involves studying a small number of subjects through extensive and prolonged engagement to develop patterns and relationships of meaning (Errasti-Ibarrondo et al., 2018; Mohajan, 2018; Tuffor, 2017). The leaders of the oil and gas companies that participated in this study had limited time for the interview sessions and did not subscribe to extensive and prolonged engagement. There are two categories of phenomenology design identified as descriptive and hermeneutic (DeHart, 2020; Ghaffari & Lagzian, 2018; Tuffor, 2017). Distinguishing between the two approaches has led to debates about the appropriate ways to undertake phenomenological research (DeHart, 2020; Ghaffari & Lagzian, 2018; Tuffor, 2017).

I used a multiple case study, instead of a single case study design, because I analyzed data both within each case and across cases to enhance the reliability of the result of the study. Unlike a single case study, evidence created from a multiple case study is stronger and more reliable than evidence from a single case study (Ridder, 2017; Smith, 2018; Yin, 2018). Researchers seek data saturation as criteria to discontinue the process of data collection and analysis, and failure to reach saturation and provide reliable evidence of the data saturation process has an impact on the credibility of the study (Hennink et al., 2017; Saunders et al., 2018). Researchers using case study research design continue with the interview and probing questions until the point of data saturation when successive participants are not providing information different from what other participants said (V. Anderson, 2017; Nelson, 2017; Saunders et al., 2018). A researcher reaches data saturation at a point at which observing more data will not lead to the discovery of more information (Lowe et al., 2018; Moser & Korstjens, 2018; Varpio et al., 2017). I achieved data saturation when I did not obtain new information from the participants. While V. Anderson (2017) argued that qualitative researchers need to explain in sufficient details the evidence of data saturation in their studies, Nelson (2017) pointed out that researchers achieve data saturation in qualitative research through methodological triangulation and member checking. I collected data through semistructured interviews and reviews of relevant company documents and engaged participants in member checking.

Population and Sampling

Sampling Method

Sampling plays a prominent role in qualitative research study and the choice of appropriate sampling method depends on the research design, the research questions, data collection methods, sample size, and eligibility of participants (Hennink et al., 2017; Onwuegbuzie & Collins, 2017). I used purposeful sampling method for this study. Researchers use purposeful sampling method to identify and select individuals who possess the knowledge needed to offer rich information regarding the study (Ames et al., 2019). I used purposeful sampling method to identify leaders in the oil and gas companies operating in Nigeria that have successfully implemented strategies for the sustainable development of local suppliers.

Researchers use purposeful sampling method when the targeted population exceeds the number of participants required for minimum sample size (Ames et al., 2019; Sharma, 2017; Vasileiou et al., 2018). Hosseininia and Ramezani (2016) used purposeful sampling to select participants among several SMEs in a case study of food industry. Ghaffari and Lagzian (2018) used purposeful sampling to select five primary participants out of a population of over 50 in a qualitative research study exploring experiences of users of information technology system. Patterson (2018) employed the techniques of purposeful sampling to recruit 30 participants among academic staff of universities in Indonesia for a qualitative case study on education reform in Indonesia. I used purposeful sampling to help ensure the participants for this study met strict eligibility requirements and the targeted population exceeded the desired sample size.

Population

A population is a group of individuals having one or more characteristics of interest from which a researcher draws sample for purpose of data collection (Asiamah et al., 2017). Asiamah et al. (2017) noted that a researcher should understand and properly document the study population at the beginning of the study to enhance the credibility of the research. For this study, the targeted population was leaders in three oil and gas companies in Nigeria that have successfully implemented the strategies used for development of local suppliers. The leaders consisted of directors, general managers, and managers in the supply chain organizations of the two oil and gas companies. I adopted the purposeful sampling method to narrow the targeted population to a sample size of five participants.

Eligibility Criteria

In purposeful sampling, the researcher determines a set of criteria for inclusion and exclusion of participants regarding prior knowledge of subject matter to address the research question (Moser & Korstjens, 2018; van Rijnsoever, 2017). The purpose of the research is to understanding experts' knowledge and experience of supplier development. I recruited participants who were knowledgeable and experienced with implementing strategies for the sustainable development of suppliers. van Rijnsoever (2017) stated that the characteristics of participants in a qualitative research are: (a) participants must have the ability to share experiences and ideas of the phenomenon in detail expressively and reflexively, (b) participants should demonstrate willingness to participate in the research, and (c) participants agree to attend the interview session. Similarly, Marks et al. (2017) noted that researchers should recruit participants who are accessible, available, and willing to provide honest and reliable information relevant to the research question. I established contact with the participants prior to the commencement of data collection and confirmed that participants were willing to take part in the research and attend the interview session at the agreed time and method.

Sample Size

Carballo et al. (2018) interviewed four managers of supply chain organizations in a case study of the role of collaborative strategies of improving environmentally sustainable supply chain. Sinkovics et al. (2018) adopted a qualitative, multiple case study design by using eight participants to explore strategies and routines adopted by small- and medium-size suppliers to develop capabilities that enable them to engage in upgrading. Jarvis and Williams (2017) interviewed four participants in a single case study to explore the strategies retail supermarket managers have used to improve first-line supervisor problem solving abilities. Carballo et al. stated that because of the limited scope of qualitative case study research and the aims of developing a depth of understanding rather than a breadth of perceptive, a sample size of two or more is enough. Similarly, Habibi et al. (2020) stated that for qualitative research, the number of participants is not definite; the participants can be two or more. Vasileiou et al. (2018) recommended that researchers should decide on a sample size that is large enough to understand the essence of the phenomenon under study but small enough so that the researcher does not lose the deep case-oriented analysis of qualitative data. I conducted a case study, and this research is similar in scope to previous case studies in which the researchers explored strategies of capabilities development of suppliers and supervisors; hence five participants was an appropriate sample size for this study.

Interview Setting

Researchers should aim at having successful interview and hence should make adequate conceptual and practical preparations prior to the interview (McGrath et al., 2019; J. C. Young et al., 2018). As part of the interview plan, I decided on the option of interview method that suited the situation as I was unable to reach the participants inperson. Face-to-face interview is an ideal method of data collection in a qualitative interview setting (McGrath et al., 2019); however, in a situation where face-to-face interview is not possible, the researcher should consider the use of a video conferencing tool as the next viable alternative (Archibald et al., 2019; Krouwel et al., 2019). Because of the coronavirus pandemic that gave rise to lockdowns and social distancing in most parts of the world including my chosen geographical location, I used Zoom virtual conferencing tool, instead of face-to-face interviews.

Qualitative research interviews should take place and at a time that is convenient for the participants, in a comfortable setting, in a secure environment that is free from any potential disruptions and noise (Gellerstedt et al., 2018; X. Liu, 2017; McGrath et al., 2019). Since the interview is through video conferencing, I ensured the participants used locations that were private, free of distraction, and suitable for the virtual meeting. Researchers should choose interview settings where the participants can feel a sense of place and validation as an avenue to foster a positive relationship (DeJonckheere & Vaughn, 2019; Ecker, 2017). I contacted the participants via telephone calls prior to the interview to build rapport, confirmed the virtual communication tool that we used, and agreed to the time for the interview. I set up the time and date for the interview and sent details including the meeting identification number to the participants via email prior to the interview date. Prior to the interview time, I contacted each participant to test their system to ensure connectivity of the network systems. Researchers use an interview protocol to guide the process of the interview and ensure the discussion is within the scope and context of the research, address the research question and the research phenomenon, and ensure consistency and transparency (Spencer et al., 2017; Yeong et
al., 2018). I used the interview protocol (see Appendix) to plan and carry out the interviews to ensure a transparent and consistent process of data collection.

Data Saturation

Data saturation is a marker of depth and quality and can contribute to making qualitative research more robust and valid (Constantinou et al., 2017; Costello, 2017; D. S. Young & Casey, 2019). Data saturation is the point when a researcher in a qualitative study stops collecting any new information related to the research question from participants during interviews and when new data that is collected or themes become redundant to previous data or themes (Constantinou et al., 2017; Saunders et al., 2018; Tran et al., 2017). To reach data saturation in a qualitative study, researchers should choose appropriate sampling method and sample size that address the research question (Braun & Clarke, 2019; Hennink et al., 2019; Nelson, 2017). In qualitative research, data collection should continue until no new data emerges from the participants, and no further codes and themes emerge during data analysis (Guest et al., 2017; Hennink et al., 2019; Sim et al., 2018). One method of helping ensure credibility, validity, and reliability of qualitative study is the ability of the researcher to reach data saturation and justify the process of attaining data saturation (Aguinis & Solarino, 2019; Costello, 2017; D. S. Young & Casey, 2019). The use of an interview protocol to help ensure consistency and transparency among all the interviews, member checking to confirm accuracy of data, and triangulation of evidence from multiple sources are how researchers attain data saturation (Kaso et al., 2018; Varpio et al., 2017). I used the interview protocol (see Appendix), member checking, and methodological triangulation to ascertain the point of

data saturation in this study. I collected data using semistructured interviews and reviewed company documents until no new data, themes or patterns emerged.

Ethical Research

Researchers using human subjects as sources of information face ethical challenges in the process of data collection and mitigating these challenges is critical to the success or failure of the research project (Harriss et al., 2017). Researchers use the informed consent process to provide objectives and clear information to the participants about the research, obtain the participants voluntary consent to take part in the research, and to help ensure protection and confidentiality for the participants (Carey & Griffiths, 2017). The voluntary aspect of informed consent is the assurance that consent is a conscious decision by the participants, free of undue influences, and without physical or psychological coercion (Carey & Griffiths, 2017).

In the informed consent process, the researcher is responsible for explaining to individual participants the aim of the research, the scope of the research, the risks, the implications of the research findings, and the consequences of participation to enable the participants make an informed decision regarding participation (Harriss et al., 2017; L. Zhang & Liu, 2018). Participants recruited for research must not only be aware of the information about the research through the informed consent process, but also must be competent and have the capacity to make rational decisions and to withdraw voluntarily at any stage of the research (Biros, 2018; Harriss et al., 2017; L. Zhang & Liu, 2018).

Informed consent does not end once the researcher obtains the consent from the participants but to be ethical requires an open and continuous information process

throughout the research period (Haines, 2017). Harriss et al. (2017) stated that for the purpose of record-keeping and an audit trail, researchers should document and obtain signed informed consent form from participants and retain the signed copy for the duration specified by the Institutional Review Board (IRB). I did not carry out face-to-face in-person interviews but instead sent the informed consent form via email to the selected participants because of the restrictions posed by the challenges of the coronavirus pandemic. I requested that the participants complete the informed consent form and return to me via email attachment prior to the interview date or reply "I consent" to the email to provide their informed consent. I contacted the participants separately by telephone as a follow-up to the email to explain the content of the informed consent form and provided an opportunity to the participants to seek clarification concerning the informed consent form and the research objective.

In accordance with the principle of voluntary participation, and where the researcher is yet to conclude the study, participants have the right to withdraw at any time from the research and have any data already recorded removed from the analysis (Carey & Griffiths, 2017). Researchers should continue to remind the participants during the process of data collection that they can withdraw from the study without necessarily having to say why, whether the participants show any visible discomfort during interview or not (Haines, 2017). Participants could withdraw from the research by whatever mode of communication including in-person, or through email or a telephone call (Wagner et al., 2018). I explained to the participants during the process of obtaining informed consent that they had the right to withdraw from the research at any time without stating

why. I also informed the participants that withdrawal from the research does not imply any negative consequence for the participant. Before the interview started, I used the first few minutes to remind the participants that they have the right to withdraw from the research at any time during the research.

The argument over providing monetary incentive or incentive in kind to research participants remains an ethical dilemma for researchers as incentives can introduce an ethical problem of inducement, and conversely, can encourage participation (Surmiak, 2018). Researchers should uphold the principle of voluntary participations in the use of incentives and ensure that the choice of type and value of incentive is within the ethical principles and guidelines of the approving IRB (Wagner et al., 2018). I provided the participants with a summary of the findings and did not offer any monetary or nonmonetary incentives to elicit participation.

I abided by *The Belmont Report* principles to protect the research participants. *The Belmont Report* continues to serve as the guiding ethical document to protect the rights of participants involved in research (Miracle, 2016). National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research (1979) contains the following three core ethical principles, which continues to be the basis of institutional ethics procedures that govern all research involving human subjects: (a) respect for persons, which is respect for participant's autonomy; (b) beneficence, that is an obligation to do no harm; and (c) justice, which is treating participants fairly. I ensured participant freedom to make decisions that guaranteed their autonomy during the research. I protected participants' confidentiality and privacy by using code names. I will keep to the agreement in the signed informed consent form. I also used the interview protocol to ensure transparency and consistency in dealing with the participants throughout the interview process (see Appendix).

Researchers are responsible for the protection of the identity of participants and personal data (Ponterotto & Reynolds, 2017). Safeguarding participant's confidentiality and privacy is a fundamental ethical principle in conducting credible qualitative research (Ponterotto & Reynolds, 2017). Dongre and Sankaran (2016) suggested that in keeping with the principle of confidentiality, data collection tools used in qualitative research should not cause any breach in confidentiality. A researcher should take appropriate technical and organizational measures to safeguard participant's personal data and ensure destruction of the hard copies and permanent deletion of the soft copies from storage, when the period of retention elapses (Bracken-Roche et al., 2017; Surmiak, 2018). I ensured that no one else had access to the primary data I collected from participants during the interview.

As specified by Walden University's IRB, I kept all hard copies of documented confidential information, including hard drives containing such information, away from people and secured in a safe in my home office where no one else can access the materials for the retention period of 5 years. I encrypted and password-protected all soft copies of confidential information and save in a secure folder in a password-protected external disk locked away in my safe. The use of video conferencing tools to obtain data from participants introduces additional challenges for managing confidential data as video conferencing tools belong to third parties who may not abide by the ethical

principle of protecting users' confidential information (T. L. Adams & McBrayer, 2020). I explored encrypted video conferencing tools for interview and recording, where no one else, including video conferencing facility owners, can access subscriber's data and confidential information, without subscriber's authorization.

Haines (2017) noted that research boards exist in institutions and some research organizations to review and approve the measures the researchers plan to take in handling ethical issues while carrying out research. The IRB has the responsibility to ensure that researchers take appropriate actions to mitigate identified risks to participants' confidentiality and ensure that beyond the IRB's approval, that researcher can handle ethical dilemma that may emerge during the research (Miracle, 2016). I sought advice and obtained approval from Walden University IRB before engaging the participants to provide information about the research, the interview, and the informed consent. The Walden IRB approval number is 03-03-21-0285650.

The research norm for preserving confidentiality of participants is the use of codes or pseudonyms to identify the participants and organizations for the purpose of data analysis (T. L. Adams & McBrayer, 2020; Haines, 2017). I used numeric coding to ensure the confidentiality of the participants. For example, I coded the first participant interviewed as P01. I coded the second participant as P02, and so on, for the remaining participants. I maintained confidentiality and privacy of the participants' names and the companies represented and ensured I am the only person who has access to this list for the allowable period of data retention, until I destroy the information.

Data Collection Instruments

The choice of data collection instruments depends on the research design, research questions, geographical location of participants, prevailing situations, conceptual framework, and sensitivity of the research (Kross & Giust, 2019; Mirick & Wladkowski, 2019). The researcher is the main instrument for collecting and analyzing data in a qualitative research (Kross & Giust, 2019). The use of other instruments such as semistructured interviews, informal interviews, observations, archival documents, audiovisuals, and focus groups are included in the process of data collection (Clark & Vealé, 2018; Moser & Korstjens, 2018). As a human instrument, the researcher possesses the adaptive and responsive ability to react to emerging situations in the process of data collection and analysis (Adams & McBrayer, 2020; Twining et al., 2017; Wood et al., 2019). I am the primary data collection instrument in this study. I used semistructured interviews and a review of relevant organizational documents as data collection instruments.

In-person, face-to-face interviews is a standard data collection instrument for qualitative researchers, but with improvement in technology and constraints of geographical locations, the use of other mediums, such as video conferencing and telephone to carry out semistructured interview, has become common practice (Dumlao, 2020; Mirick & Wladkowski, 2019). The preference for semistructured interviews over other forms of interviews is the opportunity and flexibility for the researcher to raise probing questions that will elicit robust and open responses from participants (Brown & Danaher, 2019; Rooshenas et al., 2019; Shalhoub et al., 2017). Because of the constraints of social distancing resulting from the coronavirus pandemic and restrictions of movement in Nigeria, which is the geographical location of this study, I used video conferencing facility to conduct semistructured interviews with the participants.

Along with verbal exchange, the researcher should also observe and record nonverbal cues during interviews (Wood et al., 2019). As such, nonverbal communications compliment the verbal behaviors of participants and sometimes yield thicker descriptions and interpretations compared to the sole use of verbal data (Wood et al., 2019). Researchers use open-ended interview questions to collect data and follow up with probing questions to obtain richer information from the participants (Mohajan, 2018; Weller et al., 2018). I used open-ended questions to obtain data from participants. When the participants' responses to the open-ended questions needed further explanation, I used probing questions to elicit deeper and richer information from the participants.

The use of an interview protocol in qualitative research is to ensure a common interview approach with the different participants throughout the process of data collection (Hamilton et al., 2017; Majid et al., 2017). With an interview protocol, a researcher maintains consistency and transparency, and because each participant goes through the same standardized interview process, the researcher can easily decipher the point of data saturation (Majid et al., 2017; Weller et al., 2018; Yazdani et al., 2018). Qualitative researchers come into the research with inherent bias because of their worldview and experiences on the subject area; however, researchers use an interview protocol as one of the strategies to mitigate bias during data collection and data analysis (Fusch et al., 2017, 2018; Hamilton et al., 2017). I used an interview protocol to conduct

68

the interview for all the participants to ensure consistency in approach to building rapport, interviewing, questioning, and to mitigate my personal lens during the data collection process of this study. Researchers use multiple instruments including interviews, review of company documents, observations, and focus groups, to collect data to build on the strength of each type of data collection, minimize the weaknesses of a single approach, and enhance triangulation (Dumlao, 2020; Fusch et al., 2017; Yazdani et al., 2018). In addition to semistructured interview, I reviewed the documents of the participants' companies, including the supply chain operating manuals, sustainability report of the companies, the newsletters, and the annual business performance reports of the companies.

Researchers use member checking to enhance the credibility of the research by allowing the participants an opportunity to review an interpreted summary of the interview transcripts to verify the accuracy of the researcher's interpretation of their interview responses (Hayashi et al., 2019; Widyawan et al., 2020). The use of multiple sources of data enhances triangulation and hence dependability, confirmability, and transferability of the study (Dumlao, 2020; Lemon & Hayes, 2020; Madill & Sullivan, 2018). Researchers employ reflexivity strategy to further mitigate personal biases and ethical issues and hence enhance confirmability of the study (Moser & Korstjens, 2018; Palaganas et al., 2017; Reid et al., 2018). I used member checking to help ensure credibility and dependability of the research study. I used triangulation of multiple sources of data to assure dependability and confirmability of the research. With the interview protocol and personal reflexivity, I will further enhance the trustworthiness of this study.

Data Collection Technique

The qualitative data techniques used for collecting data are paper survey, interview, focus groups, observation, site visit, video recording, audio recording, document reviews, email, and other online communication tools (Burmansah et al., 2020; Heath et al., 2018; Kim et al., 2017). At the center of all qualitative data collection techniques is the interview technique with a unique feature that makes it more superior than other forms of data collection method (Barret & Twycross, 2018; Fritz & Vandermause, 2018; Iyamu, 2018). Within the interview technique are the structured, semistructured and unstructured interview methods for collecting data; however, the semistructured interview approach is more prevalent among qualitative researchers (Sepasgozar & Davis, 2018; Widyawan et al., 2020; Wood et al., 2019). I used the semistructured interview through video conferencing to collect data from participants in this study. I used the Zoom video conferencing system to carry out the semistructured interview. To ensure uninterrupted access during the period of the interviews, I kept my Zoom subscription up to date. I took my participants through the process of using Zoom for those who were new to the Zoom system and ensured they had the required hardware, laptop, or smart phone, to join the interview. I followed the interview protocol throughout the interviews to ensure consistency of the interview process (see Appendix).

Case study researchers use multiple sources such as archival records, documents, interviews, observation, and artifacts to collect data (Heath et al., 2018; Houghton et al.,

2017; Ridder, 2017). The use of multiple data collection sources enables the inclusion of different interpretations and meanings in data analysis and enhances the trustworthiness of the research findings (Dumlao, 2020; Fusch et al., 2017; Yazdani et al., 2018). I retrieved documents such as manuals of operations, sustainability reports, procedures, and newsletters from the companies' websites. I reviewed the documents and downloaded information related to strategies for sustainable development of local suppliers to complement information I obtained from participants during the interviews. I compared the data collected from the participants through interviews, and information I downloaded from companies' documents for the purpose of methodological triangulation to enhance dependability, confirmability, and credibility.

One advantage of semistructured interviews over other data collection techniques is the flexible process of data collection where robust interaction and open responses take place (DeJonckheere & Vaughn, 2019; Iyamu, 2018; Schoenborn et al., 2018). I asked open-ended questions to explore participant thoughts and experiences about the case study. Another advantage of semistructured interview is that researchers have opportunity to ask probing questions as much as possible, to gain better understanding of the participants' viewpoint of the case study of interest (DeJonckheere & Vaughn, 2019; Schoenborn et al., 2018; Widyawan et al., 2020). I followed up participants' responses to the open-ended questions, with probing questions to clarify experiences and meanings within the answers the participants provided.

One benefit of conducting semistructured interviews through a video conferencing platform is the reduction in the delay of arranging a convenient place and time for the

interviews, especially for multiple participants that are geographically disperse (Archibald et al., 2019; Krouwel et al., 2019). A video conferencing system is convenient, cost-effective, reduces the safety and security exposures of participants and researchers, and enhances data security (Archibald et al., 2019; Krouwel et al., 2019). To prevent delay of completion of this study because of the restriction of movement and social distancing caused by the coronavirus pandemic, I used the Zoom video conferencing system.

One of the disadvantages of semistructured interview is that some participants are hard to engage in conversation or may be reluctant to share sensitive personal topics, especially through a video conferencing tool (DeJonckheere & Vaughn, 2019; Iyamu, 2018; Schoenborn et al., 2018). Some participants in this study could have exhibited evasive behavior during the interview and could have held back some information about the strategies they use for sustainable development of suppliers. I addressed the anticipated lack of openness of the participants through building rapport before the interview. The disadvantages of using video conferencing for semistructured interview are the technical challenges of interview disruption caused by unstable internet services, hardware and software incompatibility, and time lags on the video call (AlKhateeb, 2018; Archibald et al., 2019; Krouwel et al., 2019). Internet services in Nigeria can be unreliable, disconnections during interviews can occur, and this can cause delay and frustration during the interview process. I obtained a backup internet connection from another service provider and persuaded the participants to also do the same if their connections were unreliable. When a researcher and participant stay in different locations from each other during the interview, there is the tendency for social interruptions from colleagues or family members, which could compromise data confidentiality (AlKhateeb, 2018; Irani, 2019). While I personally had control over where I was for the interview, I could not guarantee that the participants used places completely free from distraction from colleagues, friends, or family members. However, I encouraged the participants before the interview to use places that were secured enough for the purpose of safety, privacy, and confidentiality as much as possible.

One advantage of document review is that it enriches the quality of data through complimenting the interview data in a case study, as participants may not provide all the details of strategies used to deliver a project, during a 40-45 minute interview (Houghton et al., 2017; Rahman, 2017; Smith, 2018). To answer my research question, I needed information both from participants and from company documents where I could find information related to strategies used for the sustainable development of suppliers in the companies selected for the case study. A disadvantage of using company document as sources of data is the difficulty some researchers go through to access relevant documents because of existing confidentiality agreements between the company and other stakeholders (Dumlao, 2020; Smith, 2018; Yazdani et al., 2018). Because of confidentiality issues that could have made difficult to access documents directly from the oil companies, I used information from the companies' websites related to this study.

A pilot qualitative study is a proof-of-concept study that a researcher conducts prior to a full-scale study purposely to pre-test research instruments, processes, and methods of conducting a larger study (Majid et al., 2017; Williams-McBean, 2019). The key objectives of a qualitative pilot study are to develop and refine research instruments, collect preliminary data, prepare how to mitigate possible challenges in data collection and analysis, and increase researcher's confidence in conducting qualitative research (Morris & Rosenbloom, 2017; Williams-McBean, 2019). A pilot study is important in large scale research or in a study with broad scope; and this can take place in phases to address specific areas or stages of the research and identify areas of weaknesses that require improvement in the main research (In, 2017; Malmqvist et al., 2019; Yeong et al., 2018). I did not conduct a pilot study because of the limited scope of this study.

In member checking, qualitative researchers give participants the opportunity to review the interpretations of their responses to the interview questions (Chase, 2017; Madill & Sullivan, 2018; Thomas, 2017). Member checking serves the purpose of correction of errors and eliminates the possibility of misrepresentation and misinterpretation of data, as well as mitigating researcher bias (Birt et al., 2016; Varpio et al., 2017). Where member checking reveals a contradiction between participant and researcher interpretations, the researcher and participant must come to an agreement to reconstruct the interpretations without losing the original and intended meaning and perspective of the participants during the interview (Madill & Sullivan, 2018; Varpio et al., 2017). Member checking can occur face-to-face, through telephone or video conferencing, or through email communication where the researcher sends soft copies of the documents for review by participants, and participants make comments and return via the same medium (Chase, 2017; Iivari, 2018; Irani, 2019). I sent a one to two-page interpreted summary of the transcript, to the participants to review via email, as it was not

possible to have face-to-face member checking because of the constraints of the coronavirus pandemic. I followed up with Zoom video conferencing of about 30-45 minutes discussions with each participant to review my interpretations of data to obtain comments and feedback, and to ensure that I resolved any contradictions to interpretations of the data with the participants before finalizing the study.

Data Organization Technique

Researchers use variety of techniques, such as a primary and backup digital voice recorders, journal logging, Word documents and Excel spreadsheets, paper files, and computer assisted qualitative data analysis software (CAQDAS), to organize qualitative data (Cypress, 2019). The decision on which techniques a researcher chooses to use for data organization depends on the purpose of the study, the research design, the amount of data planned for collection, the depth and complexity of the intended data analysis, the expertise, preferences, and interests of the researchers (Paulus et al., 2017). The use of CAQDAS enables efficient handling and management of large amount of data including retrieval and storage of relevant data, thus taking away the cumbersome and time-consuming manual process of data organization from the researcher (Cypress, 2019). For this study, my choice of data organization technique was the CAQDAS. I uploaded the auto-transcribed interview from NVivo 12 software into Microsoft (MS) Word and manually corrected the wrongly transcribed information from the recorded audio.

ATLAS.ti, MAXQDA, and NVivo12 are some of the CAQDAS systems in use by qualitative researchers for data management, however, I used NVivo12 for Windows software for organizing and tracking the data, I collected from multiple sources. The NVivo12 system has the capability to accommodate several different types of data: (a) MS Word documents, (b) images, (c) PDFs, (d) video, (e) spreadsheets, and (f) web pages and social media data (Dollah & Abduh, 2017; Paulus et al., 2017; Sepasgozar & Davis, 2018). In addition, NVivo12 works with data from any language, can be used to organize information using theme and case, and can be used to import articles and data housed in systems such as Refworks, Google Drive, Zotero library, Cloud, and Dropbox (Brandão & Miguez, 2017; Dollah & Abduh, 2017; Sharma & Sarmah, 2019). I imported the participants' data and data from other systems and software applications such as Zoom, interview transcripts in MS Word documents, and organized the data using NVivo12 software. NVivo12 software is a flexible system for data analysis with the capability for auto-transcription, coding, and retrieval of textual data from interviews (Dollah & Abduh, 2017). I coded the participants' names with P01, P02, P03, P04, and P05. I used the NVivo12 system to differentiate and store the participant's data and retrieved the data when necessary. Some users of NVivo12 system are of the view that it takes a lot of time for a novice user to learn the application and claim that the system is expensive for individual user, and not suitable for data interpretation (Dollah & Abduh, 2017; Paulus et al., 2017; Sepasgozar & Davis, 2018). However, NVivo12 is a powerful workspace for qualitative analysis, which enables the tracking of interviews and the ideas contained in the system without losing access to the source data (Dollah & Abduh, 2017; Paulus et al., 2017; Sepasgozar & Davis, 2018). Prior to data collection, I purchased the NVivo12 software and learned how to use the application using the online or hard copy manual as well as some literatures on the use of NVivo12 application.

Researchers employ various methods to store field notes, journal logs, company documents, archival documents, artifacts, observation notes, audio recording and other information related to the study (Bonello & Meehan, 2019; Cypress, 2018; Mansouri et al., 2017). I saved the interview transcripts, other soft copies of data collected, and password-protected the folders in my personal laptop with a backup password-protected hard drive of all the items as well as backup in a cloud environment to avert files getting corrupted. I listed all the file names against each soft copy of documents and other hard copy information on Excel spreadsheets to ensure I had an overview of every item and where they are. I kept away the list and other hard copy items including the backup external hard drive in a fireproof and waterproof safe in my home office with the key also kept away from everyone else, except me. I will retain all the data I collected for the study and stored electronically in my home safe for 5 years in accordance with Walden IRB requirement. I will electronically erase all the soft copies from the laptop and cloud environment and destroy the hardcopies by shredding or burning once the retention period lapses.

Data Analysis

Qualitative data analysis differs from quantitative data analysis in several respects. While quantitative data analysis is about converting words into numbers for statistical computation to make inferences and generate results, qualitative data analysis is about rendering more meaning out of text and image data based on evidence collected from human subjects in a natural setting through interviews, observations, and document review (Clark & Vealé, 2018; Fletcher, 2017; Yin, 2018). Qualitative data analysis is the core of qualitative research with processes and procedures that enables the researcher to move from the data collection and organization stages into some form of interpretation and categorization of the data (V. Anderson, 2017; Lester et al., 2020). After the collection and organization of data, qualitative researchers follow logical steps of data analysis involving interpreting the transcribed data, becoming familiar with the data and sources, coding the data, producing categories and themes, and making the analysis process transparent for the purpose of credibility (Akinyode & Khan, 2018; Lester et al., 2020). Different methods, processes, and steps are usually employed by researchers in the qualitative data analysis phase, including the use of a triangulation approach, thematic analysis techniques, and CAQDAS, to ensure rigor and trustworthiness of the study (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018; Lemon & Hayes, 2020; Maher et al., 2018).

In a case study design, researchers use triangulation of data from multiple sources to arrive at a complete and wholesome picture of the phenomenon or situation under investigation (Clark & Vealé, 2018; Rooshenas et al., 2019; Yin, 2018). Researchers use any of the following or a combination of the following types of triangulation: (a) data triangulation, (b) investigator triangulation, (c) theory triangulation, and (d) methodological triangulation in the data analysis phase of qualitative research to enhance credibility and dependability of the study (Abdalla et al., 2018; Fusch et al., 2018; Lemon & Hayes, 2020; Wulansar, 2019). Researchers use methodological triangulation in case studies to compare, contrast, confirm, investigate gaps, reconcile, and integrate the multiple sources of data, to identify points of data convergence (Heesen et al., 2019; Nwanna-Nzewunwa et al., 2019). I used methodological triangulation during the data analysis phase to converge the evidence I collected from semistructured interviews and company documents. I compared the information from participants' interviews and document reviews. I reconciled and integrated the information into a wholesome dataset in preparation for thematic analysis.

I used the thematic analysis technique to analyze the resulting data set from interviews and document reviews. Thematic analysis is a method of identifying, analyzing, and reporting patterns or themes within a given data set (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018; Hastings & Pennington, 2019). Thematic analysis is independent of any theoretical framework, and researchers find the technique simple, flexible, and more accessible to apply to wide variety of research questions and qualitative research topics (Cassol et al., 2018; Castleberry & Nolen, 2018; Lester et al., 2020). To ensure that the thematic analysis is systematic and thorough, researchers follow Yin's (2018) five-step model of qualitative data analysis: compiling, disassembling, reassembling, interpreting, and concluding (Cassol et al., 2018; Castleberry & Nolen, 2018). I used Yin's five-step approach of compiling, disassembling, reassembling, interpreting, and concluding to analyze the data I collected from multiple sources.

Compiling Data

Compiling data requires the researcher to organize the data from multiple sources into a format that is easier to analyze, including transcribing voice from recorded audio or video to textual form, developing a database for ease of accessibility and retrieval of information (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018; Clark & Vealé, 2018; Sutton & Austin, 2015). To accumulate rich data, commence development of themes and patterns in relation to the research question, and gradually improve the data analysis process, researchers should commence data analysis after interviewing the first participants rather than wait to complete all the interviews (Belotto, 2018; Moser & Korstjens, 2018; Yin, 2018).

I commenced data analysis after interviewing the participants by transcribing the recorded interview verbatim. I assessed the quality of the transcripts against the recorded audio for correctness. I organized the data by distinctly filing the interview transcripts from each participant into a folder in MS Word for ease of accessibility and retrieval. I ensured that the interview transcripts and data from other sources are in applications that are compatible with NVivo12 for ease of import or export into and out of the system. In the process of compiling data, the researcher should become familiar with the content of the interview transcripts by reading through carefully and repeatedly, while searching for deeper understanding and meaning, and essential patterns in the dataset (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018; Moser & Korstjens, 2018). I read the entire dataset several times to get familiar with the content of the data and had a good understanding of key terms and patterns from the transcripts.

Disassembling Data

Disassembling the data occurs after compiling and organizing the data. The disassembling phase involves separating the compiled data into fragments and creating meaningful groupings (Clarke & Braun, 2013; Maher et al., 2018; Wulansar, 2019). Disassembling of data occurs through converting raw data from interview transcripts and other sources into usable data through a process referred to as coding which simply involves identifying similarities and differences in the data (Cassol et al., 2018; Maher et

al., 2018). As a good practice, during coding researchers should refer to the conceptual framework, central research questions and purpose of the study to guide the coding decisions (Belotto, 2018; Cassol et al., 2018). Researchers can use prior codes from literature on similar research or the researcher can develop own codes allowing the codes to emerge and modify through the coding process (Belotto, 2018; Brandão & Miguez, 2017; Richards & Hemphill, 2018). Researchers can create code manually or through CAQDAS (Kalpokaite & Radivojevic, 2019; Maher et al., 2018). I used open coding and not preset codes from literature or similar research topic. I developed and modified the codes as I worked through the coding process. In NVivo, coding is the process of gathering related information in the dataset into nodes, and these nodes provide the storage areas for references to coded text (Brandão & Miguez, 2017; Maher et al., 2018; Roberts et al., 2019). I used the NVivo12 software, a type of CAQDAS, for coding the data I collected through interviews, document review, and journal notes. At the disassembling phase, coding of data should continue until no new themes emerge (Moser & Korstjens, 2018; Richards & Hemphill, 2018; Wulansar, 2019). I continued coding of data until no new themes emerged.

Reassembling Data

The reassembling data process commences at the conclusion of the coding of data and the process involves grouping and categorizing the codes for patterns and common themes (Clark & Vealé, 2018; Nowell et al., 2017; Roberts et al., 2019). A pattern is a consistent reoccurring term in a dataset that appear more than twice, and a theme is a pattern that captures something significant or interesting about the data in relation to the research question and conceptual framework (Braun & Clarke, 2019; Maguire & Delahunt, 2017; Paulus et al., 2017). Researchers create themes by comparing the data segments and using patterns to identify categories that are repetitive in the transcription from the coded data (Clark & Vealé, 2018; Fletcher, 2017; Maguire & Delahunt, 2017). Several qualitative researchers commonly use CAQDAS for reassembling data in terms of clustering and categorizing data to determine links and alignment in the coded data (Brandão & Miguez, 2017; Maher et al., 2018). On conclusion of the coding of data from interview transcripts and company documents using the NVivo12 for Windows software, I commenced categorizing the codes into patterns and at the same time searched for themes using the same software application. I used NVivo12 for Windows software to carry out the search for themes in relation to the research questions and conceptual framework. Prior to commencing interpreting the data, a qualitative researcher should diligently review the coded data extracts for each subtheme or theme to determine if a coherent pattern is apparent and if any inadequacies, the researcher should modify as appropriate (Clarke & Braun, 2013; Maguire & Delahunt, 2017; Nowell et al., 2017). I carried out a review of the coded data extracts for each theme to ensure there were coherent patterns and made changes as I found areas requiring modification.

Interpreting Data

The interpretation stage is a process of assigning meanings and making conclusions from the sequence of codes and themes and this happens at the various stages of compiling, disassembling, and reassembling data (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018; Nowell et al., 2017). At the data interpretation stage, the researchers explain the significance of the patterns and themes, and their broader meanings and implications, often in relation to the literature, the research question, and conceptual framework (Maher et al., 2018; Nowell et al., 2017). I initiated data interpretation at the compiling data stage through to disassembling and the reassembling stage, assigning meaning to codes and themes as they emerged from the data set. Where necessary, researchers usually create a thematic map at the data interpretation phase, to visually display relationships between themes beyond the linear template (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018; Fletcher, 2017; Nowell et al., 2017). I did not create a thematic map as it was not necessary to do so for this study.

Concluding Data

At the data conclusion phase the qualitative researcher synthesizes the various meanings assigned to the key themes, patterns, and groups during the data interpretation and uses the resulting premise to address the research question (Braun & Clarke, 2019; Castleberry & Nolen, 2018). The analysis of data is complete when the researcher can draw a set of conclusions about the interpretations of data that help to answer the research question (Lemon & Hayes, 2020; Moser & Korstjens, 2018; Rooshenas et al., 2019). I explained the significance of the patterns and themes, while assigning meanings and implications in relation to the literature, research question and conceptual framework. At the concluding data stage, the researcher will confirm how literature supports the findings and able to identify gaps in the study (Belotto, 2018; Braun & Clarke, 2019; Roberts et al., 2019). At this phase, the researcher can reflect on the credibility, confirmability, dependability of the study based on the findings from interpretations of the patterns and the themes obtained from the coded data (Clark & Vealé, 2018; Maher et al., 2018;

Nowell et al., 2017). I related the interpretation of the combined themes with the literature, conceptual framework, and research question. I drew meaning from the participant's data, reported the findings of the study, stated the implications of the findings to business practice, and identified gaps in the study for further research study.

Software Plan

The use of CAQDAS enables excellent data management and analysis including coding, development of themes and patterns, and it serves the purpose of data storage and retrieval (Maher et al., 2018). The common CAQDAS in use by qualitative researchers to manage and analyze data are ATLAS.ti, MAXQDA, and NVivo (Cypress, 2018; Sepasgozar & Davis, 2018). The CAQDAS I used to carry out data analysis was NVivo12 software. NVivo software reduces a great number of manual tasks, gives the researcher more time to discover tendencies, recognize themes, and derive conclusions, and thus enhances the speed and quality of data analysis and interpretation (Brandão & Miguez, 2017; Paulus et al., 2017; Sharma & Sarmah, 2019).

Researchers can export or import data from different sources, such as interview transcripts, company documents, and journal notes from MS Windows applications into NVivo12 software and vice versa (Dollah & Abduh, 2017; Paulus et al., 2017; Sepasgozar & Davis, 2018). NVivo12 software has flexible features that researchers can use for editing and revising initial codes, categories, and themes as many times as possible, as well as capability to store and retrieve textual data (Dollah & Abduh, 2017). NVivo is a powerful workspace for qualitative analysis, which enables the tracking of interviews and the ideas contained in the system without losing access to the source data (Dollah & Abduh, 2017; Paulus et al., 2017; Sepasgozar & Davis, 2018). I purchased NVivo12 software and received training before I commenced data collection and analysis. I practiced the use of the software system for coding of data, categorizing, creating patterns and themes prior to receiving Walden University IRB approval. I used the NVivo12 software application to categorize the data I collected through semistructured interview of participants and review of company documents. I used the NVivo12 software to carry out structural data analysis, retrieved, and compared data for interpretation. I uploaded the interview transcripts into the NVivo12 software application and used the software system to perform both disassembling and reassembling of data. I used the NVivo12 software application to code the data, categorized the data and create patterns, develop subthemes and themes. I used the NVivo12 software to group the themes and identified key themes to develop my findings in relation to the research question.

Key Themes

The essence of data analysis in qualitative study is to identify key themes from analyzed data in relation to the initial specific business problem of the study, the research question, the purpose of the study and the conceptual framework (Maguire & Delahunt, 2017; Reefke & Sundaram, 2017; Varpio et al., 2017). I ensured the key themes I identified had bearing on the specific business problem of this study, the research question, and the conceptual framework. Qualitative researchers present major findings as themes developed from reoccurring words, phrases, and ideas drawn from the interview and other sources of data (Constantinou et al., 2017; Hughes et al., 2019). I developed major findings from the themes that emerged from reoccurring words, phrases, and ideas drawn from the interviews and document reviews. Researchers use the key themes to address the implication to business practice and implications for social change (Nwanna-Nzewunwa et al., 2019). I used the key themes to draw conclusions on the implications to business practice and social change. Researchers compare how the key themes and findings agree with the findings of current literature related to the area of study (Aguinis & Solarino, 2019; Hughes et al., 2019; Lester et al., 2020). I compared the key themes with the literature, including recent related studies published prior to completing the analysis of my data.

Reliability and Validity

In quantitative research, validity and reliability receive assurance through rigid statistical techniques underpinned by mathematical data (Aguinis et al., 2017; Cypress, 2019; Tracy, 2010). Conversely, qualitative research is an interpretative inquiry and researchers require more flexible criteria to establish the trustworthiness of the research outcome (Pratt et al., 2020; Tracy, 2010). Establishing trustworthiness in qualitative study involves using the criteria of credibility, confirmability, dependability, and transferability (Birt et al., 2016; Cypress, 2018; Thomas, 2017). While quantitative researchers are concerned with the validity of quantitative study as a measure of rigor and integrity, the corresponding interest of the qualitative researcher is the credibility of the research findings (Amin et al., 2020; Cypress, 2019; Korstjens & Moser, 2018). Similarly the concept of reliability in quantitative study corresponds to the concepts of dependability, confirmability, and transferability in a qualitative research findings (Amin

et al., 2020; Cypress, 2018; Korstjens & Moser, 2018). As the quest for application and utilization of findings from qualitative research studies continues to increase in business practice and academics in various disciplines, researchers conducting qualitative studies must continue to demonstrate the trustworthiness of the research outcomes (Aguinis et al., 2017; Johnson et al., 2020; Nowell et al., 2017; Pratt et al., 2020). The qualitative researcher demonstrates rigor through the use of an interview protocol, collection of rich data, methodological triangulation, transparent data analysis, data and theme saturations, and member checking (Smith & McGannon, 2018; Thomas, 2017). In qualitative research, the researcher as an instrument for data collection and at the same time the data analyst, comes with preconceived ideas and biases into the study; therefore mitigating the biases reflexively, enhances the trustworthiness of the research outcome (Birt et al., 2016; Mitchell et al., 2018). I enhanced the credibility, dependability, confirmability, and transferability of this study by using the techniques of member checking and methodological triangulation.

Dependability

Dependability refers to the consistency, transparency, and reliability of the study results and the degree to which the researcher keeps records of the procedures and processes for conducting qualitative research to maintain an audit trail (Haven & Van Grootel, 2019). An audit trail is a transparent description of the research steps that a researcher takes to carry out a study from the beginning of a research project to the development and reporting of findings (Birt et al., 2016; Haven & Van Grootel, 2019). Maintaining an audit trail includes developing and using an interview protocol, using the same interview questions for all participants, organizing, and storing data in a safe and secured place for ease of retrieval, and retaining data for the period set by the IRB (Pratt & Yezierski, 2018). Establishing dependability in qualitative case study requires that researchers demonstrate transparency and consistency in the data collection process through interviews, including selection of participants (Cypress, 2018; Korstjens & Moser, 2018; Pratt & Yezierski, 2018).

Researchers make use of member checking and an interview protocol to enhance dependability (Haven & Van Grootel, 2019). Member checking involves confirmation of the researcher's interpretations of the participants responses to the interview questions such that the participants can affirm the outcome of the study (Iivari, 2018; Thomas, 2017). I used member checking to ascertain that the participants agree with my interpretation of the interview responses. I used an interview protocol to help ensure the transparency and consistency of the interview process and to help mitigate my personal biases (see Appendix). Researchers use data and theme saturation to establish dependability of qualitative study (Sechelski & Onwuegbuzie, 2019; Tran et al., 2017; van Rijnsoever, 2017). I used data and theme saturation to establish the dependability of this study by stopping the collection and analysis of data when no new data and themes emerged.

Credibility

The concept of credibility in qualitative study is analogous to the concept of internal validity in quantitative study (Amin et al., 2020). Some of the techniques for establishing credibility are prolonged engagement, persistent observation, data and

methodological triangulation, peer debriefing and member checking (Lemon & Hayes, 2020; Nowell et al., 2017; Pratt et al., 2020). Researchers spend extended time to engage with participants to build rapport, have a good understanding of the phenomenon, obtain rich data from interviewing participants, and obtain other related information from document reviews (Korstjens & Moser, 2018). I invested time before the interview to engage all participants to build rapport. I explained the objective and significance of the research using the interview protocol (see Appendix). I also devoted time after the interview with participants to conduct member checking.

In methodological triangulation, researchers consolidate multiple perspectives and sources into a coherent and rich account, which also has the advantage of increasing the confidence in the accuracy of the findings (Johnson et al., 2020; Stewart et al., 2017). I used a case study design to explore the strategies leaders use for development of local suppliers in the oil and gas industry. I used methodological triangulation to achieve convergence of data from interviewing research participants and through reviews of company documents. Among the strategies for establishing credibility, qualitative researchers acclaim that member checking is the most essential strategy (Madill & Sullivan, 2018; Pratt et al., 2020; Thomas, 2017). In member checking, the participants confirm the researcher's interpretations of participants' responses to the interview questions to enhance the quality of the emergent themes (Amin et al., 2020; Smith & McGannon, 2018). I used member checking to affirm that my interpretations of the interview responses were accurate. I sent a one-page interpreted summary of the

transcript as well as analyzed data separately to the participants to review via email and followed up with video conferencing.

Confirmability

Confirmability is a process of establishing the degree to which the result of a qualitative study are a function of the participant's perspective of the study context and not of the biases, preconception, motivations, interests, and perspectives of the researcher (Forero et al., 2018; Maher et al., 2018). Qualitative researchers use audit trails, triangulation, member checking, and reflexivity to establish confirmability of a study (Forero et al., 2018; Haven & Van Grootel, 2019; Xerri, 2018). An audit trail is a clear documentation of the research focus, methods, data collection, analysis, and findings, which allows the reader to draw conclusions about the quality of a research process (Korstjens & Moser, 2018; Moon et al., 2016). In order to maintain audit trail the researcher should provide detailed description of sources and techniques of data collection and analysis, the process of coding and identification of themes, and the process of data interpretations, with the aim of demonstrating truthfulness within the findings (Maher et al., 2018). I followed the Walden University guidelines, including the rubric of the doctoral study, to document the process of data collection, data analysis, data interpretation, and reporting of findings to maintain an audit trail and hence establish confirmability of this study. Researchers use data and methodological triangulation to establish confirmability of a study (Fusch et al., 2018; Soroush et al., 2018). I triangulated the data collected from participants through semistructured interviews and review of company documents for the purpose of confirmability of this study.

Researchers use the technique of reflexivity in qualitative research to mitigate personal biases and establish confirmability of the study (Palaganas et al., 2017; Tuval-Mashiach, 2017; Xerri, 2018). Researchers commonly use a reflexive journal to record the research methodological decisions and the reasons for such decisions, the logistics of the study and reflections on their own experiences, values, and interests (Forero et al., 2018; Tuval-Mashiach, 2017; Xerri, 2018). In reflexivity, the researchers demonstrate transparency about their experiences of the context of the case under study and relationships with participants and organizations selected for the case study (Palaganas et al., 2017; Soroush et al., 2018; Tuval-Mashiach, 2017). The context of this study is the strategies leaders used for sustainable development of local suppliers in an oil and gas industry. Using the technique of reflexivity, I selected participants that I was not familiar with that were working for oil and gas companies that I had no working relationship with. I used member checking to have the participants review my interpretation of their responses to the interview questions to help ensure the study results reflect participants' perspectives and not my preconceived study outcome.

Transferability

Transferability in qualitative research draws parallels with generalizability in quantitative research (Aguinis & Solarino, 2019; Pratt et al., 2020). Qualitative researchers enhance transferability of studies through the process of data collection by ensuring the richness and depth of the data to enable readers of the research report to determine the applicability of the study findings to other contexts, situations, or individuals (Mitchell et al., 2018; Nowell et al., 2017). Researchers employ the strategy

of thick description to enhance transferability of qualitative study (Aguinis et al., 2017; FitzPatrick, 2019; Forero et al., 2018). Thick description involves the description of a phenomenon in great detail to enable other researchers or readers of a qualitative study to evaluate the extent to which the findings are transferable to other contexts (FitzPatrick, 2019; Johnson et al., 2020). Thick description requires the provision of sufficient information including the location setting, sampling method, criteria for selecting participants, reactions observed that are not captured on audio recording during interview, relationships with participants, and position of the researcher (Pratt et al., 2020; Smith & McGannon, 2018). I reviewed professional literature to provide detailed information about the focus of the case study including the conceptual framework. I provided a description of the sampling method and the reason for the choice of the method.

Using an interview protocol, semistructured interviews, and probing questions during data collection from participants, and meticulously reviewing company documents, the researcher can improve depth and richness of the data and enhance the integrity of the findings for other researchers to transfer to their situations (FitzPatrick, 2019; Heesen et al., 2019; Natow, 2020). To enhance the transferability of this study, I adhered to the interview protocol for the collection of data from participants in order to collect in-depth and rich data and mitigate bias (see Appendix). I used semistructured interviews to obtain data and followed up with probing questions to improve the richness of the information from the participants. I used thematic data analysis techniques and employed NVivo 12 software to analyze data and develop themes that could enhance the level of confidence of the study. I detailed the steps I followed to enhance transferability of the findings of this study to guide future researchers to determine whether the findings are transferable to their context or case.

Data Saturation

Data saturation is one of the strategies that qualitative researchers use to enhance credibility, dependability, and confirmability of a qualitative study (Aguinis & Solarino, 2019; Constantinou et al., 2017; Varpio et al., 2017). Data saturation is the point in data collection when the researcher begins to hear the same information provided by previous participants from new participants during interviews, indicating that no new information related to the research question is emerging from participants (Braun & Clarke, 2019; Constantinou et al., 2017; Costello, 2017). Data saturation also occurs when no new codes or themes emerge during the process of data analysis, at which point the researcher has no need to continue the process of data collection, coding, and development of themes (Fusch et al., 2018; Heesen et al., 2019; Natow, 2020). Reaching data saturation depends on the type of sampling method used, the eligibility criteria of participants, and the sample size (Heesen et al., 2019; Nelson, 2017).

The use of interview protocols, semistructured interviews, and interview questions are strategies that facilitate data saturation (Costello, 2017; Guest et al., 2017; Natow, 2020). I used an interview protocol to ensure consistency of the interview process (see Appendix). I ensured that I asked the participants the same interview questions and probed further to obtain depth and rich data until no new data and themes emerged. Researchers use methodological triangulation in qualitative case study to confirm and reconcile multiple sources of data (Natow, 2020; Soroush et al., 2018; Thomas, 2017). In methodological triangulation, researchers use data from multiple sources to complement and clarify information from another data source to enhance the credibility of the study (Fusch et al., 2018; Heesen et al., 2019; Natow, 2020). Triangulation is a strategy for confirming data saturation and a technique for establishing the credibility and dependability of qualitative research (Heesen et al., 2019; Kaso et al., 2018; Nwanna-Nzewunwa et al., 2019).

I used methodological triangulation to reconcile data I collected from participants' interviews and document reviews to achieve data saturation. Researchers use member checking to elicit new data and new themes from participants or help confirm the point of data saturation through the participants' confirmation of researcher's interpretation of the responses to the interview questions (Birt et al., 2016; Madill & Sullivan, 2018; Pratt et al., 2020). I used member checking to identify point of data saturation by requesting the participants to confirm my interpretations of the responses to the interview questions. I used the feedback from participants in the process of member checking to identify the point of data saturation and help confirm that the findings are true reflections of participants' perspectives.

Transition and Summary

In Section 2, I presented the purpose of the study, explained the role of the researcher, and the eligibility of participants as well as the strategies for gaining access to the participants. I also presented the research design for the study and factors that influenced my choice of the research method and design. Other key parts of Section 2 are

the strategies I used to adhere to ethical research standards, the process I used to obtain informed consent from research participants, and steps I took in ensuring the confidentiality of the participants and involved companies. I concluded Section 2 by describing data collection instruments, data collection techniques, data organization techniques, data analysis, and reliability and validity of the study. In Section 3, I will include the presentation of the findings, a description of the application to professional practices, implications for social change, recommendations for action, recommendations for further research, reflections, and conclusion. Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

The purpose of this qualitative, multiple case study was to explore the strategies oil and gas industry leaders used for the sustainable development of local suppliers. I recruited five eligible SCM leaders who have been involved in the development of local suppliers from three different oil and gas companies in Nigeria to participate in the study. To help ensure the privacy and confidentiality of the participants, I coded them as P01, P02, P03, P04, and P05. The participants were interviewed in a semistructured format using a virtual tool to collect and record data from the participants. I obtained organizational documents from the oil companies' public websites, including annual reports, published sustainability reports, Nigerian Local Content Acts, joint operating agreements, and procurement policies and procedures. I attained data saturation when there was no new information from participants and when their responses to the interview questions became repetitive. I transcribed the interviews using NVivo12 transcription software. To help ensure the accuracy of the transcriptions, I listened to the audio several times and corrected the errors in the auto-transcribed interviews. Following the transcription and review of the documents, I uploaded the transcripts into the most recent NVivo12 software system. Using the NVivo12 software system, I coded the data obtained from the participants and categorized the codes into themes. Member checking was used to confirm if my interpretation of the data properly reflected the responses of the participants in the interviews. I sent to each of the participants a two-page summary of my interpretation of their responses via email and followed up with a video conference
of about 30 minutes with each participant to clarify if my interpretations of their responses were accurate.

In Section 3, I present the findings of the study. Section 3 also includes a description of the application to professional practices, implications for social change, recommendations for action, recommendations for further research, reflections, and a conclusion.

Presentation of the Findings

The conceptual framework of this study was the SSCM theory of Pagell and Wu (2009). The overarching research question for this study was: What strategies do leaders in the oil and gas industry use for the sustainable development of local suppliers? To answer this research question, I conducted semistructured interviews with five participants using a virtual tool because of the coronavirus pandemic not allowing face-to-face interviews to occur. Each interview lasted for about 40 minutes. I recorded all the interviews and transcribed the contents of the interview verbatim. I also obtained organizational documents and triangulated data from both the interviews and review of the organizational documents to ensure the credibility of the study. The following key themes emerged during data analysis: creating business opportunities, leveraging the institutional framework, effective financial management, development of leadership and technical skills, collaboration with external stakeholders, and effective performance management. The themes aligned with the literature and the conceptual framework of this study.

Theme 1: Creating Business Opportunities

Table 1

Code	Number of Participants	Percentage
Leadership support	5	100%
Limitations of suppliers	5	100%
Unbundling contracts scopes	4	100%

Creating Business Opportunities

One of the key themes that emerged during data analysis was creating business opportunities for local suppliers. Most local suppliers in Nigeria are unsuccessful in their attempts to provide goods and services to the oil and gas companies in Nigeria (Nwapi, 2020). All the participants asserted that local suppliers in Nigeria are limited in technical and financial capacity to meet the standards required by oil companies. The participants' assertion of the weaknesses of local suppliers agrees with Kragelund's (2020) position on the inability of local suppliers to compete with their foreign counterparts. P03, P04, and P05 stated that leaders in their companies were concerned about the low rate of success recorded by local suppliers in competitive bids. The three participants explained that they took conscious decisions to create opportunities for local suppliers not only to participate in bids but also to ensure they were successful in competitive tenders. From the participants' views, the standards set by their companies were too high for the local suppliers to meet.

To carry out an objective assessment of why the local suppliers were unsuccessful in contract tenders, the oil companies engaged the services of external bodies. P01, P02,

and P05 stated that they had to work with external consultants, such as NGOs and educational institutions, to investigate the reasons behind the low success rates recorded by local suppliers in competitive tenders. P05 stated, "We invited nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) and some professional institutions to find ways to create opportunities for local suppliers to participate and win bids." According to P05, the consultants they engaged found that the bundling of the contracts by their company made it difficult for the local firms to meet the technical standards and raise enough money to execute the contracts.

Bundling scopes of contracts together limits opportunities for local suppliers to build technical and managerial competencies. According to Calignano and Vaaland (2018), the perception of local suppliers in the oil and gas industry is that regardless of a local firm's efforts to improve, the oil and gas firm preference is to bundle contracts for major and foreign suppliers. Since local suppliers were unable to compete with larger foreign suppliers, the NGOs recommended that some of the contracts' scopes should be unbundled for the local suppliers to execute. Hoekman and Taş (2020) found that unbundling contracts into smaller scopes and lots creates opportunities for the participation of small- and medium-sized suppliers and increases their chances of winning contract tenders. Breaking down the contract scopes into smaller bits creates opportunities for local suppliers and encourages them to build their capacity.

The oil companies classify contracts as major or minor contracts. Major contracts are highly technical with higher safety risks and high financial requirements in execution, while minor contracts are a category of work with very low risk and low financial

99

requirements. P01 explained that the local suppliers who demonstrate some potential to provide materials and services during the selection process were always encouraged to start from minor contracts. P03 responded, "Local contractors had to start small until some of them were able to handle high-risk contracts." To create minor contracts for local suppliers, focal buying firms may unbundle larger contracts scopes into smaller scopes.

Subcontracting is another method of unbundling contract scopes to enable the participation of local contractors. The oil companies used subcontracting strategies to create opportunities for local suppliers. P01, P03, and P04 noted that the idea behind the subcontracting strategy was to unbundle contracts and provide opportunities for local suppliers to win part of the contract, especially for services where they have the required competencies and have enough funding to execute. Ahmad et al. (2017) stated that to develop local suppliers, the buying firms must make a deliberate effort to take risks on the local suppliers and create opportunities for them to build capacity. Subcontracting has become a process of building local capacity in the oil and gas industry in Nigeria. P02 noted that the subcontracting process is a medium through which the major contractors cede part of the scope of the contract to local suppliers to create opportunities to do business and gain expertise. According to P01, P02, and P04, their companies collaborate with original equipment manufacturers (OEMs) to create opportunities for local suppliers through subcontracting. The participants asserted that most of the foreign suppliers of critical equipment have local representatives in Nigeria because of the arrangement between the oil companies and the OEMs.

Oil and gas companies arrange with OEMs to transfer technology and skills to local suppliers. As claimed by some of the companies in some documents, OEMs are transferring technology to their local representatives by giving them the right to manufacture some of the equipment in Nigeria. Some of the examples provided in the documents are the coating of line pipes and threading of oil country tubular goods. As noted by Amankwah-Amoah et al. (2018), local suppliers in sub-Saharan Africa have welcomed the opportunities created by a transfer of technology as a means of acquiring technical skills and expanding their businesses. P04 stated that OEMs also invest resources to train local suppliers to become responsible and capable representatives. The use of local suppliers by OEMs provides the global suppliers with the license to operate and opportunities to expand their businesses.

The development of local suppliers creates more competitive supply markets for buying organizations. P01 described how their company, through the creation of opportunity for a local supplier, broke a 30-year monopoly in a highly technical, high risk, and high capital-intensive service industry. P01 added, "This local service provider now competes favorably with foreign competitors and had even expanded the business beyond Nigeria to some other West African countries." The decision by the leaders of the company to break the monopoly and use a local supplier was to reduce cost and create competition as well as build local capacity in that service industry. The assertion made by P01 about breaking of monopoly aligned with information in some of the companies' documents I reviewed. In some of the reports, the oil companies shared examples of what the companies did to grow local capabilities through breaking the monopoly enjoyed by foreign suppliers in the areas of aviation, marine, and construction engineering sectors.

The use of pilot projects to test the capabilities of contractors was a key highlight of the participant interviews. P02 noted, "In some cases, the development of local suppliers happens through pilot projects; where the organization tests the capabilities of the contractors first, identify gaps, take action to close the gaps, before expanding the contract scope to cover more areas." The suppliers that performed well in the pilot projects had opportunities for more jobs of similar scope to build both technical and financial capabilities.

Local suppliers can help to reduce costs and develop innovation capabilities. The participants' claims about the opportunity created by them for local suppliers aligns with reports on some of the documents on the increasing number of local vendors providing services. The increase in local supplier participation, as reported in the documents, aligns with Ayoola's (2017) findings that the amount of money spent annually in Nigeria for local goods and services is increasing. As reported in some of the documents, the low oil price has also contributed to the use of local suppliers to provide services to reduce costs. One specific example stated in a report was the development of indigenous companies to acquire drilling rigs and pipe coating and pipe threading equipment to reduce the cost of importation and manage the exchange rate volatility in Nigeria. Developed local suppliers can create the competitive advantage required for obtaining a license to operate in host countries.

Competent local suppliers can complement foreign suppliers or become alternative suppliers during global supply chain disruptions. P04 referred to how global supply chain disruptions, especially during coronavirus pandemic, compelled the oil companies to support indigenous contractors to provide services that foreign suppliers could not manage because of limitations posed by the pandemic. The deliberate actions taken by leaders of oil firms to create opportunities for local suppliers aligned with the conceptual framework of this study concerning positive management orientations towards the sustainable development of suppliers. According to Joseph et al. (2019), leaders' positive management orientations towards the development of suppliers enable the achievement of sustainable development of the supply chain.

Leaders with positive management orientation can provide an enabling environment to develop local capacity. Joshi et al. (2018) posited that top management involvement and the continuous monitoring of supplier development programs in their organizations have a positive effect on suppliers' capabilities. Local suppliers' financial and technical capabilities improve with every opportunity provided to them to do business with the oil firms, leading to the supplier continuity discussed in the conceptual framework. The creation of business opportunities through the deliberate award of contracts to local suppliers is an indirect way of developing suppliers.

Creating business opportunities is an indirect method of building local capacity. Brix-Asala and Seuring (2019) found that indirect supplier development encourages the acquisition of resources and capabilities by local suppliers in developing economies. Yawar and Seuring (2018) stated that the reason buying firms initiate indirect supplier development strategies is to ensure supply base continuity, which relates to one of the key tenets of the conceptual framework of this study. The ceding of some services and supplies to local suppliers by oil firms is one of the indirect ways of developing suppliers. Through the execution of some of the contracts created by the leaders in the oil and gas industry, local suppliers were able to build both technical and financial capability and capacity.

Theme 2: Leveraging the Institutional Framework

Table 2

Leveraging the Institutional Framework

Code	Number of Participants	Percentage
Local content policy	5	100%
Adoption and joint implementation	5	100%
The usefulness of the institutional framework	4	80%

One of the main themes that emerged from data analysis was leveraging the institutional framework to develop a strategy for the development of local suppliers. The main institutional framework that relates to local supplier development in Nigeria is the Local Content Act of 2010. All the participants asserted that the Local Content Act has contributed to local capacity building in Nigeria. Stating the importance of local content policy, Belitski et al. (2017) pointed out that local content policies are tools for industrial development in developing economies. The policy enables the growth of local capability through access to foreign technological and managerial expertise.

An institutional framework can serve as an instrument for building relationships amongst key stakeholders. The Nigerian government, under the Local Content Act, established a monitoring board called the Nigerian Content Development Management Board (NCDMB) to monitor compliance of the oil and gas companies (Nwapi, 2020). The participants noted how they adopted the institutional instrument of local content and how the policy has helped the companies to develop strategies for supplier development. According to Obiri et al. (2019), the local content aids the facilitation of interactions between the oil companies and local suppliers to enhance the development of indigenous capability. P04 stated that in leveraging the Local Content Act, their company carried out a gap analysis between their company's process and the provisions of the Local Content Act. Continuing, P04 noted, "To close these gaps, we have to come up with action plans, which we are still implementing to date and that has helped our supplier development journey." Leaders of organizations should develop a positive attitude towards an institutional framework to harness the benefits of content in the document.

Joint implementation of the local content policy by key stakeholders affects local suppliers positively. P05 noted, "Without the Local Content Act, we would not have been where we are on local supplier development." P01 explained that because of the adoption of the Local Content Act by the oil companies and the commitment shown towards meeting the requirements, the Nigerian government appointed one of the staff of the oil companies as the executive secretary of NCDMB to drive the implementation of the Local Content Act. The active involvement of both the government of a host country and the oil companies facilitates the implementation of local content policy in meeting the objective of local supplier development (Obiri et al., 2019). The local content act in Nigeria is providing a platform for relationship building among stakeholders to the benefit of local suppliers.

Noting how useful the institutional framework has been concerning the development of local suppliers, P04 stated, "We leverage on the Local Content Act and the memorandum of understanding with local communities, and the joint operating agreement, which also specify some incentives for operators within the joint venture to encourage the development of local suppliers." The joint operating agreement serves as a memorandum of understanding between the oil companies and National Petroleum Investment Management Services (NAPIMS). All the participants noted that until the enactment of the Nigerian Local Content Act, their various organizations were not as committed as they are now to the development of local suppliers. "White (2017) argued that institutional frameworks could be counter-productive on investment, because of the high cost of implementing some aspects of the policy. However, the participants hold the view that without the institutional framework, some oil companies may not be interested in local supplier development.

Commenting on the Local Content Act, P05 stated, "The regulatory framework forces people to do the necessary things." As P02 observed, "Supplier development is a necessary activity, as it does not only benefit the host communities and the government but the oil companies." Leaders in the oil company in Nigeria use local content policy to create opportunities to develop more suppliers and create competition in the supply market. Asiago (2019) posited that the aim of the local content laws of petroleumresource countries is to increase local participation in the petroleum industry. P02 and P04 noted that local content policy is an instrument to achieve SDGs of the UN as some of the provisions in the Nigerian Content Act have some similarities with UN SDGs.

The participants also referred to the Nigerian Cabotage Act, called "The Coastal and Inland Shipping (Cabotage) Act 2003," as another statutory instrument that they have leveraged to create opportunities for local suppliers and enhance their capability. Nigerian Maritime Administration and Safety Agency (NIMASA) is the body charged with the responsibility of ensuring compliance with the Nigerian Cabotage Act. Discussing the role of NIMASA, P01 noted, "We have a body referred to as NIMASA that monitors the implementation of the Cabotage law just to make sure that local contractors are not left out in what the oil and gas companies are doing." Commenting on the Cabotage Act, P01 stated, "Under the Cabotage Act, the oil firms must use marine vessels built in Nigeria, flying the Nigerian flag, owned by Nigerians, and crewed by Nigerian citizens, except when such type of vessels are not available in Nigeria." The NCDMB latched on to the Cabotage Act in defining how oil and gas companies requiring maritime vessel services can go about it. P02 added, "Complying with the Nigerian Cabotage Act has boosted the local maritime industry as several Nigerian companies now own offshore-going vessels, with a few shipyards springing up for building vessels that support offshore activities in the oil and gas industry."

The oil companies highlighted in their sustainability reports and newsletters how they collaborate with NCDMB, NAPIMS, and NIMASA to explore the provisions in the Nigerian Local Content Act, to build local capabilities. According to Hilson and Ovadia (2020), the establishment of government agencies to liaise with the oil companies to develop, implement, and monitor local content act is important to achieve the objective of supplier development. P04 stated that the NCDMB Act has helped to streamline the fragmented and overlapped guidelines of the various government bodies in Nigeria regarding the implementation of local content. According to Rui et al. (2018), to reduce oil and gas project delay and cost overrun in Nigeria, leaders in the oil and gas industry should understand the local content law, meet the requirements, and leverage the law to build local capacity. The participant's assertion aligns with Olawuyi's (2019) findings that there is an appreciable measure of success in the implementation of the Nigerian Local Content Act.

Leveraging the institutional framework as a strategy for local supplier development relates to collaboration among stakeholders, as identified in the conceptual framework. Yawar and Kauppi's (2018) asserted that institutional theory drives leaders' positive action because of coercive and mimetic pressure from stakeholders. The findings from the participants demonstrate how the oil and gas companies leveraged the institutional framework to collaborate with regulatory bodies and suppliers to build local capabilities. Leveraging the local content policy is not only benefitting the oil companies but has a long-term positive effect on the socioeconomic system of Nigeria. The synergy between the Nigerian government through NCDMB and NIMASA and the oil and gas companies as noted by P05 aligns with the concept of synergy between key stakeholders and the leaders of buying firms in the SSCM theory.

Theme 3: Effective Financial Management

Table 3

Code	Number of Participants	Percentage
Direct funding by oil companies	4	80%
Financial management training	4	80%
Governance and compliance	5	100%

Effective Financial Management

One of the themes from the analysis of the data obtained from the participants is effective financial management. Karadag (2018) posited that education and knowledge, as well as experience in the business, have a positive effect on local suppliers' financial performance. The five participants explained that the factors militating against local suppliers are limited access to funding, low level of financial literacy, and inability to manage cash flow. Commenting on poor financial management among the local suppliers, P03 stated, "One thing that I observed is the unavailability of funding to local suppliers to execute contracts and inability to manage their financial resources." The projects in the oil and gas industry require high capital to execute and good financial literacy to manage costs. Appiah et al. (2019) found that local suppliers with inadequate capital, limited access to credit facilities, and a low level of financial literacy are less likely to participate in the oil and gas sector. According to Bongomin et al. (2017), local suppliers who are financially literate will find it easier to obtain funding from financial institutions and manage financial risks than their counterparts with a low level of financial literacy.

Skill in financial management is necessary for small- and medium-sized companies to be successful in business. P05 and P02 noted that because several local suppliers do not have good knowledge of financial management, they are unable to manage their financial risks. Continuing, P02 stated, "Ability to manage the finances of the organization was the starting point of helping the suppliers to build financial capacity." P05 stated that their company made a concerted effort to mentor the local suppliers on financial management. Some of the suppliers went through financial mentorship programs arranged by the oil company. Four of the participants gave instances when the finance departments of the oil companies arranged training and mentoring programs for the local suppliers on budgeting, financial record keeping, and commercial negotiation skills to improve their financial management skills. Bongomin et al. (2017) found that there is a positive correlation between financial literacy, access to finance, and the growth of local suppliers in developing nations. Similarly, Ye and Kulathunga (2019) found that financial literacy has a positive effect on the sustainability of SMEs, access to finance, and financial risk attitude.

P02 emphasized during the interview how their company supported suppliers in financial management. P04 shared a similar experience and explained how one of the local contractors who won a high-risk contract in their organization received support through recruiting a financial expert to help them to grow their financial base. Emphasizing financial management mentoring, P03 explained that apart from awarding contracts to the suppliers, their company helped the suppliers to develop the financial management plan for the contract. The plan had elements such as the cost of running the contracts, how to maintain cash flow, and expected profit, and so on. The explanation of P03 correlates with Wadesango et al.'s (2019) finding in their investigation of local firm owners. According to Wadesango et al., only a few business owners who possess the knowledge of cash flow management are profitable and have sufficient funding to ensure the sustainability of their businesses.

Summarizing the aspect of financial management mentoring, P04 stated that apart from the support their company gives to local suppliers to access funding from financial institutions, they also, train and mentor the suppliers on financial risk management. Four of the participants explained that in partnership with the banks, they have at one time or the other organized programs for the local suppliers, on how to access funding from financial institutions including developing business plans that met the bank's requirements for business financing. The participants' comments on financial training courses and mentoring agree with Kirsten's (2018) findings that financial training significantly improves the skill and financial self-efficacy of small business owners. According to Kirsten, local suppliers can make better financial decisions and manage their cash flow effectively if they possess financial management skills.

Lack of funding for local suppliers to execute a contract is a form of barrier to local suppliers to participate in the oil and gas business (das Nair & Landani, 2021). According to Tang et al. (2017), two innovative financing schemes namely purchase order financing and buyer direct financing that enables small suppliers to access funding to execute contracts. Some of the participants provided insight on how they provided funding for local suppliers and built their financial capability through payment terms; an approach related to buyer direct financing where manufacturers issue both sourcing contracts and loans directly to suppliers. P04 stated, "We know that funding was a challenge for the local suppliers, so it was important we looked at the contracts from the perspective of payment terms." According to P01, P03, and P04, there are three types of payment terms: (a) one was through advanced payment, (b) the second was payment through reduced payment period, and (c) the third was funding for the purchase of equipment and other assets. P02 stated, "My company provided kind of upward funding or part funding for the local suppliers to be able to start up."

P01 highlighted how their company provides funding for local suppliers, and stated, "We give them some form of advanced payment, to buy machines, and some other equipment and lock up the contract for a long term to enable us to get our money back." Such long-term contracts help local suppliers to build a financial base, and technical skills. P03 also stated,

We give them preferential payment terms instead of XX number of days for wellestablished suppliers, we reduced it to X days to enable them to receive payment for work-done earlier than the standard waiting period to ensure there is cash flow to run their business and meet up with their financial obligations.

P04 stated, "We know funding is a challenge to local suppliers, so we accelerate their payments for services in such a way that they will be able to meet the company's supply needs without exposing themselves so much to the banks." P04 also stated that sometimes paying a little higher rate to the local suppliers against lower rates for goods and services serves as an incentive to encourage local suppliers' participation. The joint operating agreement and production sharing agreements between the oil companies and NAPIMS provide for the oil companies to pay higher for goods and services provided by a local supplier if it is within 10% of what a foreign supplier offers for the same services (Onyi-Ogelle, 2016). P04 explained that the intangible benefit of paying a little higher to local suppliers does outweigh the cost because of an improved relationship with communities and the license to operate.

All the participants discussed how the oil companies collaborated with the banks to provide low-interest rate loans to local suppliers for funding contracts or projects awarded to the suppliers. P01 stated, "We collaborate with banks and other financial institutions for a low-interest loan for local suppliers." In some cases, the oil companies must intervene to persuade the banks to provide loans to the suppliers for funding some specific projects awarded to the suppliers. The banks in Nigeria have confidence in the international oil companies (IOCs) and are ready to support local suppliers that can show evidence that they have a contract with the IOCs. P02 echoed,

We recommend the local suppliers to the banks where they can have access to funding, and with the local purchase order issued by the company, the banks are always willing to advance the local suppliers some money to enable the execution of contracts awarded to the suppliers.

The use of local purchase orders to obtain loans from banks aligns with the financing scheme described by Tang et al. (2017).

Theme 4: Development of Leadership and Technical Skills

Table 4

Development of Leadership and Technical Skills

Code	Number of Participants	Percentage
Hands-on training	5	100%
Supervision	5	100%
Participation in formal courses and conferences	5	100%

An important theme that emerged from the data analysis is the development of leadership and technical skills of local suppliers. All the participants attested to a lack of professional competency and leadership skills among local suppliers to execute the scope of services in the oil and gas industry. The finding on local suppliers' incompetency to execute contracts aligns with the literature on the inadequacy of local suppliers' capability. P02, P03, and P05 noted that critical activities in engineering, logistics, drilling, and production operations require high technical skills, which are lacking among many local suppliers. P03 stated, "When the contract started, some of the personnel were not experienced in certain aspects like marine, facility management, maintenance of equipment, construction, and so on."

Possession of leadership and technical skills is important for a small- and medium-sized organization to remain competitive. Aladejebi (2018) indicated that technical and managerial skills development is essential for the growth of small business owners such as local suppliers and serves to increase firm profitability and capabilities. P03 and P05 explained that the first thing their companies did was to identify the competency gaps in the ability of the local suppliers to perform the job. The identification of competency gaps of local suppliers is the first step in developing the strategies to develop technical and managerial skills. P03 and P05 explained that on completion of the analysis of the competency gaps, their companies developed action plans to close the competency gaps. Bridging competency gaps can occur through formal and informal training.

All the participants stated that the most common actions taken to address local suppliers' professional competency gaps are through formal technical and leadership courses. The other actions taken as explained by the participants are seminars, workshops, on-the-job training or handholding by the oil companies, and direct supervision and mentoring. Joshi et al. (2018) found that formal training and education through seminars and workshops have been an effective means of developing suppliers. P01 stated,

Once we can identify those suppliers and award minor contracts to them, we encourage those local contractors to attend relevant training programs, including in-house training that we arranged for them, in the area of health, safety, and environment as well as some technical and financial management courses. Identification of training needs is important to know the appropriate training intervention to close competency gaps. P03 stated,

So, when we identify areas of competency gaps in the personnel, that are hindering effective delivery, we did either some form of a workshop or full-blown training or whatever is required to reduce the gaps at the initial stages until the contractor was able to stand on their feet properly.

P01 stated, "So once in a while, we sponsor events such as training and workshops, and encourage our local contractors to participate in such workshops or seminars so that they will be able to build their capacity." According to Saghiri and Wilding (2021), direct supplier development programs, provided by buying organizations, encourage supplier's participation, increases supplier's absorption capacity, and have a strong positive impact on the suppliers.

Another form of capacity building through training was understudying foreign companies providing those services. Using the legal framework of local content, some of the foreign suppliers were encouraged to establish a branch of their businesses in Nigeria. Part of the effort to improve the competency of local suppliers as explained by P01 is the deliberate provision in some engineering contracts that the construction of the facilities should happen wholly or partly in Nigeria. A company's report contains the action they took through a contracting process to encourage a foreign supplier to complete the topside of a production storage facility in Nigeria to create opportunities for local suppliers to learn from the expertise of the foreign company. Dladla and Mutambara (2018) demonstrated through their study that training intervention enhances the managerial and technical skills of local suppliers.

There were times that oil companies had to consciously handhold some of the local suppliers and provided professional hands-on training to them. P03 cited a situation where their company had to send staff from their company to the local supplier's

organization to impact technical, managerial, and safety knowledge to them. The other form of mentoring and supervision came from original equipment manufacturers and contractors who were already technically competent. These competent contractors through arrangement by the oil and gas company provided mentorship to the local suppliers and helped to build the local suppliers' capability. According to Rentizelas et al. (2020), awarding the contract to local suppliers that meet some sustainability criteria is good but for the suppliers to build capacity to a point where they can be independent, the oil firms should monitor and mentor the suppliers diligently.

PO2 stated, "We had the big contractors that now became like mentors to the younger suppliers, and with time they were able to cope." As part of handholding, the companies even helped them to select competent personnel. Most of the contracts given to the local suppliers were under very close supervision of the companies' personnel as a way of training and mentoring. PO2 stated, "I kind of worked closely with them for a period, to help them go through the learning process and resolve some contractual issues, as this was part of building capacity." PO5 stated, "There is supervision by competent experts and even local competent hands to oversee the activities of the local contractors to guide them to improve their skills." PO3 stated, "It is possible, based on my experience to develop local suppliers, even if they do not have all the qualities that are required in executing certain contracts, they can develop the skills over time and thereby become critical suppliers."

The aspect of creating opportunities for the local suppliers to participate in some of the services and supplies of goods to the oil companies is one of the ways of building suppliers' technical and managerial capacity. As noted by Lebdioui (2020), the gradual acquisition of technological and managerial skills through learning by doing enables the development of the capacity of local firms to meet the high standard demands of the oil and gas sector. There are reports in some of the IOCs' documents, about the support provided to build the capacity of local companies that acquired some of the divested oil acreages, through handholding, coaching, and mentoring for a period of 6 months to 1 year to enable them to operate the assets effectively. As noted by P01, P02, and P04, several of the local companies are operating the divested assets successfully.

From the SSCM theory of Pagell and Wu's (2009), development of technical and managerial skills promotes innovation and improves the performance of local suppliers. Theme 4 links to the literature on building innovation capability and aligns with the proposition of the conceptual framework on innovation-oriented strategies for the sustainable development of suppliers. Development of leadership and technical skills are achievable through traditional methods of formal training, workshops, and seminar attendance. However, from the participants' perspectives, handholding and mentoring of local suppliers have been very effective in building the innovation capabilities of local suppliers.

Theme 5: Collaboration with External Stakeholders

Table 5

Collaboration With External Stakeholders

Code	Number of Participants	Percentage
Stakeholder mapping	5	100%
Relationship management	5	100%
Alignment of goals and priorities	5	100%

One of the themes that emerged was collaborating with external stakeholders to improve local suppliers' capabilities. The key stakeholders and the oil companies that collaborate together to develop local suppliers are the NCDMB, NAPIMS, host communities, NIMASA, financial institutions, and educational institutions such as universities and polytechnics. P01, P02, and P03 confirmed that the key stakeholders they collaborate with are NCDMB, NAPIMS, host communities, and NIMASA. P01 stated,

We collaborate with several key actors, that is, our partners, in the entire value chain including communities, NCDMB, NAPIMS, NIMASA, training organizations, and educational institutions to develop something that will be acceptable to all parties because each of the key stakeholders has their priorities.
The view of P01 aligns with the stakeholder management aspect of the SSCM theory of Pagell and Wu (2009), which recognized that stakeholders' needs vary and are sometimes conflicting. Stakeholders' needs drive their behavior and actions towards the oil firms.

All the participants alluded to the fact that stakeholders have priorities that differ from that of others, so their companies tried to align the conflicting priorities of the stakeholders and narrow their varying objectives to a common goal towards sustainable local supplier development. In the reports from two of the three oil companies on collaboration with stakeholders, the companies reported that there were overlaps of regulatory guidelines between NAPIMS and NCDMB. Through collaboration, the stakeholders streamlined the operating guidelines to achieve a common objective of the local supplier development. This aligns with the SSCM theory of Pagell and Wu (2009) regarding how positive leadership orientation can foster collaboration among stakeholders. P03 and P05 noted that the partnership among stakeholders motivated the Nigerian Government to appoint the executive secretary of NCDMB from one of the oil and gas companies to head NCDMB. Ablo (2020) advocated for better collaboration between stakeholders to build a shared vision and engender value co-creation, which is central to the successful implementation of local supplier development programs in the oil and gas industry.

Before the existence of NCDMB, each oil company used its best endeavors to create menial jobs for the local suppliers. P01 and P02 explained that NCDMB developed a more sustainable guideline for local supplier development, which NAPIMS and the oil companies follow when awarding contracts to suppliers. According to L. Liu et al. (2018), external stakeholders contribute to supplier development as drivers, facilitators, or inspectors. NCDMB's role relates to that of the drivers in L. Liu et al.'s framework of a multistakeholder approach to supplier development. NCDMB ensures that the oil companies meet the minimum compliance level set by the board before the award of the contracts. NAPIMS is responsible for approving all contracts award to suppliers in the oil and gas industry in Nigeria and this role aligns with that of an inspector. NCDMB and NAPIMS roles on local capacity building support the proposition of the SSCM theory of Pagell and Wu (2009) on the positive impact of collaboration among stakeholders. Institutional framework as described by all the participants has become an instrument that engenders collaboration among stakeholders towards the improvement of local suppliers' capability. Belitski et al. (2017) noted that leveraging local content policy to develop suppliers, works better when stakeholders collaborate.

The local suppliers at first were skeptical about the oil companies' commitment to the building of local capacity. P03 explained that building trust amongst stakeholders and transparency was necessary to ensure the cooperation of all stakeholders. P01 stated that oil companies always carry out several engagements with key stakeholders to share their plans towards achieving supplier development. There was also periodic engagement to review performance under the company plans and NCDMB key performance indicators. Early engagement of key stakeholders before project conceptual designs provides the opportunity to stakeholders to make their input into the strategy on how local suppliers will be involved. Leaders in the oil and gas industry know the appropriate measures to take to address the weaknesses of the local suppliers around competency and finance towards participation in the execution of projects. P02, P03, and P05 stated that early engagement helps to delineate roles and responsibilities amongst the stakeholders.

Collaboration among stakeholders is one of the key propositions of the Pagell and Wu (2009) theory of SSCM. All the participants expressed during the interviews that cooperation among stakeholders positively affects the development of local suppliers. An

element of stakeholder theory discussed by Barney and Harrison (2020) and expanded in the conceptual framework of the study is creating consciousness among business leaders about how their business decisions can affect society in the short- and long-term. Such business decisions for supplier development when co-created among stakeholders produce more effective results than when leaders in the companies take unilateral decisions. The SSCM theory of Pagell and Wu and the literature emphasized that stakeholders have roles to play in ensuring supplier continuity through the development of managerial and technical competencies, as well as the financial capacity of local suppliers.

Theme 6: Effective Performance Management

Table 6

Code	Number of Participants	Percentage
Performance monitoring	3	60%
Continuous improvement	4	80%
Impact and reward	5	100%

Effective Performance Management

An interesting theme that emerged during the analysis is effective performance management. Buying organizations use performance management to identify the strengths and weaknesses of a supplier towards the mitigation of risk of poor services or quality of products in the supply chain (Tse et al., 2018). Performance management is one of the strategic relationship management practices used by buyers to improve the skills of suppliers. Lee et al. (2018) posited that an effective performance management process has a positive outcome on the improvement of supplier capability and improves supply chain performance.

The participants categorized performance management into two aspects. One aspect is the oil companies managing the performance of the local suppliers and the second aspect is the regulatory bodies, such as NCDMB, NAPIMS, and NIMASA using their various institutional frameworks to manage the performance of the oil companies. On the performance monitoring of the local suppliers, each organization has a set of key performance indicators for managing the local suppliers' performance. P02 and P04 stated that some of the key performance indicators are parameters in the areas of health, safety, and environment; timeliness in project or service delivery; and quality of products and service delivery. The other performance measures are adherence to the code of conduct and supplier's ability to meet financial obligations to employees and creditors. P03 noted that with the key performance indicators, their company detects early warning signals of poor performance, and takes immediate actions to address the failures. P02 noted, "We have tools we use to track the performance and then regularly review the performance with the local suppliers."

The participants stated that the oil companies are beginning to recognize the impact of the local suppliers' activities on the oil firm's sustainability performance and such indicators on environmental and social performance are included in the key performance indicators. Performance management has provided the local contractors the required lens to know the impact of their activities on the environment and hence their commitment to improving their competency. The participants admitted that the local

suppliers are becoming aware and getting more committed to environmental improvement; however, commitment towards social responsibility is still low. P01, P03, and P05 explained that though ethical issues such as the nonuse of child labor are included in their contract terms, the oil firms are unable to monitor compliance because of the complexity of the supply chain. Stressing the importance of the triple-bottom-line, Shibin et al. (2020) argued that the long-term success of a firm depends on social, environmental, and economic measures.

The companies continue to monitor the local suppliers' performance over time to know the progress they are making and where they need help to improve. Through performance management, companies can discover suppliers' weaknesses and strengths (Saunila, 2017). Identifying local suppliers' strengths helps to determine the services or goods they can provide, and identifying their weaknesses helps the companies to know what actions to take in their technical and managerial development. As explained by the participants, their organizations use performance management to identify areas of weakness in business that needs attention and improvement.

The monitoring of pilot projects created for local suppliers is one strategy the oil and gas company leaders are using to improve competency through performance management. P02 stated that pilot projects provide the opportunity for their company to monitor local supplier performance during the period of the pilot project. As P02 noted, the performance process in the pilot project goes through a process of "plan, do, check, and improve." P04 indicated that through performance monitoring, suppliers who excel get more business opportunities. P05 indicated that one way of ascertaining improvement in the capability of local suppliers is when they start competing favorably with foreign suppliers.

As part of performance management, some local suppliers that excel in the services are recognized and rewarded to encourage them to do better and motivate those lagging to improve. P02 noted that some of the suppliers are usually recognized and rewarded in conferences, such as the National Oil and Gas Conference held annually in Abuja, Nigeria. As P02 and P04 explained, "recognition and reward given to high performing local suppliers encourage improvement and innovation, as well as motivate low performing suppliers to improve." P04 added that the essence of recognition and reward was to display the recorded successes and to encourage the suppliers to continue on the side of continuous improvement. P05 and P01 linked reward and recognition to the incentives and penalty clauses built into contracts terms and conditions. According to Selviaridis and van der Valk (2019), penalizing suppliers for poor quality and rewarding good performance encourages suppliers to improve their skills and performance. The participants noted that while the oil companies promote incentives for local suppliers, the application of penalties is rare in order not to discourage the local suppliers.

The other side of performance management is managing the performance of the oil companies concerning the progress they are making in developing local suppliers. According to Yawar and Seuring (2020), supplier development activities require regular monitoring to ascertain the effectiveness of the programs. Relating to literature and the conceptual framework, NCDMB and NAPIMS act as inspectors of the oil companies and monitor the effectiveness of local supplier development programs deployed by the oil

companies. The oil companies also receive feedback from other stakeholders on the effectiveness of the activities deployed for local supplier development. P04, stated, "As we also progress along the line of monitoring progress that we are making, we get feedback from the suppliers, we get feedback from staff, and we get feedback from local communities." The feedback from stakeholders serves as qualitative performance measures for the oil and gas companies. P04 noted that with such feedback they could determine the effectiveness of each strategy and the ones that need improvement.

All the participants stated that they have their internal mechanisms to monitor their performance in local supplier development in line with NCDMB's key performance indicators. The NCDMB monitors the oil firms to ascertain the percentage of the participation of the local suppliers and the success rates in contract bids. P05 stated, "One way of demonstrating performance improvement in the area of local supplier development is the increased in their participation against their foreign counterparts and the quality of work delivered and timeliness in project delivery." P05 continued, "Today you have wholly indigenous companies, and they are participating in those tenders and are winning in some cases, they are winning some of those bids." The objective of supplier development is to improve performance as described in the conceptual framework of this study. Effective performance management is a key strategy for ensuring continuous improvement of local suppliers in the oil and gas industry.

Application to Professional Practice

Suppliers with adequate technical, financial, and managerial capabilities can improve buying firm's sustainability performance. The supply chain of the oil and gas industry is still evolving (Ahmad et al., 2017), hence, the leaders in the industry lack strategies to develop local suppliers. The purpose of this qualitative, multiple case study was to explore the strategies leaders in the oil and gas industry use for the development of local suppliers.

Six key themes representing the strategies leaders in the oil and gas companies used for the sustainable development of local suppliers emerged from the findings of this study. The themes were: creating business opportunities, leveraging the institutional framework, effective financial management, development of leadership and technical skills, collaboration with external stakeholders, and effective performance management. Leaders in the oil and gas industry may apply the findings of the study to identify the competency gaps of the local suppliers to apply appropriate training intervention measures. Leaders might use the result of the gap analysis to choose the appropriate strategies that can serve the purpose of closing the capability gaps.

Leaders in the oil and gas industry might use the study findings to increase the technical and managerial capability of the local suppliers. Local suppliers are unable to compete with global suppliers because of the high technical and managerial standards required by oil companies (Kragelund, 2020). Leaders might apply the findings of this study to develop the leadership and technical skills of local suppliers for formal and informal development of local capacity.

One of the key problems business leaders in the oil and gas industry face is funding for local suppliers to execute contracts. Leaders in the oil and gas industry might adopt the advanced payment for goods and services to improve the cash flow of local suppliers and reduce their dependence on local banks that charge high-interest rates. From the study findings, most local suppliers are not financially literate and are unable to manage their finances. Improving the financial management skills of the suppliers through financial literacy and mentoring programs provided by oil and gas companies will reduce the probability of financial losses.

The coronavirus pandemics disrupted the global supply chain especially for oil and gas companies that depended on foreign suppliers. According to Gereffi (2020), competent local suppliers can mitigate the negative impact of supply chain disruption during a global supply crisis. Business leaders can leverage the provision of the local content policy and other institutional frameworks to collaborate with stakeholders to build local suppliers' capability. Goods produced locally and services provided by a competent local labor force cost less than imported foreign goods and services. Therefore, applying the strategies from the findings of the key themes of the study to develop local suppliers will enhance the increase in locally made oil and gas tools.

Beyond economic performance, investors have an interest in how the firms they finance are applying the noneconomic factors of environment, social, and governance (ESG) to identify material risks and growth opportunities. Using the findings of the study, leaders might collaborate with stakeholders to develop training interventions for local suppliers that can improve their skills in environmental management, corporate social responsibility, and governance. Leaders in the oil and gas companies in oil-rich, developing countries may use the findings of this study for strategic management of suppliers relationships. Mentoring and hands-on training were found to be effective in developing local suppliers, hence leaders in the oil and gas industry may adopt the strategies of mentoring and handholding to build local capacity.

Implications for Social Change

One of the key propositions of the SSCM theory of Pagell and Wu (2009) is supplier and supply continuity. Most of the local suppliers in the oil and gas business are in the category of SMEs. According to Bushe (2019), SME businesses in Africa fail because of a lack of entrepreneurial skills. Applying the strategies from the findings of this study to develop local suppliers will lower the probability of failures of SMEs that provide goods and services to the oil and gas companies in developing countries. Smalland medium-sized businesses employ a large labor force especially in developing countries (Owoseni & Twinomurinzi, 2018). Therefore, as more local suppliers build capability and sustain their businesses, the country's industrial base will increase and more jobs will become available for the unemployed. Reduction in unemployment level reduces poverty level especially in a developing country such as Nigeria.

Some environmental damages caused by oil and gas companies are attributable to local suppliers because of poor technical capability. Environmental damages, create social problems especially for the local population that depend on farming and fishing as means of livelihood. Developing the ESG management skills of local suppliers will increase their commitment to solving the socioeconomic and environmental problems caused by oil and gas activities. The leaders in the oil and gas industry in Nigeria might use the findings of this study to develop performance measures to track and monitor the ESG performance of local suppliers. International oil companies maintain strong ethical principles, but the same level of commitment is lacking among the local suppliers. Training and monitoring of local suppliers on ethics and compliance are important to prevent unethical practices that can lead to the loss of investors' confidence in the oil companies.

The development of local suppliers in Nigeria has the positive impact of creating employment opportunities for the youths and hence reduction of oil theft activities caused by some of the youths in host communities. Oil theft causes loss of revenue to the country and the oil companies. The activities of oil theft also cause serious safety incidents such as crude oil spills and gas fires. More participation in the oil and gas business by local small- and medium-sized suppliers will improve the gross domestic product of oil-rich, developing countries.

Recommendations for Action

The purpose of this qualitative, multiple case study was to explore the strategies leaders in the oil and gas industry use for the sustainable development of local suppliers. I recommend that leaders in the oil and gas industry use the strategy of creating business opportunities through unbundling of contract scopes to build the capacity of local suppliers. Leaders in the oil and gas industry can identify local suppliers with the potentials to provide goods and services and provide support to them through supervision and mentoring to build their capacity. Learning by doing is a process that facilitates the acquisition of technical and managerial skills and plays a major role in the development of local suppliers in emerging economies (Ikeda, 2020). I recommend that supply chain practitioners collaborate with foreign OEMs of oil and gas tools to develop local suppliers with the potentials to grow their capabilities.

I recommend the oil and gas industry leaders use the strategy of effective financial mentoring to develop local suppliers in the oil and gas companies. The oil companies have a strong financial base and can make funding available to local suppliers in various ways, such as advance payment for goods and services without interest and shortened payment time or payment for goods and services on delivery instead of paying for services in arrears. The leaders in the oil and gas companies should train the local suppliers on financial management and monitor their financial performance to prevent financial mismanagement.

Leaders in the oil and gas industry in developing countries should leverage institutional frameworks to build the capability of local suppliers. Leaders should explore and apply the benefits of the local content policies to develop action plans that meet the developmental needs of the local suppliers as provided for in the framework. I recommend that the oil and gas industry's leaders identify critical stakeholders and collaborate with them to build shared visions and implement programs for building the capacity of local suppliers.

Leaders in the oil and gas industry should collaborate with technical and leadership development organizations and institutions to develop programs specifically for developing the skills of local suppliers that meet the standards required by the oil and gas industries. The training programs should cover all the elements of sustainability; environmental, social, and economic. Programs specifically designed for closing the gaps in the skills of local suppliers will produce an effective result and will benefit the oil and gas firms in achieving sustainable performance.

I intend to share the findings of the study with the participants and recommend that they share them with their teams in their companies to improve the strategies use for developing local suppliers. I plan to find opportunities during conferences organized by SCM bodies in Nigeria to share the result of the findings with a wider audience of supply chain leaders. I intend to develop the study into an article for publication and submit for publication in the following peer-reviewed journals: (a) *International Journal of Physical Distribution & Logistics Management*, (b) *Journal of Supply Chain Management*, (c) *The Extractive Industries and Society*, (d) *Journal of Purchasing and Supply Management*, and (e) *Journal of Small Business and Entrepreneurship Development*.

Recommendations for Further Research

The scope of the study covered the strategies five leaders in the oil and gas industry used to develop local suppliers in Nigeria. I recommend that researchers continue to study what leaders in the oil and gas industry in other countries in sub-Saharan Africa have done to confirm or explore strategies used in the region. The sample size of five suppliers and the localization of the study to the Niger Delta geographical area in Nigeria limited the study.

Although the study is not about SMEs, the category of business owner's study falls within the SME category. The industry covered in the study is the oil and gas industry; however, there are local suppliers in other sectors in Nigeria with similar problems of limited capacity. Researchers should study the development of local
suppliers in other industries in Nigeria to find if the same strategies apply. The use of a single industry as an area of focus limits the transferability of this study to other industries.

To confirm the effectiveness of the study, researchers will need to explore the views of the local suppliers who have been beneficiaries of local supplier development programs. The study is limited on the effectiveness of the strategies and absorptive capacity of the local suppliers. I recommend that researchers explore how the local suppliers absorb knowledge and skills to ascertain their absorptive capacity and effectiveness of the strategies.

One of the key themes that emerged in the study is leveraging the institutional framework. There is limited study on how focal firms leverage an institutional framework to develop suppliers. I, therefore, recommend that researchers explore this theme indepth. Similarly, I recommend researchers explore further the theme of creating business opportunities for local suppliers as a sustainable development strategy.

Reflections

The doctoral study was not an easy journey for me but taught me lessons on determination and resilience in project management. It was a very long journey, as I did not appreciate the challenges of combining a very tedious working life, family pressures, and the demanding study at the same time. Suspending and nearly abandoning the program and returning to complete the study at a more opportune time after some years is a lesson on managing conflicting priorities. I have worked in SCM for more than 28 years in the oil and gas industry. I brought my working experience to bear on the design of my doctoral study but had to manage my biases to ensure that my experience did not influence the findings of this study. I based my findings on the responses from participants and organizational documents of the oil and gas companies. I used member checking by sending a summary of the participants' responses and a summary of my findings to them to confirm that my interpretations reflect their responses, and I received their confirmation. I used interview protocols (see Appendix) and the same open-ended interview questions for all participants; a process that served as multiple bracketing techniques to mitigate my biases.

Even though I have applied coding and thematic analysis subconsciously during brainstorming in my place of work, I did not realize how important it was until I could relate to it during the coding of the qualitative data and categorizing the codes into themes. The experience I had at work made coding and analysis of the data easier and faster and eliminated the fear I had nursed about analyzing my data before the data collection and analysis stages.

The finding on leveraging the institutional framework for supplier development is an addition to the body of knowledge. I reviewed literature during this study and expected that the finding of this study, in addition to others, may close gaps in SCM research and practice. Overall, the findings of this study may contribute to the body of knowledge on global SCM research and practice. Beyond working in a multicultural environment, studying in a virtual environment has also provided another opportunity for interaction in a uniquely multicultural environment and building a virtual network. Through the study, I improved my skills on some management principles such as receiving feedback, managing expectations, and setting realistic goals. I learned through the study the advantages and disadvantages of multitasking.

Conclusion

Local suppliers in the oil and gas industry lack capabilities to meet the standards for the supply of goods and services. However, leaders in the oil and gas industry lack the strategies to carry out this SCM activity. The purpose of this study was to explore the strategies the oil and gas industry leaders use for the sustainable development of local suppliers.

The conceptual framework of this study was the theory of SSCM of Pagell and Wu (2009). I structured this study on the propositions of the SSCM theory and carried out an in-depth review of literature that relates to the purpose of the study. Five leaders who had carried out local supplier development in their companies participated in this study. I used semistructured interview techniques to collect data from the participants. I also collected data by reviewing the documents I obtained from the website of the oil companies.

I coded and analyzed the data using the five-step data analysis of Yin (2018). The data analysis yielded six themes as follows: creating business opportunities, leveraging institutional framework, effective financial management, development of leadership and

technical skills, collaboration with external stakeholders, and effective performance management. The themes aligned with the literature and the conceptual framework of this study. The themes relate to the strategies that leaders in the oil and gas industry use for the sustainable development of suppliers and linked to the SSCM theory of Pagell and Wu (2009). The leaders in the oil and gas industry might apply the strategies to build the capabilities of local suppliers in the oil and gas industry to improve sustainability performance. The implication of the findings to social change is the stimulation of entrepreneurial culture and the sustainability of the businesses of local suppliers to reduce unemployment.

References

- Abdalla, M. M., Lima, O. L. G., Franco, A. C. E., & Kuramoto, G. R. (2018). Quality in qualitative organizational research: Types of triangulation as a methodological alternative. *Administração: Ensino e Pesquisa, 19*(1), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.13058/raep.2018.v19n1.578
- Ablo, A. D. (2020). Enterprise development? Local content, corporate social responsibility and disjunctive linkages in Ghana's oil and gas industry. *The Extractive Industries and Society*, 7(2), 321–327. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exis.2019.09.003
- Abu, Z., Aun, I. I., & Oluwasanmi, O. O. (2019). Technology transfer and entrepreneurial development in the value chain system of the Nigerian oil and gas industry. *The Pacific Journal of Science and Technology*, *19*(1), 50–62.
 https://www.akamaiuniversity.us/PJST.htm
- Acheampong, T., Ashong, M., & Svanikier, V. C. (2016). An assessment of local-content policies in oil and gas producing countries. *Journal of World Energy Law and Business*, 9, 282–302. https://doi.org/10.1093/jwelb/jww019
- Adams, D., Adams, K., Ullah, S., & Ullah, F. (2019). Globalisation, governance, accountability and the natural resource 'curse': Implications for socio-economic growth of oil-rich, developing countries. *Resources Policy*, *61*, 28–140. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resourpol.2019.02.009
- Adams, T. L., & McBrayer, J. S. (2020). The lived experiences of first-generation college students of color integrating into the institutional culture of a predominantly

White institution. *The Qualitative Report*, 25(3), 733–757.

https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol25/iss3/12

- Adebisi, S. A., & Bakare, N. A. (2019). Survival strategies and sustainability of small and medium enterprises in a volatile environment. *Management Dynamics in the Knowledge Economy*, 7(4), 553–569. https://doi.org/10.25019/MDKE/7.4.07
- Adedeji, A. N., Sidique, S. F., Rahman, A. A., & Law, S. H. (2016). The role of local content policy in local value creation in Nigeria's oil industry: A structural equation modeling (SEM) approach. *Resources Policy*, 49, 61–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resourpol.2016.04.006
- Ağan, Y., Kuzey, C., Acar, M. F., & Açıkgöz, A. (2016). The relationships between corporate social responsibility, environmental supplier development, and firm performance. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, *112*, 1872–1881. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2014.08.090
- Agbaeze, E. K., & Ukoha, K. (2018). Oil a blessing or a curse: The Nigerian experience. *European Journal of Social Sciences*, 56, 262–270. https://www.europeanjournalofsocialsciences.com/
- Aguinis, H., Cascio, W. F., & Ramani, R. S. (2017). Science's reproducibility and replicability crisis: International business is not immune. *Journal of International Business Studies*, 48(6), 653–663. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41267-017-0081-0
- Aguinis, H., & Solarino, A. M. (2019). Transparency and replicability in qualitative research: The case of interviews with elite informants. *Strategic Management Journal*, 40, 1291–1315. https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.3015

- Ahmad, N. K. W., de Brito, M. P., Rezaei, J., & Tavasszy, L. A. (2017). An integrative framework for sustainable supply chain management practices in the oil and gas industry. *Journal of Environmental Planning and Management*, 60, 577–601. https://doi.org/10.1080/09640568.2016.1178105
- Ahmad, N. K. W., de Brito, M. P., & Tavasszy, T. L. (2016). Sustainable supply chain management in the oil and gas industry: A review of corporate sustainability reporting practices. *Benchmarking: An International Journal*, 23, 1423–1444. https://doi.org/10.1108/BIJ-08-2013-0088.
- Akinyode, B. F., & Khan, T. H. (2018). Step by step approach for qualitative data analysis. *International Journal of Built Environment and Sustainability*, 5(3), 163–174. https://doi.org/10.11113/ijbes.v5.n3.267
- Aladejebi, O. (2018). The impact of the human capacity building on small and medium enterprises in Lagos, Nigeria. *Journal of Small Business and Entrepreneurship Development*, 6(2), 15–27. https://doi.org/10.15640/jsbed.v6n2a2
- Alase, A. (2017). The interpretative phenomenological analysis (IPA): A guide to a good qualitative research approach. *International Journal of Education and Literacy Studies*, 5(2), 9–19. https://doi.org/10.7575/aiac.ijels.v.5n.2p.9
- AlKhateeb, M. (2018). Using Skype as a qualitative interview medium within the context of Saudi Arabia. *The Qualitative Report*, *23*(10), 2253–2260. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol23/iss10/1
- Amankwah-Amoah, J., Ellis, L. C., & Osabutey, A. E. (2018). Contemporary challenges and opportunities of doing business in Africa: The emerging roles and effects of

technologies. *Technological Forecasting and Social Change*, *131*, 171–174. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2018.01.003

- Ames, H., Glenton, C., & Lewin, S. (2019). Purposive sampling in a qualitative evidence synthesis: A worked example from a synthesis on parental perceptions of vaccination communication. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, *19*(26), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-019-0665-4
- Amin, B., Hakimah, Y., Madjir, S., & Noviantoro, D. (2019). The role of transformational leadership in enhancing corporate sustainability capabilities and sustainable supply chain management. *Polish Journal of Management Studies*, 20(2), 83–92. https://doi.org/10.17512/pjms.2019.20.2.07
- Amin, M. E. K., Nørgaard, L. S., Cavaco, A. M., Witry, M. J., Hillman, L., Cernasev, A., & Desselle, S. P. (2020). Establishing trustworthiness and authenticity in qualitative pharmacy research. *Research in Social & Administrative Pharmacy,* 19, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sapharm.2020.02.005
- Amundsen, D., Msoroka, M., & Findsen, B. (2017). It's a case of access. The problematics of accessing research participants. *Waikato Journal of Education*, 22(4), 5–17. https://doi.org/10.15663/wje.v22i4.425
- Anderson, V. (2017). Criteria for evaluating qualitative research. *Human Resource Development Quarterly*, 28(2), 125–133. https://doi.org/10.1002/hrdq.21282
- Anderson, W. (2017). Local suppliers in Tanzania: Ready for the petroleum sector? *African Review*, 43, 51–83. https://www.africareview.in/index.php

Appiah, M. K., Possumah, B. T., Ahmat, N., & Sanusi, N. A. (2019). Small and medium enterprise's internal resources and investment decisions in Ghana: The resourcebased approach. *Economics and Sociology*, *12*(3), 37–53. https://doi.org/10.14254/2071-789x.2019/12-3/3

Archibald, M. M., Ambagtsheer, R. C., Casey, M. G., & Lawless, M. (2019). Using Zoom videoconferencing for qualitative data collection: Perceptions and experiences of researchers and participants. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 18, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406919874596

- Asiago, C. B. (2019). Rules of engagement: A review of regulatory instruments designed to promote and secure local content requirements in the oil and gas sector.
 Resources, 6(3), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.3390/resources6030046
- Asiamah, N., Mensah, H. K., & Oteng-Abayie, E. (2017). General, target, and accessible population: Demystifying the concepts for effective sampling. *The Qualitative Report*, 22(6), 1607–1621. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol22/iss6/9
- Aslam, H., Blome, C., Roscoe, S., & Azhar, T. M. (2018). Dynamic supply chain capabilities: How market sensing, supply chain agility and adaptability affect supply chain ambidexterity. *International Journal of Operations & Production Management*, 38(12), 2266–2285. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJOPM-09-2017-0555
- Aspers, P., & Corte, U. (2019). What is qualitative in qualitative research? *Qualitative Sociology*, *42*, 139–160. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11133-019-9413-7

- Ayoola, O. T. (2017). Nigerian oil and gas industry content development act's perceived performance impact. *International Journal of Applied Management and Technology*, 16(1), 68–85. https://doi.org/10.5590/ijamt.2017.16.1.05
- Bai, C., & Satir, A. (2020). Barriers for green supplier development programs in manufacturing industry. *Resources, Conservation & Recycling*, 158, 1–15. https:/doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2020.104756
- Bals, L., & Tate, W. L. (2018). Sustainable supply chain design in social businesses:
 Advancing the theory of supply chain. *Journal of Business Logistics*, 39(1), 57–79. https://doi.org/10.1111/jbl.12172
- Barney, J. B., & Harrison, J. S. (2020). Stakeholder theory at crossroads. *Business & Society*, *59*(2), 203–212. https://doi.org/10.1177/0007650318796792
- Barret, D., & Twycross, A. (2018). Data collection in qualitative research. *Evidence Based Nursing*, 21(3), 63–64. https://doi.org/10.1136/eb-2018-102939
- Belitski, M., Kalyuzhnova, Y., & Azhgaliyeva, D. (2017). The role of alliances in leveraging national local content policies for firm competitiveness. *International Journal of Strategic Alliances*, 6(2), 69–85

https://doi.org/10.1504/IJSBA.2017.089844

Belotto, M. J. (2018). Data analysis methods for qualitative research: Managing the challenges of coding, interrater reliability, and thematic analysis. *The Qualitative Report*, 23(11), 2622–2633. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol23/iss11/2 Biros, M. (2018). Capacity, vulnerability, and informed consent for research. *The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics*, 46, 72–78. https://doi.org/10.1177/1073110518766021

Birt, L., Scott, S., Cavers, D., Campbell, C., & Walter, F. (2016). Member checking: A tool to enhance trustworthiness or merely a nod to validation? *Qualitative Health*

Research, 26(13), 1802–1811. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732316654870

- Bonello, M., & Meehan, B. (2019). Transparency and coherence in a doctoral study case analysis: Reflecting on the use of NVivo within a framework approach. *The Qualitative Report*, 24(3), 483–498. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol24/iss3/4
- Bongomin, G. O. C., Ntayi, J. M., Munene, J. C., & Malinga, C. A. (2017). The relationship between access to finance and growth of SMEs in developing economies: Financial literacy as a moderator. *Review of International Business* and Strategy, 27(4), 520–538. https://doi.org/10.1108/RIBS-04-2017-0037
- Bracken-Roche, D., Bell, E., Macdonald, M. E., & Racine, E. (2017). The concept of vulnerability in research ethics: An in-depth analysis of policies and guidelines. *Health Research Policy and Systems*, 15, 29–33.

https://doi.org/10.1186/s12961017-0186-8

Brandão, C., & Miguez, J. (2017). Using NVivo to assess a program of goal corrected empathic attunement skills: A case study in the context of higher education. Universal Access in the Information Society, 16(4), 863–876. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10209-016-0476-x

- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2019). To saturate or not to saturate? Questioning data saturation as a useful concept for thematic analysis and sample-size rationales. *Qualitative Research in Sport, Exercise and Health*, *11*, 12–16. https://doi.org/10.1080/2159676X.2019.1704846
- Brix-Asala, C., & Seuring, S. (2019). Bridging institutional voids via supplier
 development in base of the pyramid supply chains. *Production Planning & Control, 31*(11-12), 903–919. https://doi.org/10.1080/09537287.2019.1695918
- Brown, A., & Danaher, P. A. (2019). CHE principles: Facilitating authentic and dialogical semi-structured interviews in educational research. *International Journal of Research & Method in Education*, 42(1), 76–90. https://doi.org/10.1080/1743727X.2017.1379987
- Brusset, X., & Teller, C. (2017). Supply chain capabilities, risks, and resilience. International Journal of Production Economics, 184, 59–68. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpe.2016.09.008
- Buckingham, S. S. (2019). Book review: Quantitative ethnography by David Williamson Shaffer. *Journal of Learning Analytics*, 6(1), 99.

https://doi.org/10.18608/jla.2019.61.7

Burmansah, B., Rugaiyah, R., Mukhtar, M., Nabilah, S., Ripki, A. J. H., & Fatayan, A. (2020). Mindful leadership: The ability of the leader to develop compassion and attention without judgment - A case study of the leader of Buddhist higher education institute. *European Journal of Educational Research*, 9(1), 51–65. https://doi.org/10.12973/eu-jer.9.1.51

- Bushe, B. (2019). The causes and impact of business failure among small to micro and medium enterprises in South Africa. *Africa's Public Service Delivery and Performance Review* 7(1), 1–26. https://doi.org/10.4102/apsdpr.v7i1.210
- Busse, C., Schleper, M. C., Niu, M., & Wagner, S. M. (2016). Supplier development for sustainability: Contextual barriers in global supply chains. *International Journal* of Physical Distribution & Logistics Management, 46(5), 442–468. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJPDLM-12-2015-0300.
- Calignano, G., & Vaaland, T. I. (2017). Supplier development in Tanzania: Experiences, expectations and motivation. *The Extractive Industries and Society*, *4*, 385–397. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exis.2017.01.012
- Calignano, G., & Vaaland, T. I. (2018). Local content in Tanzania: Are local suppliers motivated to improve? *The Extractive Industries and Society*, 5(1), 104–113. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exis.2017.12.006
- Carballo, P. A., Mateo, M. I., Alvarez, S., & Castromán, D. J. L. (2018). The role of green collaborative strategies in improving environmental sustainability in supply chains: Insights from a case study. *Business Strategy & the Environment*, 27(6), 728–741. https://doi.org/10.1002/bse.2027
- Carey, E., & Griffiths, C. (2017). Recruitment and consent of adults with intellectual disabilities in a classic grounded theory research study: Ethical and methodological considerations. *Disability & Society*, *32*(2), 193–212. https://doi.org/10.1080/09687599.2017.1281793

Cassol, H., Pétré, B., Degrange, S., Martial, C., Charland-Verville, V., Lallier, F., Bragard, I.,Guillaume, M., & Laureys, S. (2018). Qualitative thematic analysis of the phenomenology of near-death experiences. *PLOS ONE*, *13*(2), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0193001

Castillo-Montoya, M. (2016). Preparing for interview research: The interview protocol refinement framework. *Qualitative Report*, 21(5), 811–831. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol21/iss5/2

- Castleberry, A., & Nolen, A. (2018). Thematic analysis of qualitative research data: Is it as easy as it sounds? *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, *10*(6), 807–815. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2018.03.019
- Chase, E. (2017). Enhanced member checks: Reflections and insights from a participantresearcher collaboration. *The Qualitative Report*, 22(10), 2689–2703. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol22/iss10/11
- Chen, H. Y., Das, A., & Ivanov, D. (2019). Building resilience and managing postdisruption supply chain recovery: Lessons from the information and communication technology industry. *International Journal of Information Management*, 49, 330–342. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2019.06.002
- Chen, I. J., & Kitsis, A. M. (2017). A research framework of sustainable supply chain management: The role of relational capabilities in driving performance. *The International Journal of Logistics Management*, 28(4), 1454–1478. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJLM-11-2016-0265

Chen, L., Ellis, S., & Holsapple, C. (2018). A knowledge management perspective of supplier development: Evidence from supply chain scholars and consultants. *Knowledge & Process Management*, 25(4), 247–257. https://doi.org/10.1002/kpm.1566

Chen, Y., Wang, S., Yao, J., Li, Y., & Yang, S. (2018). Socially responsible supplier selection and sustainable supply chain development: A combined approach of total interpretive structural modeling and fuzzy analytic network process. *Business Strategy & the Environment*, 27(8), 1708–1719. https://doi.org/10.1002/bse.2236

- Chung, M., Malhotra, M. K., & Park, S. (2018). The longitudinal impact of supplier development efforts on the buying firm's financial performance. *Journal of Managerial Issues*, 30, 422–443. https://www.jstor.org/journal/jmanaissues
- Clark, K. R., & Vealé, B. L. (2018). Strategies to enhance data collection and analysis in qualitative research. *Radiologic Technology*, 89(5), 482–485. http://www.radiologictechnology.org
- Clarke, V., & Braun, V. (2013). Teaching thematic analysis: Overcoming challenges and developing strategies for effective learning. *The Psychologist*, 26(2), 120–123. http://www.thepsychologist.org.uk/
- Constantinou, C. S., Georgiou, M., & Perdikogianni, M. (2017). A comparative method for themes saturation (CoMeTS) in qualitative interviews. *Qualitative Research*, *17*(5) 571–588. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794116686650

Costello, K. L. (2017). Social relevance assessments for virtual worlds: Interpersonal source selection in the context of chronic illness. *Journal of Documentation*, 73(6), 1209–1227. https://doi.org/10.1108/JD-07-2016-0096

Craig, R. C., & Dale, S. R. (2008). A framework of sustainable supply chain management: Moving toward new theory. *International Journal of Physical Distribution & Logistics Management*, 38, 360–387. https://doi.org/10.1108/09600030810882816

- Cypress, B. S. (2018). Qualitative research methods: A phenomenological focus. *Dimensions of Critical Care Nursing*, *37*, 302–309. https://doi.org/10.1097/DCC.00000000000322
- Cypress, B. S. (2019). Data analysis software in qualitative research: Preconceptions, expectations, and adoption. *Dimensions of Critical Care Nursing*, *38*(4), 213–220. https://doi.org/10.1097/DCC.00000000000363
- das Nair, R., & Landani, N. (2021). New approaches to supermarket supplier development programmes in Southern Africa. *Development Southern Africa*, 38(1), 4–20. https://doi.org/10.1080/0376835X.2020.1780565
- DeHart, J. D. (2020). It is what it is: Literacy studies and phenomenology. *The Qualitative Report*, 25(3), 596-603. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol25/iss3/2
- DeJonckheere, M., & Vaughn, L. M. (2019). Semistructured interviewing in primary care research: A balance of relationship and rigour. *Family Medicine and Community Health*, 7, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1136/fmch-2018-000057

- Derakhshan, A., Ong, H., & Marthandan, G. (2019). Supplier development activities and buying firm's performance: An empirical investigation of Iranian SMEs. *Iranian Journal of Management Studies*, *12*(3), 405–424.
 https://doi.org/10.22059/ijms.2019.262040.673214
- Dladla, L., & Mutambara, E. (2018). The impact of training and support interventions on small businesses in the expanded public works programme—Pretoria region. *Social Sciences*, 7(248), 1–15. https://doi.org/doi:10.3390/socsci7120248
- Dollah, S., & Abduh, A. (2017). Benefits and drawbacks of NVivo QSR application.
 Advances in Social Science, Education and Humanities Research (ASSEHR), 149, 61–63. https://doi.org/10.2991/icest-17.2017.21
- Dongre, A. R., & Sankaran, R. (2016). Ethical issues in qualitative research: Challenges and options. *International Journal of Medical Science and Public Health*, 5(6), 1187–1194. https://doi.org/10.5455/ijmsph.2016.19102015179
- Dubey, R., Gunasekaran, A., Childe, S. J., Papadopoulos, T., & Helo, P. (2019). Supplier relationship management for circular economy: Influence of external pressures and top management commitment. *Management Decision*, 57(4), 767–790. https://doi.org/10.1108/MD-04-2018-0396
- Dubey, R., Gunasekaran, A., Papadopoulos, T., Childe, S. J., Shibin, K. T., & Wamba, S. F. (2016). Sustainable supply chain management framework and further research directions. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, *142*, 1119–1130. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.03.117

Dumlao, R. P. (2020). Language socialization through an oral academic presentation in an EFL environment: A qualitative study. *The Qualitative Report*, 25(2), 416– 440. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol25/iss2/9

Durach, C. F., Glasen, P. C., & Straube, F. (2017). Disruption causes and disruption management in supply chains with Chinese suppliers: Managing cultural differences. *International Journal of Physical Distribution & Logistics Management*, 47(9), 843–863. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJPDLM-07-2017-0228

- Ecker, J. (2017). A reflexive inquiry on the effect of place on research interviews conducted with homeless and vulnerably housed individuals. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 18(1), 149–168. http://nbn-resolving.de/urn:nbn:de:0114fqs170151
- Eckstein, D., Goellner, M., Blome, C., & Henke, M. (2015). The performance impact of supply chain agility and supply chain adaptability: The moderating effect of product complexity. *International Journal of Production Research*, *53*(10), 3028–3046. https://doi.org/10.1080/00207543.2014.970707
- Eijdenberg, E. L., Thompson, N. A., Verduijn, K., & Essers, C. (2019). Entrepreneurial activities in a developing country: An institutional theory perspective. *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behavior & Research*, 25(3), 414–432. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJEBR-12-2016-0418
- Errasti-Ibarrondo, B., Jordán, J. A., Díez-Del-Corral, M. P., & Arantzamendi, M. (2018). Conducting phenomenological research: Rationalizing the methods and rigour of

the phenomenology of practice. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 74(7), 1723–1734. https://doi.org/:10.1111/jan.13569

- Evans, S., Vladimirova, D., Holgado, M., Van Fossen, K., Yang, M., Silva, E. A., &
 Barlow, C. Y. (2017). Business model innovation for sustainability: Towards a unified perspective for creation of sustainable business models. *Business Strategy and the Environment*, 26(5), 597–608. https://doi.org/10.1002/bse.1939
- Fallahpour, A., Olugu, E. U., Musa, S. N., Wong, K. Y., & Noori, S. (2018). A decision support model for sustainable supplier selection in sustainable supply chain management. *Computers & Industrial Engineering*, 105, 391–410. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cie.2017.01.005
- FitzPatrick, B. (2019). Validity in qualitative health education research. *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, 11(2), 211–217. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2018.11.014
- Fletcher, A. J. (2017). Applying critical realism in qualitative research: Methodology meets method. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 20(2), 181–194. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2016.1144401
- Florescu, M. S., Ceptureanu, E. G., Cruceru, A. F., & Ceptureanu, S. I. (2019). Sustainable supply chain management strategy influence on supply chain management functions in the oil and gas distribution industry. *Energies*, 12(9), 16–32. https://doi.org/10.3390/en12091632

- Flynn, B. B., Koufteros, X., & Lu, G. (2016). On theory in supply chain uncertainty and its implications for supply chain integration. *Journal of Supply Chain Management*, 52(3), 3–27. https://doi.org/10.1111/jscm.12106
- Forero, R., Nahidi, S., De Costa, J., Mohsin, M., Fitzgerald, G., Gibson, N., McCarthy, S., & Aboagye-Sarfo, P. (2018). Application of four-dimension criteria to assess rigour of qualitative research in emergency medicine. *BMC Health Services Research*, 18(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-018-2915-2
- Formentini, M., & Taticchi, P. (2016). Corporate sustainability approaches and governance mechanisms in sustainable supply chain management. *Journal of Cleaner Production, 112*(3), 1920–1933.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2014.12.072

- Fougère, M., & Solitander, N. (2020). Dissent in consensus land: An agonistic problematization of multi-stakeholder governance. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 164, 683–699. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-019-04398-z
- Freeman, R. E. (1984). Strategic management: A stakeholder approach. Pitman
- Freeman, R. E., Phillips, R., & Sisodia, R. (2020). Tensions in stakeholder theory.
 Business & Society, 59(2), 213–231. https://doi.org/10.1177/0007650318773750
- Fritz, R. L., & Vandermause, R. (2018). Data collection via in-depth email interviewing: Lessons from the field. *Qualitative Health Research*, 28(10), 1640–1649. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732316689067
- Fukuzawa, M. (2015). Dynamic capability as a fashion. Annals of Business Administrative Science, 14, 83–96. https://doi.org/10.7880/abas.14.83

- Fusch, P. I., Fusch, G. E., & Ness, L. R. (2017). How to conduct a mini-ethnographic case study: A guide for novice researchers. *The Qualitative Report*, 22(3), 923– 941. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol22/iss3/16/
- Fusch, P. I., Fusch, G. E., & Ness, L. R. (2018). Denzin's paradigm shift: Revisiting triangulation in qualitative research. *Journal of Social Change*, 10(1), 19–32. https://doi.org/10.5590/JOSC.2018.10.1.02
- Galvão, A. R., Marques, C. S. E., Ferreira, J. J., & Braga, V. (2020). Stakeholders' role in entrepreneurship education and training programmes with impacts on regional development. *Journal of Rural Studies*, 74, 169–179. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2020.01.013
- Gellerstedt, L., Moquist, A., Roos, A., Karin, B., & Craftman, A. G. (2018). Newly graduated nurses' experiences of a trainee programme regarding the introduction process and leadership in a hospital setting: A qualitative interview study. *Journal* of Clinical Nursing, 28, 1685–1694. https://doi.org/10.1111/jocn.14733
- George, R. A., Siti-Nahbiha, A. K., Jalaludin, D., & Abdalla, Y. A. (2016). Barriers to and enablers of sustainability integration in the performance management systems of an oil and gas company. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 136, 197–212. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.01.097
- Gereffi, G. (2020). What does the COVID-19 pandemic teach us about global value chains? The case of medical supplies. *Journal of International Business Policy*, 3(3), 287–301. https://doi.org/10.1057/s42214-020-00062-w

- Geurts, R., Ask, K., Granhag, P. A., & Vrij, A. (2018). Interviewing to manage threats: Exploring the effects of interview style on information gain and threateners' counter-interview strategies. *Journal of Threat Assessment and Management*, 5(4), 189–204. https://doi.org/10.1037/tam0000107
- Ghaffari, K., & Lagzian, L. (2018). Exploring users' experiences of using personal cloud storage services: A phenomenological study. *Behaviour & Information Technology*, *37*(3), 295–309. https://doi.org/10.1080/0144929X.2018.1435722
- Glover, J. L., Champion, D., Daniels, K. J., & Dainty, A. J. D. (2014). An institutional theory perspective on sustainable practices across the dairy supply chain. *International Journal of Production Economics*, 152, 102–111.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpe.2013.12.027
- Goodman, J., Korsunova, A., & Halme, M. (2017). Our collaborative future: Activities and roles of stakeholders in sustainability-oriented innovation. *Business Strategy and the Environment*, 26(6), 731–753. https://doi.org/10.1002/bse.1941
- Gosling, J., Jia, F., Gong, Y., & Brown, S. (2016). The role of supply chain leadership in the learning of sustainable practice: Toward an integrated framework. *Journal of Cleaner Production, 137*, 1458–1469.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2014.10.029

Guest, G., Namey, E., & McKenna, K. (2017). How many focus groups are enough?
Building an evidence base for nonprobability sample sizes. *Field Methods*, 29(1), 3–22. https://doi.org/10.1177/1525822X16639015

- Habibi, A., Razak, R. A., Yusop, F. D., Mukminin, A., & Yaqin, L. N. (2020). Factors affecting ICT integration during teaching practices: A multiple case study of three Indonesian universities. *The Qualitative Report*, 25(5), 1127–1144. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol25/iss5/1
- Ha-Brookshire, J. (2017). Toward moral responsibility theories of corporate sustainability and sustainable supply chain. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 145(2), 227–237. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-015-2847-2
- Hahn, T., Pinkse, J., Preuss, L., & Figge, F. (2015). Tensions in corporate sustainability: Towards an integrative framework. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *127*(2), 297–316. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-014-2047-5
- Haines, D. (2017). Ethical considerations in qualitative case study research recruiting participants with profound intellectual disabilities. *Research Ethics*, *13*(3-4), 219–232. https://doi.org/10.1177/1747016117711971
- Hamilton, G., Powell, M. B., & Brubacher, S. P. (2017). Professionals' perceptions regarding the suitability of investigative interview protocols with Aboriginal children. *Australian Psychologist*, 52(3), 174–183. https://doi.org/10.1111/ap.12196

Hammer, J., & Pivo, G. (2017). The triple bottom line and sustainable economic development theory and practice. *Economic Development Quarterly*, 33(1), 25-36. https://doi.org/10.1177/0891242416674808

Hammersley, M. (2018). What is ethnography? Can it survive? Should it? *Ethnography and Education*, *13*(1), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1080/17457823.2017.1298458

- Harrison, H., Birks, M., Franklin, R., & Mills, J. (2017). Case study research: Foundations and methodological orientations. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 18(1), 1–18. http://www.qualitative-research.net/
- Harriss, D. J., Macsween, A., & Atkinson, G. (2017). Standards for ethics in sport and exercise science research: 2018 update. *International Journal of Sports Medicine*, 38(14), 1126–1131. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0043-124001
- Hastings, R., & Pennington, W. (2019). Team coaching: A thematic analysis of methods used by external coaches in a work domain. *International Journal of Evidence Based Coaching & Mentoring*, 17(2), 174–188. https://doi.org/10.24384/akra-6r08
- Haven, T. L., & Van Grootel, L. (2019). Preregistering qualitative research. Accountability in Research, 26(3), 229–244. https://doi.org/10.1080/08989621.2019.1580147
- Hawkins, J. E. (2018). The practical utility and suitability of email interviews in qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, 23(2), 493–501.
 https://nsuworks.nova.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=3266&context=tqr
- Hayashi, P., Abib, G., & Hoppen, N. (2019). Validity in qualitative research: A processual approach. *The Qualitative Report*, 24(1), 98–112. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol24/iss1/8
- Heath, J., Williamson, H., Williams, L., & Harcourt, D. (2018). "It's just more personal": Using multiple methods of qualitative data collection to facilitate participation in

research focusing on sensitive subjects. *Applied Nursing Research*, *43*, 30–35. https://do.org/10.1016/j.apnr.2018.06.015

- Heesen, R., Bright, L. K., & Zucker, A. (2019). Vindicating methodological triangulation. Synthese, 196(8), 3067–3081. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11229-016-1294-7
- Hennink, M. M., Kaiser, B. N., & Marconi, V. C. (2017). Code saturation versus meaning saturation: How many interviews are enough? *Qualitative Health Research*, 27(4), 591–608. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732316665344
- Hennink, M. M., Kaiser, B. N., & Weber, M. B. (2019). What influences saturation?
 Estimating sample sizes in focus group research. *Qualitative Health Research*, 29(10), 1483–1496. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732318821692
- Heshmati, A., & Auzer, K. (2018). The role of natural resources in Kurdistan regional government's economic development. UKH Journal of Social Sciences, 2(1), 1– 14. https://doi.org/10.25079/ukhjss.v2n1y2018.1-14
- Hilson, A. F., & Ovadia, J. S. (2020). Local content in developing and middle-income countries: Towards a more holistic strategy. *The Extractive Industries and Society*, 7(2), 253–262. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exis.2020.04.014.
- Hoekman, B., & Taş, B. K. O. (2020). Procurement policy and SME participation in public purchasing. *Small Business Economics*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11187-020-00414-z
- Hong, J., Zhang, Y., & Ding, M. (2018). Sustainable supply chain management practices, supply chain dynamic capabilities, and enterprise performance. *Journal of*

Cleaner Production, 172, 3508–3519.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.06.093

- Hosseininia, G., & Ramezani, A. (2016). Factors influencing sustainable entrepreneurship in small- and medium-sized enterprises in Iran: A case study of food industry. *Sustainability*, 8(10), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.3390/su8101010
- Houghton, C., Casey, D., & Smyth, S. (2017). Selection, collection and analysis as sources of evidence in case study research. *Nurse Researcher*, 24(4), 36–41. https://doi.org/10.7748/nr.2017.e1482
- Hughes, J., & McDonagh, J. (2017). In defense of the case study methodology for research into strategy practice. *Irish Journal of Management*, 36(2), 129–145. https://doi.org/10.1515/ijm-2017-0013
- Hughes, L., Dwivedi, Y. K., Misra, S. K., Rana, N. P., Raghavan, V., & Akella, V.
 (2019). Blockchain research, practice and policy: Applications, benefits,
 limitations, emerging research themes and research agenda. *International Journal* of Information Management, 49, 114–129.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2019.02.005

- Iddris, F. (2016). Innovation capability: A systematic review and research agenda.
 Interdisciplinary Journal of Information, Knowledge, and Management, 11, 235–260. https://www.informingscience.org/Publications/3571
- Iivari, N. (2018). Using member checking in interpretive research practice: A hermeneutic analysis of informants' interpretation of their organizational realities.

Information Technology & People, *31*(1), 111–133. https://doi.org/10.1108/ITP-07-2016-0168

- Ikeda, A. (2020). Learning-by-doing and business cycles in emerging economies. *Review of World Economies*, 156(3), 611–631. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10290-020-00373-3
- In, J. (2017). Introduction of a pilot study. *Korean Journal of Anesthesiology*, 70(6), 601–605. https://doi.org/10.4097/kjae.2017.70.6.601
- Irani, E. (2019). The use of videoconferencing for qualitative interviewing:
 Opportunities, challenges, and considerations. *Clinical Nursing Research 2019*, 28(1), 3–8. https://doi.org/10.1177/1054773818803170
- Ishtiaq, M. (2019). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative and mixed methods approaches. *English Language Teaching*, 12, 40–41. https://doi.org/10.5539/elt.v12n5p40
- Ivanov, D. (2018). Revealing interfaces of supply chain resilience and sustainability: A simulation study. *International Journal of Production Research*, 56(10), 3507– 3523. https://doi.org/10.1080/00207543.2017.1343507
- Iyamu, T. (2018). Collecting qualitative data for information systems studies: The reality in practice. *Education and Information Technologies*, 23(5), 2249–2264. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10639-018-9718-2
- Jarvis, J. E., & Williams, I. A. (2017). A case study exploration of strategies to improve first-line supervisor problem-solving abilities in the retail supermarket industry.

International Journal of Applied Management and Technology, 16(1), 86–110. https://doi.org/10.5590/IJAMT.2017.16.1.06

- Johnson, J. L., Adkins, D., & Chauvin, S. (2020). A review of the quality indicators of rigor in qualitative research. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 84(1), 138–146. https://doi.org/10.5688/ajpe7120
- Joseph, J., Orlitzky, M., Gurd, B., Borland, H., & Lindgreen, A. (2019). Can business-oriented managers be effective leaders for corporate sustainability? A study of integrative and instrumental logics. *Business Strategy & the Environment*, 28(2), 339–352. https://doi.org/10.1002/bse.2238
- Joshi, S. P., Shitole, P., Chavan, R., & Josh, P. P. (2018). Strategies for buyer supplier relationship improvement: Scale development and validation. *Procedia Manufacturing*, 20, 470–476. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.promfg.2018.02.069
- Josserand, E., Kaine, S., & Nikolova, N. (2018). Delivering sustainability in supply networks: Achieving networked multi-stakeholder collaborations. *Business Strategy and the Environment*, 27(5), 605–611. https://doi.org/10.1002/bse.2065
- Kalpokaite, N., & Radivojevic, I. (2019). Demystifying qualitative data analysis for novice qualitative researchers. *The Qualitative Report*, 24(13), 44–57. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol24/iss13/5

Karadag, H. (2018). Cash, receivables and inventory management practices in small enterprises: Their associations with financial performance and competitiveness. *Small Enterprise Research*, 25(1), 69–89. https://doi.org/10.1080/13215906.2018.1428912

- Karagiozis, N. (2018). The complexities of the researcher's role in qualitative research: The power of reflexivity. *The International Journal of Interdisciplinary Educational Studies*, 13(1), 19–31. https://doi.org/10.18848/2327-011X/CGP/v13i01/19-31
- Kaso, M., Miyazaki, K., & Nakayama, T. (2018). A qualitative study on coping behaviors and influencing factors among mothers in Japan raising children under three years old while experiencing physical and mental subjective symptoms. *BMC Women's Health*, 18(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12905-017-0494-8
- Kaur, H., Singh, S. P., & Majumdar, A. (2019). Modelling joint outsourcing and offshoring decisions. *International Journal of Production Research*, *57*(13), 4278–4309. https://doi.org/10.1080/00207543.2018.1471245
- Kim, H., Sefcik, J. S., & Bradway, C. (2017). Characteristics of qualitative descriptive studies: A systematic review. *Research in Nursing & Health*, 40(1), 23–42. https://doi.org/10.1002/nur.21768
- Kirsten, C. L. (2018). The role of financial management training in developing skills and financial self-efficacy. *Southern African Journal of Entrepreneurship and Small Business Management 10*(1), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajesbm.v10i1.211
 Kivunja, C., & Kuyini, A. B. (2017). Understanding and applying research paradigms in educational contexts. *International Journal of Higher Education*, 6(5), 26–41. https://doi.org/10.5430/ijhe.v6n5p26

- Kline, W., & McDermott, K. (2019). Evolutionary stakeholder theory and public utility regulation. *Business and Society Review*, 124(2), 283–298. https://doi.org/10.1111/basr.12172
- Koberg, E., & Longoni, A. (2019). A systematic review of sustainable supply chain management in global supply chains. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 207, 1084– 1098. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2018.10.033
- Kolstad, I., & Kinyondob, A. (2017). Alternatives to local content requirements in resource-rich countries. *Oxford Development Studies*, 45(4), 409–423. https://doi.org/10.1080/13600818.2016.1262836
- Korstjens, I., & Moser, A. (2017). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part
 2: Context, research questions and designs. *European Journal of General Practice*, 23(1), 274–279. https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375090
- Korstjens, I., & Moser, A. (2018). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part
 4: Trustworthiness and publishing, *European Journal of General Practice*, 24(1),
 120–124. https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375092
- Kot, S. (2018). Sustainable supply chain management in small and medium enterprises. *Sustainability*, *10*(4), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10041143
- Kragelund, P. (2020). Using local content policies to engender resource-based development in Zambia: A chronicle of a death foretold? *The Extractive Industries and Society*, 7(2), 267–273. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exis.2019.09.006
- Kros, J. F., Kirchoff, J. F., & Falasca, M. (2019). The impact of buyer-supplier relationship quality and information management on industrial vending machine

benefits in the healthcare industry. *Journal of Purchasing and Supply Management*, 25(3), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pursup.2018.06.005

- Kross, J., & Giust, A. (2019). Elements of research questions in relation to qualitative inquiry. *The Qualitative Report*, 24(1), 24–30. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol24/iss1/2
- Krouwel, M., Jolly, K., & Greenfield, S. (2019). Comparing Skype (video calling) and inperson qualitative interview modes in a study of people with irritable bowel syndrome: An exploratory comparative analysis. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, *19*(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-019-0867-9
- Kumar, C. V. S., & Routroy, S. (2018). Performance analysis of supplier development programs. *Benchmarking: An International Journal*, 24(2), 488–510. https://doi.org/10.1108/BIJ-07-2015-0069
- Kumar, G., Subramanian, N., & Arputham, R. M. (2018). Missing link between sustainability collaborative strategy and supply chain performance: Role of dynamic capability. *International Journal of Production Economics*, 203, 96–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpe.2018.05.031
- Lancaster, K. (2017). Confidentiality, anonymity and power relations in elite interviewing: Conducting qualitative policy research in a politicised domain. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 20(1), 93–103. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2015.1123555

- Landis, E. A., Hill, D., & Harvey, M. R. (2014). A synthesis of leadership theories and styles. *Journal of Management Policy & Practice*, 15(2), 97–100. https://www.nabusinesspress.com
- Laplume, A. O., Sonpar, K., & Litz, R. A. (2008). Stakeholder theory: Reviewing a theory that moves us. *Journal of Management*, *34*(6), 1152–1189. https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206308324322
- Larkin, M., Shaw, R., & Flowers, P. (2019). Multi perspectival designs and processes in interpretative phenomenological analysis research. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 16(2), 182–198. https://doi.org/10.1080/14780887.2018.1540655
- Le, P. B., & Lei, H. (2019). Determinants of innovation capability: The roles of transformational leadership, knowledge sharing and perceived organizational support. *Journal of Knowledge Management*, 23(3), 527–547. https://doi.org/10.1108/JKM-09-2018-0568
- Lebdioui, A. (2020). Local content in extractive industries: Evidence and lessons from Chile's copper sector and Malaysia's petroleum sector. *The Extractive Industries and Society*, 7(2), 341–352. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exis.2019.05.001
- Lee, G., Shin, G., Hwang, D. W., Kuper, P., & Mingu, K. (2018). How manufacturers' long-term orientation toward suppliers influences outsourcing performance. *Industrial Marketing Management*, 74, 288–297. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indmarman.2018.07.003
- Leedy, P. D., & Ormrod, J. E. (2016). *Practical research: Planning and design* (11th ed.). Pearson Education LTD.

- Lehr, A. K. (2019). Fiduciary duties for a globalized world: Stakeholder theory reconceived. *George Mason Law Review*, 27(1), 81–140. https://www.georgemasonlawreview.org
- Lemon, L. L., & Hayes, J. (2020). Enhancing trustworthiness of qualitative findings: Using Leximancer for qualitative data analysis triangulation. *The Qualitative Report*, 25(3), 604–614. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol25/iss3/3/
- León-Bravo, V., Caniato, F., Caridi, M., & Johnsen, T. (2017). Collaboration for sustainability in the food supply chain: A multi-stage study in Italy.
 Sustainability, 9(7), 2–21. https://doi.org/doi:10.3390/su9071253
- Le Roux, C., & Pretorius, M. (2016). Navigating sustainability embeddedness in management decision-making. *Sustainability*, 8(5), 444–466. https://doi.org/10.3390/su8050444
- Lester, J. N., Cho, Y., & Lochmiller, C. R. (2020). Learning to do qualitative data analysis: A starting point. *Human Resource Development Review*, *19*(1), 94–106. https://doi.org/10.1177/1534484320903890journals.sagepub.com/home/hrd
- Lewis, A. C., Cardy, R. L., & Huang, L. S. R. (2019). Institutional theory and HRM: A new look. *Human Resource Management Review*, 29(3), 316–335. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hrmr.2018.07.006
- Lin, H., Qu, T., Li, L., & Tian, Y. (2020). The paradox of stability and change: A case study. *Chinese Management Studies*, 14(1), 185–213. https://doi.org/10.1108/cms-10-2018-0725

- Liu, L., Zhang, M., Hendry, L. C., Bu, M., & Wang, S. (2018). Supplier development practices for sustainability: A multi-stakeholder perspective. *Business Strategy* and the Environment, 27(1), 100–116. https://doi.org/doi:10.1002/bse.1987
- Liu, L., Zhang, M., & Ye, W. (2019). The adoption of sustainable practices: A supplier's perspective. *Journal of Environmental Management*, 232, 692–701. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2018.11.06
- Liu, X. (2017). Interviewing elites: Methodological issues confronting a novice. International Journal of Qualitative Methods, 17, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406918770323
- Liu, Y., & Ma, L. (2016). Impacts of low oil price on China and the world natural gas industry chain. *Natural Gas Industry B*, 3(5), 493–503. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ngib.2017.02.010
- López-Alvarado, J. (2017). Educational research: Educational purposes, the nature of knowledge and ethical issues. *International Journal of Research and Education*, 2(1), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.19239/ijrev2n1p1
- Lowe, A., Norris, A. C., Farris, A. J., & Babbage, D. R. (2018). Quantifying thematic saturation in qualitative data analysis. *Field Methods*, 30(3), 191–207. https://doi.org/10.1177/1525822X17749386
- Ma, H., & Loke, A. Y. (2019). A qualitative study into female sex workers' experience of stigma in the health care setting in Hong Kong. *International Journal of Equity in Health 18*, 175–189. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12939-019-1084

- Madill, A., & Sullivan, P. (2018). Mirrors, portraits, and member checking: Managing difficult moments of knowledge exchange in the social sciences. *Qualitative Psychology*, 5(3), 321–339. https://doi.org/10.1037/qup0000089
- Maguire, M., & Delahunt, B. (2017). Doing a thematic analysis: A practical, step-by-step guide for learning and teaching scholars. *All Ireland Journal of Teaching and Learning in Higher Education, 3*, 3351–3364. http://ojs.aishe.org/index.php/aishej/article/view/335
- Maher, C., Hadfield, M., Hutchings, M., & de Eyto, A. (2018). Ensuring rigor in qualitative data analysis: A design research approach to coding combining NVivo with traditional material methods. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, *17*, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406918786362
- Majid, A. A., Othman, M., Mohamad, S. F., Lim, S. A. H., & Yusof, A. (2017). Piloting for interviews in qualitative research: Operationalization and lessons learnt. *International Journal of Academic Research in Business and Social Sciences*, 7(4), 1073–1080. https://doi.org/10.6007/IJARBSS/v7-i4/2916
- Malmqvist, J., Hellberg, K., Mollas, G., Rose, R., & Shevlin, M. (2019). Conducting the pilot study: A neglected part of the research process? Methodological findings supporting the importance of piloting in qualitative research studies. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, *18*, 1–11.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406919878341

Mani, V., Gunasekaran, A., Papadopoulos, T., Hazen, B., & Dubey, R. (2016). Supply chain social sustainability for developing nations: Evidence from India.

Resources, Conservation and Recycling, 111, 42–52.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resconrec.2016.04.003

- Mansouri, Y., Toosi, A. N., & Buyya, R. (2017). Data storage management in cloud environments: Taxonomy, survey, and future directions. ACM Computing Surveys, 50(6), 1–51. https://doi.org/10.1145/3136623
- Markman, G. D., & Krause, D. (2016). Theory building surrounding sustainable supply chain management: Assessing what we know, exploring where to go. *Journal of Supply Chain Management*, 52(2), 3–10. https://doi.org/10.1111/jscm.12105
- Marks, A., Wilkes, L., Blythe, S., & Griffiths, R. (2017). A novice researcher's reflection on recruiting participants for qualitative research. *Nurse Researcher*, 25(2), 34– 38. https://doi.org/10.7748/nr.2017.e1510
- Matthews, L., Power, D., Touboulic, A., & Marques, L. (2016). Building bridges:
 Toward alternative theory of sustainable supply chain management. *Journal of Supply Chain Management*, 52(1), 82–94. https://doi.org/10.1111/jscm.12097
- McGrath, C., Palmgren, P. J., & Liljedahl, M. (2019). Twelve tips for conducting qualitative research interviews. *Medical Teacher*, 41(9), 1002–1006. https://doi.org/10.1080/0142159X.2018.1497149

Mekgoe, T. S., Lepedi, K., Makhutle, P. T., Makhado, L., Madiba, K., & Langa, N. (2019). Experience of nursing students regarding clinical support in the management of TB and HIV patients in a primary healthcare setting: A phenomenological study. *The Pan African Medical Journal*, *33*, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.11604/pamj.2019.33.209.15819
- Miracle, V. A. (2016). The Belmont Report: The triple crown of research ethics.
 Dimensions of Critical Care Nursing, 35(4), 223–228.
 https://doi.org/10.1097/DCC.00000000000186
- Mirick, R. G., & Wladkowski, S. P. (2019). Skype in qualitative interviews: Participant and researcher perspectives. *The Qualitative Report*, 24(12), 3061–3072. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/ vol24/iss12/9
- Mirimoghadam, M., & Ghazinoory, S. (2017). An institutional analysis of technological learning in Iran's oil and gas industry: Case study of South Pars gas field development. *Technological Forecasting & Social Change*, 122, 262–274. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2015.12.004
- Mitchell, J., Boettcher-Sheard, N., Duque, C., & Lashewicz, B. (2018). Who do we think we are? Disrupting notions of quality in qualitative research. *Qualitative Health Research*, 28(4), 673–680. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732317748896
- Mohajan, H. K. (2018). Qualitative research methodology in social sciences and related subjects. *Journal of Economic Development, Environment and People, 7*(1), 23–48. https://doi.org/10.26458/jedep.v7i1.571
- Mohamed, I. A. H. (2017). Some issues in the institutional theory: A critical analysis. International Journal of Scientific & Technology Research, 6(9), 150–156. https://www.ijstr.org/
- Montabon, F., Pagell, M., & Wu, Z. (2016). Making sustainability sustainable. *Journal of Supply Chain Management*, 52(2), 11–27. https://doi.org/10.1111/jscm.12103

- Moon, K., T. Brewer, T. D., Januchowski-Hartley, S. R., Adams, V. M., & Blackman, D.
 A. (2016). A guideline to improve qualitative social science publishing in ecology and conservation journals. *Ecology and Society*, 21(3), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.5751/es-08663-210317
- Morris, N., & Rosenbloom, D. (2017). CE: Defining and understanding pilot and other feasibility studies. AJN, American Journal of Nursing, 117(3), 38–45. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.NAJ.0000513261.75366.37
- Moser, A., & Korstjens, I. (2017). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part 1: Introduction. *European Journal of General Practice*, 23(1), 271–273. https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375093
- Moser, A., & Korstjens, I. (2018). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part
 3: Sampling, data collection and analysis, *European Journal of General Practice*, 24(1), 9–18. https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375091

Narimissa, O., Kangarani-Farahani, A., & Molla-Alizadeh-Zavardehi, S. (2020).
 Evaluation of sustainable supply chain management performance: Indicators.
 Sustainable Development, 28, 118–131. https://doi.org/10.1002/sd.1976

National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research. (1979). *The Belmont Report: Ethical principles and guidelines for the protection of human subjects of research*. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.

https://hhs.gov/ohrp/humansubjects/guidance/Belmont.html

- Natow, R. S. (2020). The use of triangulation in qualitative studies employing elite interviews. *Qualitative Research*, 20(2), 160–173. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794119830077
- Nelson, J. (2017). Using conceptual depth criteria: Addressing the challenge of reaching saturation in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, 17(5), 554–570. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1468794116679873
- Nicolaides, A. (2016). Bioethical considerations, the common good approach and some shortfalls of the Belmont Report. *Medical Technology SA*, 30(1), 15–24. https://www.smltsa.org.za.
- Nowell, L. S., Norris, J. M., White, D. E., & Moules, N. J. (2017). Thematic analysis: Striving to meet the trustworthiness criteria. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, *16*(1), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406917733847
- Nwanna-Nzewunwa, O. C., Ajiko, M. M., Motwani, G., Kabagenyi, F., Carvalho, M.,
 Feldhaus, I., Kirya, F., Epodoi, J., Dicker, R., & Juillard, C. (2019). Identifying
 information gaps in a surgical capacity assessment tool for developing countries:
 A methodological triangulation approach. *World Journal of Surgery*, 43(5), 1185–1192. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00268-019-04911-5
- Nwapi, C. (2016). A Survey of the literature on local content policies in the oil and gas industry in East Africa. *The School of Public Policy Publications*, 9(16), 1–28. https://doi.org/10.11575/sppp.v9i0.42582

Nwapi, C. (2020). The achievement of regulatory excellence in the oil and gas industry in Nigeria: The 2017 National Oil and Gas Policy. *Journal of Energy & Natural Resources Law*, 38(1), 91–117. https://doi.org/10.1080/02646811.2019.1620995

Obiri, K. A., Bjeirmi, B., & Boateng, P. (2019). Local content implementation enhancement through infrastructure development in Ghana's oil and gas industry. *Journal of Energy Research and Reviews*, 3(4), 1–10, 2019. https://doi.org/10.9734/JENRR/2019/v3i430106

- Olawuyi, D. S. (2019). Local content requirements in oil and gas contracts: Regional trends in the Middle East and North Africa. *Journal of Energy & Natural Resources Law, 37*(1), 93–117. https://doi.org/10.1080/02646811.2018.1477494
- Ong, T. S., Teh, B. H., & Lee, A. S. (2019). Contingent factors and sustainable performance measurement (SPM) practices of Malaysian electronics and electrical companies. *Sustainability*, *11*(4), 1–33. https://doi.org/10.3390/su11041058
- Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Collins, K. M. T. (2017). The role of sampling in mixed methodsresearch enhancing inference quality. *Kolner Zeitschrift Fur Soziologie Und Sozialpsychologie*, 69(S2), 133–156. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11577-017-0455-0
- Onyi-Ogelle, H. O. (2016). National participation in the Nigeria oil and gas industry: Prospects and challenges. *Journal of Emerging Trends in Educational Research* and Policy Studies, 7(2), 134–144.

https://journals.co.za/content/sl_jeteraps/7/2/EJC190052

- Ovadia, J. S. (2014). Local content and natural resource governance: The cases of Angola and Nigeria. *The Extractive Industries and Society*, *1*(2), 137–146. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exis.2014.08.002
- Owoseni, A., & Twinomurinzi, H. (2018). Mobile apps usage and dynamic capabilities: A structural equation model of SMEs in Lagos, Nigeria. *Telematics and Informatics*, 35(7), 2067–2081. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tele.2018.07.009
- Owusu, R. A., & Vaaland, T. I. (2016). A business network perspective on local content in emerging African petroleum nations. *International Journal of Energy Sector Management*, 10(4), 594–616. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJESM-06-2014-0006
- Pagell, M., & Shevchenko, A. (2014). Why research in sustainable supply chain management should have no future. *Journal of Supply Chain Management*, 50(1), 44–55. https://doi.org/10.1111/jscm.12037
- Pagell, M., & Wu, Z. (2009). Building a more complete theory of sustainable supply chain management using case studies of ten exemplars. *Journal of Supply Chain Management*, 45(2), 37–56. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-493X.2009.03162.x
- Palaganas, E. C., Sanchez, M. C., Molintas, M. P., & Caricativo, R. D. (2017).
 Reflexivity in qualitative research: A journey of learning. *The Qualitative Report*, 22(2), 426–438. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol22/iss2/5

Patterson, C. (2018). Constructing narrative and phenomenological meaning within one study. *Qualitative Research Journal*, 18(3), 223–237. https://doi.org/10.1108/QRJ-D-17-00033

- Paulraj, A., Chen, I. J., & Blome, C. (2017). Motives and performance outcomes of sustainable supply chain management practices: A multi-theoretical perspective. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 145(2), 239–258. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-015-2857-0
- Paulus, T., Woods, M., Atkins, D. P., & Macklin, R. (2017). The discourse of QDAS:
 Reporting practices of ATLAS.ti and NVivo users with implications for best practices. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 20(1), 35–47. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2015.1102454
- Pedersen, C. S. (2018). The UN sustainable development goals (SDGs) are a great gift to business. *Procedia CIRP*, 69, 21–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procir.2018.01.003
- Pogreba-Brown, K., Austhof, E., & Ellingson, K. (2020). Methodology minute: An overview of the case-case study design and its applications in infection prevention. *American Journal of Infection Control*, 48(3), 342–344. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajic.2018.11.024
- Ponterotto, J. G., & Reynolds, T. C. J. D. (2017). Ethical and legal considerations in psychobiography. *American Psychologist*, 72(5), 446–458. https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000047
- Pooe, D., & Munyanyi, W. (2019). The influence of collaboration-oriented organisational capabilities on supply chain competence among small and medium enterprises. *Acta Commercii*, 19(2), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.4102/ac.v19i2.656
- Pratt, J. M., & Yezierski, E. J. (2018). A novel qualitative method to improve access, elicitation, and sample diversification for enhanced transferability applied to

studying chemistry outreach. *Chemistry Education Research and Practice*, *19*(2), 410–430. https://doi.org/10.1039/c7rp00200a

- Pratt, M. G., Kaplan, S., & Whittington, R. (2020). Editorial essay: The tumult over transparency: Decoupling transparency from replication in establishing trustworthy qualitative research. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 65(1), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1177/0001839219887663
- Queirós, A., Faria, D., & Almeida, F. (2017). Strengths and limitations of qualitative and quantitative research methods. *European Journal of Education Studies*, 3(9), 369–387. https://doi.org/105281/zenodo.887089
- Rahman, M. S. (2017). The advantages and disadvantages of using qualitative and quantitative approaches and methods in language "testing and assessment" research: A literature review. *Journal of Education and Learning*, 6(1), 102–112. https://doi.org/10.5539/jel.v6n1p102
- Raut, R. D., Narkhede, B., & Gardas, B. B. (2017). To identify the critical success factors of sustainable supply chain management practices in the context of oil and gas industries: ISM approach. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 68, 33–47. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2016.09.067

Rebs, T., Brandenburg, M., Seuring, S., & Stohler, M. (2018). Stakeholder influences and risks in sustainable supply chain management: A comparison of qualitative and quantitative studies. *Business Research*, 11(2), 197–237. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40685-017-0056-9

- Reefke, H., & Sundaram, D. (2017). Key themes and research opportunities in sustainable supply chain management – identification and evaluation. *Omega*, 66, 195–211. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.omega.2016.02.00
- Rego, A., Cunha, M., & Polónia, D. (2017). Corporate sustainability: A view from the top. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 143(1), 133–157. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-015-2760-8
- Reid, A., Brown, J. M., Smith, J. M., Cope, A. C., & Jamieson, S. (2018). Ethical dilemmas and reflexivity in qualitative research. *Perspective on Medical Education*, 7(2), 69–75. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40037-018-0412-2
- Rentizelas, A., de Sousa Jabbour, A. B. L., Al Balushi, A. D., & Tuni, A. (2020). Social sustainability in the oil and gas industry: Institutional pressure and the management of sustainable supply chains. *Annals of Operations Research, 290*(1-2), 279–300. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10479-018-2821-3
- Richards, K. A. R., & Hemphill, M. A. (2018). A practical guide to collaborative qualitative data analysis. *Journal of Teaching in Physical Education*, 37(2), 225– 231. https://doi.org/10.1123/jtpe.2017-0084
- Ridder, H. (2017). The theory contribution of case study research designs. *Business Research*, *10*(2), 281–305. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40685-017-0045-z
- Ritala, P., Schneider, S., & Michailova, S. (2018). Research and development management, innovation management research methods: Embracing rigor and diversity. *R&D Management*, 50(3), 297–308. https://doi.org/10.1111/radm.12414

- Roberts, K., Dowell, A., & Nie, J.-B. (2019). Attempting rigour and replicability in thematic analysis of qualitative research data: A case study of codebook development. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, *19*(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-019-0707-y
- Rogers, Z. S., Carter, C. R., & Kwan, V. (2019). Making tough choices: A policy capturing approach to evaluating the tradeoffs in sustainable supplier development initiatives. *Journal of Purchasing and Supply Management*, 25(5), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pursup.2019.100574
- Rooshenas, L., Paramasivan, S., Jepson, M., & Donovan, J. L. (2019). Intensive triangulation of qualitative research and quantitative data to improve recruitment to randomized trials: The Quinte T approach. *Qualitative Health Research*, 29(5), 672–679. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732319828693
- Ross, L. E. (2017). An account from the inside: Examining the emotional impact of qualitative research through the lens of "insider" research. *Qualitative Psychology*, 4(3), 326–337. https://doi.org/10.1037/qup0000064
- Rui, Z., Cui, K., Wang, X., Chun, J.-H., Li, Y., Zhang, Z., Lu, J., Chen, G., Zhou, X., & Patil, S. (2018). A comprehensive investigation on performance of oil and gas development in Nigeria: Technical and non-technical analyses. *Energy*, *158*, 666–680. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2018.06.027
- Rui, Z., Peng, F., Ling, K., Chang, H., Chen, G., & Zhou, X. (2017). Investigation into the performance of oil and gas projects. *Journal of Natural Gas Science and Engineering*, 38, 12–20. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jngse.2016.11.049

- Ruiz-Torres, A. J., Cardoza, G., Kuula, M., Oliver, Y., & Rosa-Polanco, H. (2018).
 Logistic services in the Caribbean region: An analysis of collaboration, innovation capabilities and process improvement. *Academia Revista Latinoamericana de Administración*, *31*(3), 534–552.
 https://doi.org/10.1108/ARLA-03-2017-0078
- Rutberg, S., & Bouikidis, C. D. (2018). Focusing on the fundamentals: A simplistic differentiation between qualitative and quantitative research. *Nephrology Nursing Journal*, 45(2), 209–212. https://library.annanurse.org/anna/publications/1/view
- Sabahi, S., & Parast, M. M. (2020). Firm innovation and supply chain resilience: A dynamic capability perspective. *International Journal of Logistics: Research & Applications*, 23(3), 254–269. https://doi.org/10.1080/13675567.2019.1683522
- Saghiri, S., & Wilding, R. (2021). On the effectiveness of supplier development programs: The role of supply-side moderators, *Technovation*, 103, 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.technovation.2021.102234
- Sancha, C., Longoni, A., & Giménez, C. (2015). Sustainable supplier development practices: Drivers and enablers in a global context. *Journal of Purchasing and Supply Management*, 21(2), 95–102. https://do.org/10.1016/j.pursup.2014.12.004
- Saunders, B., Sim, J., Kingstone, T., Baker, S., Waterfield, J., Bartlam, B., Burroughs, H., & Jinks, C. (2018). Saturation in qualitative research: Exploring its conceptualization and operationalization. *Quality & Quantity 52*(14), 1893–1907. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11135-017-0574-8

- Saunila, M. (2017). Managing continuous innovation through performance measurement. *Competitiveness Review*, 27(2), 179–190. https://doi.org/10.1108/cr-03-2015-0014
- Schaltegger, S., Hörisch, J., & Freeman, R. E. (2019). Business cases for sustainability: A stakeholder theory perspective. *Organization & Environment*, 32(3), 191–212. https://doi.org/10.1177/1086026617722882
- Schoenborn, N. L., Janssen, E. M., Boyd, C., Bridges, J., Wolff, A. C., Xue, Q. L., & Pollack, C. E. (2018). Older adults' preferences for discussing long-term life expectancy: Results from a national survey. *Annals of Family Medicine*, *16*(6), 530–537. https://doi.org/10.1370/afm.2309
- Schoonenboom, J., & Johnson, R. (2017). How to construct a mixed methods research design. Kölner Zeitschrift Für Soziologie & Sozialpsychologie, 69(S2), 107–131. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11577-017-0454-1
- Sechelski, A. N., & Onwuegbuzie, A. J. (2019). A call for enhancing saturation at the qualitative data analysis stage via the use of multiple qualitative data analysis approaches. *The Qualitative Report*, 24(4), 795–821. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol24/iss4/11
- Selviaridis, K., & van der Valk, W. (2019). Framing contractual performance incentives: Effects on supplier behavior. *International Journal of Operations & Production Management*, 9(2), 190–213. https://doi.org/10.1108/ijopm-10-2017-0586

Semykina, I. O. (2017). Managing regional economic development through local content requirements in oil and gas industry. *Èkonomika Regiona*, 13(2), 457–464. https://doi.org/10.17059/2017-2-11

Sepasgozar, S. M. E., & Davis, S. (2018). Construction technology adoption cube: An investigation on process, factors, barriers, drivers and decision makers using NVivo and AHP analysis. *Buildings*, 8(6), 1–31. https://doi.org/10.3390/buildings8060074

- Shalhoub, J., Marshall, D. C., & Ippolito, K. (2017). Perspectives on procedure-based assessments: A thematic analysis of semistructured interviews with 10 UK surgical trainees. *BMJ Open*, 7(3), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2016-013417
- Sharma, G. (2017). Pros and cons of different sampling techniques. *International Journal of Applied Research*, *3*(7), 749–752. http://www.allresearchjournal.com/

Sharma, N., & Sarmah, B. (2019). Consumer engagement in village eco-tourism: A case of the cleanest village in Asia – Mawlynnong. *Journal of Global Scholars of Marketing Science*, 29(2), 248–265.

https://doi.org/10.1080/21639159.2019.1577692

Shibin, K. T., Dubey, R., Gunasekaran, A., Hazen, B., Roubaud, D., Gupta, S., & Foropon, C. (2020). Examining sustainable supply chain management of SMEs using resource-based view and institutional theory. *Annals of Operations Research*, 290(1-2), 301–326. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10479-017-2706Si, S., Wang, S., & Welch, S. M. (2018). Building firm capability through imitative innovation: Chinese manufacturing SME cases. *Chinese Management Studies*, 12(3), 575–590. https://doi.org/10.1108/CMS-05-2017-0117

Silvestre, B. S., Gimenes, F. A. P., & Neto, R. S. (2017). A sustainability paradox?
Sustainable operations in the offshore oil and gas industry: The case of Petrobras. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 142(1), 360–370.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.07.215

Sim, J., Saunders, B., Waterfield, J., & Kingstone, T. (2018). Can sample size in qualitative research be determined a priori? *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 21(5), 619–634.

https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2018.1454643

- Sinkovics, N., Hoque, S. F., & Sinkovics, R. R. (2018). Supplier strategies and routines for capability development: Implications for upgrading. *Journal of International Management*, 24(4), 348–368. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intman.2018.04.005
- Sivell, S., Prout, H., Hopewell-Kelly, N., Baillie, J., Byrne, A., Edwards, M., Harrop, E., Noble, S., Sampson, S., & Nelson, A. (2019). Considerations and recommendations for conducting qualitative research interviews with palliative and end-of-life care patients in the home setting: A consensus paper. *BMJ Supportive & Palliative Care*, 9(14), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjspcare-2015-000892
- Smith, B., & McGannon, K. R. (2018). Developing rigor in qualitative research:Problems and opportunities within sport and exercise psychology. *International*

Review of Sport and Exercise Psychology, 11(1), 101–121.

https://doi.org/10.1080/1750984X.2017.1317357

- Smith, P. R. (2018). Collecting sufficient evidence when conducting a case study. *The Qualitative Report*, 23(5), 1043–1048. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol23/iss5/2
- Soroush, A., Abdi, A., Andayeshgar, B., Vahdat, A., & Khaton, A. (2018). Exploring the perceived factors that affect self-medication among nursing students: A qualitative study. *BMC Nursing*, 17(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12912-018-0302-2
- Spencer, R., Basualdo-Delmonico, A., Walsh, J., & Drew, A. L. (2017). Breaking up is hard to do: A qualitative interview study of how and why youth mentoring relationships end. *Youth & Society*, 49, 438–460. https://doi.org/10.1177/0044118X14535416
- Stewart, H., Gapp, R., & Harwood, I. (2017). Exploring the alchemy of qualitative management research: Seeking trustworthiness, credibility and rigor through crystallization. *The Qualitative Report*, 22(1), 1–19. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/ vol22/iss1/1
- Sumbal, M., Tsui, E., See-to, E., & Barendrecht, A. (2017). Knowledge retention and aging workforce in the oil and gas industry: A multi perspective study. *Journal of Knowledge Management*, 21(4), 907–924. https://doi.org/10.1108/JKM-07-2016-0281

- Surmiak, A. (2018). Confidentiality in qualitative research involving vulnerable participants: Researchers' perspectives. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 19(3), 1–26. https://www.qualitative-research.net/
- Sutton, J., & Austin, Z. (2015). Qualitative research: Data collection, analysis, and management. *The Canadian Journal of Hospital Pharmacy*, 68(3), 226–231.
- Tang, C. S., Yang, S. A., & Wu, J. (2017). Sourcing from suppliers with financial constraints and performance risk. *Manufacturing and Service Operations Management*, 20(1). 70–84. https://doi.org/10.1287/msom.2017.0638
- Teece, D. J. (2007). Explicating dynamic capabilities: The nature and microfoundations of (sustainable) enterprise performance. *Strategic Management Journal*, 28 (13), 1319–1350. https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.640
- Teece, D. J., & Leih, S. (2016). Uncertainty, innovation, and dynamic capabilities: An introduction. *California Management Review*, 58(4), 5–12. https://doi.org/10.1525/cmr.2016.58.4.5
- Teece, D. J., Pisano, G., & Shuen, A. (1997). Dynamic capabilities and strategic management. *Strategic Management Journal*, 18(7), 509–533.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1097-0266(199708)18:7<509::AID-SMJ882>3.0.CO;2-
- Theofanidis, D., & Fountouki, A. (2018). Limitations and delimitations in the research process. *Perioperative Nursing*, 7(3), 155–162. http://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.2552022

Thomas, D. R. (2017). Feedback from research participants: Are member checks useful in qualitative research? *Qualitative Research Psychology*, *14*(1), 23–41. https://doi.org/10.1080/14780887.2016.1219435

Thorlakson, T., de Zegher, J. F., & Lambin, E. F. (2018). Companies' contribution to sustainability through global supply chains. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 115(9), 2072–2077. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1716695115

- Tickle, S. (2017). Ethnographic research with young people: Methods and rapport. *Qualitative Research Journal*, *17*(2), 66–76. https://doi.org/10.1108/QRJ-10-2016-0059
- Touboulic, A., & Walker, H. (2015). Theories in sustainable supply chain management: A structured literature review. *International Journal of Physical Distribution & Logistics Management*, 45, 16–42. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJPDLM-05-2013-0106
- Tracy, S. J. (2010). Qualitative quality: Eight "big-tent" criteria for excellent qualitative research. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 16(10), 837–851. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077800410383121

Tran, V. T., Porcher, R., Tran, V. C., & Ravaud, P. (2017). Predicting data saturation in qualitative surveys with mathematical models from ecological research. *Journal* of Clinical Epidemiology, 82, 71–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclinepi.2016.10.001 Tse, Y. K., Zhang, M., Tan, K. H., Pawar, K., & Fernandes, K. (2018). Managing quality risk in supply chain to drive firm's performance: The roles of control mechanisms. *Journal of Business Research*, 97, 291-303. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2018.01.029

Tuffor, I. (2017). A critical overview of interpretative phenomenological analysis: A contemporary qualitative research approach. *Journal of Healthcare Communications*, 2(4), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.4172/2472-1654.100093

- Tunarosa, A., & Glynn, M. A. (2017). Strategies of integration in mixed methods research. Organizational Research Methods, 20(2), 224–242. https://doi.org/10.1177/1094428116637197
- Tuval-Mashiach, R. (2017). Raising the curtain: The importance of transparency in qualitative research. *Qualitative Psychology*, 4(2), 126–138. https://doi.org/10.1037/qup0000062
- Twining, P., Heller, R. S., Nussbaum, M., & Tsai, C. C. (2017). Some guidance on conducting and reporting qualitative studies. *Computers and Education*, 106, A1– A9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2016.12.002
- van der Linden, B., & Freeman, R. E. (2017). Profit and other values: Thick evaluation in decision making. *Business Ethics Quarterly*, 27(3), 353–379. https://doi.org/10.1017/beq.2017.1
- Van de Ven, A. H., Ganco, M., & Hinings, C. R. (2013). Returning to the frontier of contingency theory of organizational and institutional design. *The Academy of*

Management Annals, 7(1), 393–440.

https://doi.org/10.1080/19416520.2013.774981

- van Dooremalen, T. (2017). The pros and cons of researching events ethnographically. *Ethnography*, *18*(3), 415–424. https://doi.org/10.1177/1466138117709293
- van Rijnsoever, F. J. (2017). (I can't get no) saturation: A simulation and guidelines for sample sizes in qualitative research. *Public Library of Science One*, 12(7), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0181689
- Varpio, L., Ajjawi, R., Monrouxe, L. V., O'Brien, B. C., & Rees, C. E. (2017). Shedding the cobra effect: Problematising thematic emergence, triangulation, saturation and member checking. *Medical Education*, 51(1), 40–50. https://doi.org/10.1111/medu.13124
- Vasileiou, K., Barnett, J., Thorpe, S., & Young, T. (2018). Characterising and justifying sample size sufficiency in interview-based studies: Systematic analysis of qualitative health research over a 15-year period. *BMC Medicine Research Methodology 18*(1), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-018-0594-7
- Venables, A. J. (2016). Using natural resources for development: Why has it proven so difficult? *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 30(1), 161–184. https://doi.org/10.1257/jep.30.1.161
- Vermeulen, M., & Oosthuizen, G. (2019). Strategic local manufacturing supplier development roadmap as a decision support tool. *Procedia Manufacturing*, 33, 594–601. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.promfg.2019.04.074

vom Lehn, D. (2019). Phenomenology-based ethnography for management studies and organizational analysis. *British Journal of Management*, 30(1), 188–202. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8551.12309

Wadesango, N., Tinarwo, N., Sitcha, L., & Machingambi, S. (2019). The impact of cash flow management on the profitability and sustainability of small to medium sized enterprises. *International Journal of Entrepreneurship*, 23(3). 1-19. https://www.abacademies.org/

- Wagner, A. D., Shah, S. K., Njuguna, I. N., Porter, K. M., Neary, J., Maleche-Obimbo,
 E., Bosire, R., Wamalwa, D. C., John-Stewart, G. C., & Slyker, J. A. (2018).
 Financial incentives to motivate pediatric HIV testing-Assessing the potential for coercion, inducement, and voluntariness. *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes*, 78(3), 15–18. https://doi.org/10.1097/QAI.00000000001689
- Wang, J., Yang, J., & Xue, Y. (2017). Subjective wellbeing, knowledge sharing and individual innovation behavior: The moderating role of absorptive capacity. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 38(8), 1110–1127. https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-10-2015–0235
- Wang, X., & Dass, M. (2017). Building innovation capability: The role of top management innovativeness and relative-exploration orientation. *Journal of Business Research*, 76, 127–135. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2017.03.019
- Weller, S. C., Vickers, B., Bernard, H. R., Blackburn, A. M., Borgatti, S., Gravlee, C. C.,
 & Johnson, J. C. (2018). Open-ended interview questions and saturation. *PLoS ONE*, *13*(6), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0198606

- White, S. (2017). Regulating for local content: Limitations of legal and regulatory instruments in promoting small scale suppliers in extractive industries in developing economies. *The Extractive Industries and Society*, 4(2), 260–266. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exis.2016.08.003
- Widyawan, D., Ma'mun, A., Rahely, B., & Hendrayana, Y. (2020). Parents of students with disabilities views in learning physical education in special needs school. *The Qualitative Report*, 25(4), 924–935. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol25/iss4/3
- Williams, A., Whiteman, G., & Parker, J. N. (2019). Backstage interorganizational collaboration: Corporate endorsement of the sustainable development goals. *Academy of Management Discoveries*, 5(4), 367–395. https://doi.org/10.5465/amd.2018.0154
- Williams, P., Ashill, N., & Naumann, E. (2017). Toward a contingency theory of CRM adoption. *Journal of Strategic Marketing*, 25(5/6), 454–474. https://doi.org/10.1080/0965254X.2016.1149211
- Williams-McBean, C. T. (2019). The value of a qualitative pilot study in a multi-phase mixed methods research. *The Qualitative Report*, 24(5), 1055–1064. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol24/iss5/9
- Wong, C. W. Y., Wong, C. Y., & Boon, S. (2018). How does sustainable development of supply chains make firms lean, green and profitable? A resource orchestration perspective. *Business Strategy & the Environment*, 27(3), 375–388. https://doi.org/10.1002/bse.2004

Wood, C. I., Daley-Moore, N., & Powell, R. (2019). Using interviewing in public health research: Experiences of novice researchers. *The Qualitative Report*, 24(10), 2441–2452. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol24/iss10/3

 Wu, G. (2017). Effects of socially responsible supplier development and sustainabilityoriented innovation on sustainable development: Empirical evidence from SMEs. *Corporate Social Responsibility & Environmental Management*, 24(6), 661–675. https://doi.org/10.1002/csr.1435

Wulansar, A. (2019). Teaching descriptive-text writing through flannel doll for eight grade students of junior high school. *English Teaching Journal: A Journal of English Literature, Linguistics, and Education, 7*(1), 9–14. https://doi.org/10.25273/etj.v7i1.4544

Xerri, D. (2018). Two methodological challenges for teacher-researchers: Reflexivity and trustworthiness. *Clearing House*, 91(1), 37–41. https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1371549

Yang, Z., Nguyen, V. T., & Le, P. B. (2018). Knowledge sharing serves as a mediator between collaborative culture and innovation capability: An empirical research. *Journal of Business & Industrial Marketing*, 33(7), 958–969. https://doi.org/10.1108/JBIM-10-2017-0245

Yang, Z., & You, C. (2019). Exploring petroleum inside source kitchen: Connotation and prospects of source rock oil and gas. *Petroleum Exploration and Development*, 46(1), 181–193. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1876-3804(19)30018-7 Yawar, S. A., & Kauppi, K. (2018). Understanding the adoption of socially responsible supplier development practices using institutional theory: Dairy supply chains in India. *Journal of Purchasing and Supply Management*, 24(2), 164–176. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pursup.2018.02.001

Yawar, S. A., & Seuring, S. (2018). Management of social issues in supply chains: A literature review exploring social issues, actions and performance outcomes. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 141(3), 621–643. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-015-2719-9

- Yawar, S. A., & Seuring, S. (2020). Reviewing and conceptualizing supplier development. *Benchmarking: An International Journal*, 27(9), 2565–2598. https://doi.org/10.1108/BIJ-01-2020-0018
- Yazdani, A., Hilbrecht, M., Imbeau, D., Bigelow, P., Patrick Neumann, W., Pagell, M., & Wells, R. (2018). Integration of musculoskeletal disorders prevention into management systems: A qualitative study of key informants' perspectives. *Safety Science*, *104*, 110–118. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2018.01.004
- Ye, J., & Kulathunga, K. (2019). How does financial literacy promote sustainability in SMEs? A developing country perspective. *Sustainability*, 11(10), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.3390/su11102990

Yeong, M., Ismail, R., Ismail, N., & Hamzah, M. (2018). Interview protocol refinement: Fine-tuning qualitative research interview questions for multi-racial populations in Malaysia. *The Qualitative Report*, 23(11), 2700–2713. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol23/iss11/7 Yin, R. K. (2018). Case study research: Design and methods (6th ed.). Sage.

- Young, D. S., & Casey, E. A. (2019). Examination of the sufficiency of small qualitative samples. *Social Work Research*, *43*(1), 53–58. https://doi.org/10.1093/swr/svy026
- Young, J. C., Rose, D. C., Mumby, H. S., Benitez-Capistros, F., Derrick, C. J., Finch, T., Garcia, C., Home, C., Marwaha, E., Courtney, M., Parkinson, S., Shah, J., Wilson, K. A., & Mukherjee, N. (2018). A methodological guide to using and reporting on interviews in conservation science research. *Methods Ecology and Evolution*, 9(1), 10–19. https://doi.org/10.1111/2041-210X.12828
- Zabbey, N., Sam, K., & Onyebuchi, A. T. (2017). Remediation of contaminated lands in the Niger Delta, Nigeria: Prospects and challenges. *Science of the Total Environment*, 586, 952–965. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.02.075
- Zhang, L., & Liu, Z. (2018). Ethical issues in research processes: Informed consent, the role of the researcher, access to research sites and research subjects. Advances in Social Science, Education and Humanities Research, 205, 505–508. https://doi.org/10.2991/iccese-18.2018.117
- Zhang, M., Pawar, K. S., & Bhardwaj, S. (2017). Improving supply chain social responsibility through supplier development. *Production Planning & Control*, 28(6–8), 500–511. https://doi.org/10.1080/09537287.2017.130971
- Zhao, E. Y., Fisher, G., Lounsbury, M., & Miller, D. (2017). Optimal distinctiveness:
 Broadening the interface between institutional theory and strategic management.
 Strategic Management Journal, 38(1), 93–113. https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.2589

Zimon, D., Tyan, J., & Sroufe, R. (2019). Drivers of sustainable supply chain management: Practices to alignment with UN sustainable development goals. *International Journal for Quality Research*, 14(1), 219–236. https://doi.org/10. 24874/IJQR14.01-14

Appendix: Interview Protocol

Interview preparation. When I received approval from Walden University Institutional Review Board (IRB), I immediately established contact with the participants using my professional network to obtain the telephone numbers and email addresses of the leaders I interviewed. I called the leaders participating separately on phone to agree date, time, video conferencing tool, and place for the interview. I followed up with the participants by email to confirm our discussions and agreements on email with a proposal to remind them a day before the interview so they could prepare and ensure their video conferencing facilities are in functional state and that they have secured a private place free of distraction for the interview.

Opening the interview. I greeted the participants before commencing the interview. I thanked the participants for accepting to participate. I explained the purpose of the interview, the purpose of my research, and the business and the social benefits. I ensured the participants were comfortable throughout the interview.

Informed consent. I sent a copy of the inform consent in advance for the participants to review. I had separate discussions with all the participants through telephone to explain the purpose of the inform consent and ask participants to sign the informed consent forms and returned signed scanned copy by email to me. I also explained that participants were free to withdraw from the process at any time if they did not feel comfortable to continue. I informed the participants before the interview started that I would record the interview for the purpose of transcriptions. Before starting the interview, I recorded my voice, my

name, date, time, the name of the participant and numeric code for the participants for the purpose of analysis and reporting.

Conducting the interview. I followed a semistructured interview process to interview the participants with open-ended questions.

Follow up with probing questions. Once I received primary answer from the participants to each of the interview question, I followed up with probing questions to get more information from the participants.

Theme verification. I asked the participant about the major themes discussed in the interview to ensure that I understood the intent of the participant.

Coding. I used numeric coding to ensure the privacy and confidentiality of the participants. For example, I coded the first participant I interviewed as P01. I coded the second participant as P02, and so on for the remaining participants. For the purpose of analysis, I maintained a list of the participants and linked their names with the coded numbers. I maintained confidentiality and privacy of the participants name and will ensure I am the only person who had access to this list for the allowable period of data retention, till I destroy the information.

Recording reflexive notes. I took notes to document any reflexive thoughts I had while the interview was proceeding including probing questions that I asked during the interview.

Ending the interview. I thanked the participants for the time and information they provided, and informed the participants that I would contact them later to verify the accuracy of the transcript, and to engage in member checking to obtain any additional

information they might offer. I reiterated that the content of the interview would remain confidential and that I would not reveal their names and the names of their companies in the published research.